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FORWARD 
Letter from Frierdiker Rebbe to the Rebbe 

BH, 24 Teves 5692 [January 3, 1932], Riga: the grand hilula of our glorious, holy, and great 
Rebbe [the Alter Rebbe]: 

Greetings and Blessing: 

Your letter arrived, and I was pleased to hear that you are well…. 

1. In reply to your question: “What is the relationship between the path and teachings of 
Chassidus taught by the Alter Rebbe and the other Holy Rebbeim, the Nesi’im of Chabad, and 
the path and teachings of Chassidus taught by our Master the Baal Shem Tov?” 

At first glance, the path and teachings of Chassidus taught by the Rebbeim of Vohlynia-Poland-
Galicia seem closer to the path and teachings of the Baal Shem Tov’s Chassidus than the 
teachings of Chabad. This applies especially because of the emphasis [placed by Polish 
chassidim] on miracle-working. 

A reply to your question would require me to compose an involved dissertation, lengthy in 
content and requiring much editing. I simply do not have the time for this, and so I will merely 
write a few lines of general summary. 

It is true; if we were to judge from material published by the Rebbeim who were the Baal Shem 
Tov’s disciples, (and, in turn, their disciples) the tzaddikim and geonim who were leaders of 
thousands of Jews (may their merits protect us) your profound question is certainly valid. 
However, we must first study the matter fully, and discover the fundamental principles that lie 
behind each aspect of the subject. Only then can we properly understand it. 

As we know, the Alter Rebbe referred to himself as the Baal Shem Tov’s spiritual grandchild. As 
he himself put it, the holy Rebbe and tzaddik Reb Baruch “is a biological grandchild, but I am a 
spiritual grandchild.” 

My saintly father [the Rebbe Rashab] told me that he once heard from his father, my saintly 
grandfather [the Rebbe Maharash], who heard it from my great-grandfather, the Rebbe the 
Tzemach Tzedek, who heard it from the Holy of Holies, the Alter Rebbe, himself: “I had genuine 
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mesirus nefesh to avoid deviating in any way from the Baal Shem Tov’s slightest gesture, even 
for the briefest moment, or even merely to appear to do so.” 

2. In my library of handwritten manuscripts, there is a note written by the Rebbe the Tzemach 
Tzedek’s holy hand, recording three stories of the Alter Rebbe. The content of this manuscript is 
a vast treasure. From the handwriting, I judge that it was written during the years 5568 or 5569 
[1808, 09]. Apparently there once were more such manuscripts, but for various reasons they 
were lost. 

I obtained this manuscript from an elderly chassid from Vydz, who used to travel to Liadi to the 
holy Rebbe Reb Yitzchak Dov Ber, son of my great-uncle. He related to me that his grandfather 
had been a “sitter” in Liadi for about five years, until the war broke out in 5572 [1812]. As a 
young man, he had slept in the Tzemach Tzedek’s home. His father had once possessed various 
papers found among the grandfather’s effects, but these were later lost. 

One of the three stories mentioned above was the following: when [the Alter Rebbe] was 
denounced to the government in the well-known incident, it was alleged that during his 
prayers, the Baal Shem Tov would regularly exclaim, “Af! Af! Af!” The accuser interpreted this 
to mean that he was praying for G-d to send down His wrath upon the government; it was 
further alleged that the Alter Rebbe used to do the same. 

When the Alter Rebbe was questioned about this in the Tainy Soviet prison, he was greatly 
distressed, for he would now have to reveal the inner meanings of the Baal Shem Tov’s prayer, 
and to explain the Baal Shem Tov’s ways to the gentile ministers. 

Indeed, he could have dismissed the accusation by resorting to all sorts of misleading 
deceptions. But he was unwilling to deviate from even a single gesture of the Baal Shem Tov, or 
even merely to appear to do so, even for the briefest moment. And if the Alter Rebbe adhered 
to the Baal Shem Tov’s ways with such mesirus nefesh even in that instance, then how much 
more so was this true when it came to the Baal Shem Tov’s teachings! 

All of the forgoing serves to reinforce your question… 

3., 4. Here, the Previous Rebbe inserted an involved discussion of the different kinds of teaching, 
and the different kinds of teacher-pupil relationships. 
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5. To summarize the above discussion: there are two very different types of study that of a 
teacher who transmits his subject to a pupil, and that of a Rebbe who transmits his teachings to 
a chassid. 

It is told in the name of the Alter Rebbe that when he made up his holy mind to exile himself to 
a place of Torah (i.e., to go to a place where he would receive some guidance), he could not 
decide where to go. He had heard that there were two different centers of Torah: in Vilna, they 
taught how to study, but in Mezritch, they taught how to daven. 

For quite some time, he weighed and judged the matter in his mind, to determine which 
direction he would take. Various factors went into his final decision made in the middle of his 
journey to go to the place where they taught how to daven. 

I have told this story here in brief, including only those details necessary for our discussion. The 
whole story is very long, and it mentions many things that are important for us to know, but 
this is not the place for it…. 

6. Now, I give you the essence of the reply to your profound question. It all comes down to the 
metaphor of the grandfather and the grandchild. The two are bound together and joined into a 
single unit. 

Our Master the Baal Shem Tov revealed a new path in serving G-d, and opened the channels of 
mesirus nefesh with this avodah. Our Master the Alter Rebbe then paved a broad highway for 
this path of avodah taught by the Baal Shem Tov, and he risked his life over it. 

To put it succinctly: the Baal Shem Tov taught us how we should serve G-d; the Alter Rebbe 
taught us how we can serve G-d. 

The broad highway paved by the Alter Rebbe, “How we can,” in fact has only two lanes: 
intellect and emotional. But within these two courses, he explains in detail numerous methods 
and techniques, eventually assisting even one who has rebelled against G-d, to do teshuvah so 
that G-d may show him mercy. 

The Alter Rebbe invested himself completely in working for the benefit of any Jew, no matter 
how coarse and sinful. He admonished and reproached him, aroused him [to do teshuvah] and 
prescribed remedies and cures for him. He comforted him, inspired him, and set him upon the 
true path with a program of teshuvah and avodah appropriate for his status. Thus, he removed 
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him from the dunghill and the rubbish heap, bathed him and cleansed him, and set him in the 
King’s palace. 

7. The Alter Rebbe says that ahavas HaShem implies ahavas Yisrael, and ahavas Yisrael implies 
ahavas HaShem. 

The Alter Rebbe’s saying is based on what is written elsewhere. But the main thing is that the 
Alter Rebbe emphasized the deed, not merely the word. Anyone can repeat that which is 
written, but the Alter Rebbe put it into actual practice, and he did it with mesirus nefesh. It was 
upon this foundation that he built the principles of Chabad Chassidus. 

The Sages of blessed memory stated a fundamental principle: “it is not the study [of Torah] that 
is most important, but the deed.” This principle applies to the study of the Torah and the 
fulfillment of its mitzvos, as well as to good deeds in general. 

The Alter Rebbe took this rule and transformed it from a theory into practical application in our 
life in this world. He used to say, “Anyone can study the Torah. Anyone can serve G-d, 
recognizing the living G-d who [controls existence] through Divine Providence. Everyone is 
obligated to serve Him through his own efforts, each person according to his abilities.” 

The Alter Rebbe made it possible for even the average person to serve G-d. He dedicated his 
whole life to opening the doors of the Torah’s light, even for those who dwell in the darkness. 

The Alter Rebbe began his holy work bringing the hearts of Israel closer to their Father in 
Heaven amidst the anguish and suffering caused when he was denounced to the authorities. 
The situation came about because of the disciples of the tzaddik Reb Avraham of Kalisk, as we 
will discuss in detail later. 

In the face of the blazing fire and hailstones of the misnagdim, our Rebbe went around 
discreetly investigating the situation. Like a mighty warrior, he risked his life for the sake of his 
brethren, the members of his people. 

At that very time, “when the whole world boiled over,” the Alter Rebbe went about both 
openly and in secret trying to discover the means by which he could initiate his campaign of 
disseminating the Baal Shem Tov’s Torah in an accessible and systematic way. 

8. The Alter Rebbe called for benevolence toward the misnagdim. At the assembly in Rovna, he 
reported to his master the Maggid and to his holy colleagues the disciples the condition of the 
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Jewish communities in the counties of Lita. He spoke highly of the Torah scholars concerning 
not only their Torah knowledge, but also their comprehensive G-d-fearing qualities. 

In a report included in one of his letters, he concluded that what we needed were outstanding 
Torah scholars of our own, who would have the skill to uncover through keen analysis, broad 
knowledge, and scholarly dissertation the light that lies hidden within the revealed aspects of 
Torah. Thus, they would win and capture the hearts of the geonim who were truly G-d-fearing, 
but who had no notion of the light that is hidden within the Torah. 

A lengthy discussion once took place between the Alter Rebbe and the tzaddik Reb Menachem 
Nachum of Chernobyl, concerning the difference between the people of Vohlynia and those of 
Lita. The tzaddikim Reb Levi Yitzchak [of Berditchev] and Reb Meshulem Zusia [of Anipolia] 
were also present at the time. From the Alter Rebbe’s remarks, we see how dear and precious 
he held Torah scholars, and what mesirus nefesh he had in introducing them to the light of 
Toras HaChassidus. 

To these three colleagues of his, the Alter Rebbe could express sentiments that he could not 
speak of in the presence of his Rebbe the Maggid, and certainly not in front of his other 
colleagues, the holy disciples. The latter were utterly opposed to anything that might be said in 
favor of the misnagdim. But to these three, the Alter Rebbe revealed everything that was in his 
heart. With the permission of their master and Rebbe, and with the powers and merits of the 
Baal Shem Tov, he was ready and able to risk his soul to undertake this work. 

As we see, the Alter Rebbe was fully aware of the difficulty of this task. As he himself said to the 
holy Reb Meshulem Zusia, “In the beginning, it will be necessary to conceal the inner light [of 
Chassidus]; it will require patience; it will require fortitude of heart; it will require mesirus 
nefesh.” 

With the permission of his holy Rebbe the Maggid, the Alter Rebbe undertook several journeys 
in pursuit of this work. In the holy letters that he wrote to the Maggid, and to the Maggid’s 
son, the tzaddik Reb Avraham, we may read a journal of his travels, describing the debates he 
held on scholarly issues, all dealing exclusively with the revealed aspects of the Torah. 

9. The Alter Rebbe began his holy work with total self-dedication. He began building the 
structure of Chassidus through his mesirus nefesh for the benefit of others, bringing them closer 
to the light of truth. And he demanded no less from his followers. His labors were dedicated to 
the ideals of Chassidus; Chassidus and chassidim were his life’s work, and they constantly 
occupied his thoughts. 
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The Alter Rebbe firmly believed that through the Baal Shem Tov’s teachings, and those of his 
own mentor the Maggid, it was possible to bring even dried-out bones back to life. It was this 
belief of his that he explained in detail in the teachings of Chabad. Thus, he illuminated and 
revived all living souls. 

The Alter Rebbe made it possible to follow the ways of Chassidus. He paved the broad highway, 
the road of living light, even for those who were bent low and down-fallen. Through kindness 
and mercy, he inspired those who were spiritually infirm; with exceeding love, he extended to 
them his helping hand. 

It was this that he demanded of our holy Rebbeim who succeeded him. Anyone who studies the 
intellectual history of Toras HaChassidus, and its development and expansion by the “golden 
chain” of our successive holy Rebbeim, will surely appreciate how much toil and exertion they 
put into the construction of this divine edifice. By the grace of Al-mighty G-d, each of them 
revealed to us wonderful insights into the Torah, which contains G-d’s wisdom, His divine will, 
and instruction for serving Him. 

The “Chassidic Menorah” has seven branches: i) our Master the Baal Shem Tov; ii) the Maggid; 
iii) my great-great-great-grandfather the Alter Rebbe; iv) my great-great-grandfather the 
Mitteler Rebbe; v) my great-grandfather the Tzemach Tzedek; vi) my grandfather [the Rebbe 
Maharash] and his holy brothers; vii) my father [the Rebbe Rashab] and my holy cousins. They 
illuminated all the earth with the light of Chassidus. 

10. Every one of our saintly ancestors the holy Rebbeim, each in his own generation governed 
his flock of chassidim according to the system of leadership instituted by the Alter Rebbe: 
involving himself personally in working for the benefit of every individual, without regard to 
that person’s spiritual standing. The seeds of the Baal Shem Tov, sown in the orchard that the 
Alter Rebbe planted, eventually grew into a giant tree, producing the choice fruit of Chabad. 

I remember hearing in my youth that in the year 5627 [1867], my tutor Reb Shmuel Betzalel 
ben Sheftel was a shadar for my saintly grandfather [the Rebbe Maharash], and used to travel 
through the towns of “Little Russia”: Nicholaiev, the Cherson settlements, Kremenchug…. 

At the time, there lived in Kremenchug, several famous Chabad Chassidim known as the 
“Beralach,” because they all happened to be named Dov: the chassid Reb Dov ben Moshe, 
known as “Berel Moshe’s”; the chassid Reb Dov Masiev; the chassid Reb Dov Vilensky; and 
three or four more who were named Dov. 
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There was a term used in those days, “the Kremenchuger Beralach,” referring to these 
gentlemen, who possessed superior intellect and strong will. They used todaven at length, with 
emotional excitement and with lyrical voices; all of them could repeat chassidic discourses. All 
the chassidim in Kremenchug even those who had come from Poland held them in great awe 
and esteem. 

I once heard the following from the elderly chassid Reb Tzvi Chanoch Hendel Cunin of blessed 
memory, who was a “sitter” in Lubavitch during the years 5627-5631 (the story of his arrival in 
Lubavitch in 5601 [1841], and everything that happened to him at various times, has a separate 
chapter devoted to it in my diary): 

Several young scholars came from Kremenchug and took up residence in Lubavitch. Once, when 
[Reb Tzvi Chanoch Hendel] went in for yechidus, my grandfather said to him, “those who 
converted out of fear of the lions (meaning the young scholars who had been students of the 
Beralach) are growing (thank G-d), and are progressing in their knowledge of Chassidus. But 
avodah is still lacking. May G-d, blessed be He, help them to serve G-d.” 

When my tutor Rashbatz was in Nicholaiev in 5627 (as mentioned above), he was supposed to 
travel from there to Kremenchug. He was forewarned that he would find there many Polish 
chassidim of great stature, who were in the habit of deriding anyone who was not one of them. 
Therefore, he must remain mindful of their honor, to avoid becoming the subject of their verbal 
abuse. 

11. Upon his arrival in Kremenchug, the “Bears” received him with great honor, out of respect 
for the holy Rebbe who had sent him. There also lived there a Chernobyler Chassid named Reb 
Pinchas, who had a sharp mind and a very strong will. But even he came to hear a lecture on 
Chabad Chassidus from Rashbatz. 

Now the chassidim of Vohlynia-Poland-Galicia were in the habit of comparing pedigrees. Each 
of these chassidim was always prepared to state that his own Rebbe was superior to someone 
else’s. The practice of Chabad Chassidim is different: we do not dismiss what others consider 
holy; we simply hold our own to be dear and precious. We maintain friendly relations, even as 
we remain conscious of our own qualities. 

During the farbrengen, this Reb Pinchas was unable to restrain himself and exclaimed, “Chabad 
Chassidim! What are you so proud of your Alter Rebbe? Where we come from Poland there 
lived the Baal Shem Tov himself, the Maggid, and all the Maggid’s disciples. So our pedigree is 
greater than yours.” 
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The following is a parenthetical story, but very important to understanding this discussion: 

Chassidim tell a story of the tzaddik Reb Shlomo Karliner’s visit to the Alter Rebbe in Liozna in 
the year 5551-52 [1791]. (Reb Shlomo visited Liozna twice: in 5551-52, and in 5555-56; later, he 
also visited Liadi three times.) 

When Reb Shlomo departed, the Alter Rebbe instructed three of his young disciples to 
accompany him on the road until they reached a certain point near Vitebsk. There, chassidim 
from Vitebsk would come to receive him. 

One of these young scholars was the chassid Reb Binyamin Kletzker. The tzaddik Reb Shlomo 
greatly desired to have him for his own disciple. He proposed this to him, and during the 
journey he even performed a miracle for him (exactly what this miracle was is recorded 
somewhere in my diary). 

When they arrived at their destination, the young men went in to take their leave. Reb Shlomo 
then detained the young Reb Binyamin and tried to persuade him to go with him; he promised 
that if he did so, he would elevate him to such stature of holiness, that he would remain head-
and-shoulders above the rest. 

The tzaddik Reb Shlomo occasionally preferred to speak in Polish. No doubt, the reason for this 
was as is explained in Chassidus: speaking of a holy topic while using a vernacular tongue 
refines and elevates the letters of that language. The holy tzaddik Reb Shlomo’s every gesture 
was made with the holiest of intentions. Thus, the young chassid Reb Binyamin answered him 
in Polish: 

Pan to pan, to nie moj;  
Chlopiec to chlopiec, to nie two. 

“The master is a master, but not for me;  
the servant is a servant, but not for thee.” 

[End of parenthetical story.] 

12. My tutor Rashbatz became angry, but he concealed his fury and replied calmly, “Reb 
Pinchas, are you wearing a shirt?” 

“Certainly!” replied Reb Pinchas. 
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“Is it made of linen?” asked Rashbatz. 

“Of course it’s made of linen!” replied Reb Pinchas again. 

“Do you know how linen is made?” asked Rashbatz. “Reb Pinchas, are you aware that the flax is 
grown by the peasants of this country? Nevertheless, the raw flax is later shipped abroad, to a 
country where there are craftsmen who turn it into fine linen. 

“We chassidim of Chabad do not compare pedigrees. Our Rebbe tells us that even the most 
simple Jews tower above the most high, and this is even more true for tzaddikim, who are ‘the 
foundation of the world.’ 

“To us, all the disciples of the Baal Shem Tov are ‘all of them… beloved, all are pure, all are 
mighty….’ They all possess the power to speak the word of G-d, blessed be He, so that Jews may 
become aware of G-dliness. 

“You, on the other hand, prefer to compare pedigrees, claiming that the Baal Shem Tov, the 
Maggid, and all the great tzaddikim lived in your country. In other words, you claim that the flax 
plant is native to your land. In that case, let me inform you that the craftsmen who make 
finished linen garments out of the raw flax, are to be found among the Chabad Chassidim.” 

This reply was a convincing argument for the chassid Reb Pinchas, and it had a great effect 
upon him. 

Yes, it’s true; the words of my tutor Rashbatz were correct. During the five generations of my 
ancestors, the holy Rebbeim, Toras HaChassidus succeeded (thank G-d). By the grace of Al-
mighty G-d, it has developed into a complete Torah system, crowned with the adornments of 
Chochmah, Binah, and Daas. 

I trust that you now have an answer to your question about the relationship of the Alter 
Rebbe’s teachings to those of our master the Baal Shem Tov. 

13. Now, let us discuss the ways of Chassidus taught by the Alter Rebbe. They differ from those 
of the Baal Shem Tov, in that the Baal Shem Tov worked and performed many miracles, both 
openly and in secret. This was also the way of the Rebbeim of Vohlynia-Poland-Galicia. 

It is true. There are all sorts of seforim available to us, filled with good contents. They deal with 
the study of the Divine, awareness and interpretation of the evolutionary progression of 
G-dliness, serious contemplation of G-d’s Oneness, creation ex nihilo, methods for avodah of 



14 - Routes to Roots 

the heart and for refining one’s emotional attributes, belief in the tzaddikim, fervent and total 
fear of Heaven, and arousal to the service of G-d (blessed be He). 

The aforementioned seforim were written by the great chassidim both Chabad Chassidim and 
the chassidim of Vohlynia-Poland-Galicia. In these seforim they wrote down the teachings of 
their Rebbeim; things that they themselves understood and interpreted, based upon the 
teachings of their Rebbeim, and of our Rebbeim; transcriptions of the Rebbeim’s lectures; and 
stories they had heard. 

What we may deduce from all these seforim is that everything depends on one’s main focus. 
The main focus of chassidim revolves around the roads paved by our holy Rebbeim, and by the 
Rebbeim of Vohlynia-Poland-Galicia. 

14. Our predecessors are the five generations of the holy Rebbeim [of Chabad]. They carried 
the banner of Chassidus during a period of about one hundred and forty years (may we be 
blessed with long life, until the coming of our righteous redeemer, speedily in our days): 

i. the generation of my great-great-great-grandfather [the Alter Rebbe], 5536-5572 [1776-
1812]; 

ii. the generation of my great-great-grandfather [the Mitteler Rebbe], 5572-5588 [1812-1828]; 

iii. the generation of my great-grandfather, the Rebbe the Tzemach Tzedek, 5588-5626 [1828-
1866]; 

iv. the generation of my saintly grandfather and the holy tzaddikim, his brothers, 5626-5643 
[1866-1882]; 

v. the generation of my saintly father and the holy tzaddikim, his cousins, 5643-5680 [1882-
1920]. 

The cornerstone of the teachings of Chabad is the study of Chassidus through intellectual 
concentration, rational contemplation, and understanding. Thus one’s davening is accompanied 
by abundant meditation and studious reflection. This brings blessing into the actual 
performance of one’s avodah. 

The elder chassidim had a favorite expression, which they had heard from the original 
chassidim: “We abandoned our inborn middos on the doorstep of the Rebbe’s beis hamedrash; 
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the door posts of the Lower Gan Eden created in us an intense longing to have love and fear [of 
G-d].” 

My saintly father related that the elder chassidim before entering for yechidus would affirm the 
following resolution: “Anything that by nature I desire to do, I will avoid doing.” 

The above factors constitute the maternity bed upon which chassidim of the first generation 
were born. Space does not permit me to describe here at length the Alter Rebbe’s system of 
teaching his young disciples: the first cheder and the second cheder. But it is all elucidated in 
full detail in my diary. 

15. No doubt, you are aware of the famous saying of the original chassidim, “Tolk is without 
tolk,” meaning that the kind of avodah common in the year Tolk 5530 [1770] is not in order. 

The tzaddik Reb Avraham of Kalisk was a man of powerful emotions. Upon his return from 
Mezritch, he gathered a society of young scholars around himself, and taught them the 
teachings of his Rebbe, our master the Maggid. He also arranged for them a program of avodah 
that featured fervent prayer and rejection of their own egos. 

He studied with these disciples for two years. A fundamental principle of this study was to 
teach them how to belittle themselves and humiliate themselves. He taught them to conceal 
their own qualities, to dress in the clothing of common people, and to jump and shout during 
their prayers. 

By the year 5530, they had become a society of about thirty-five members, all with keen minds, 
strong wills, and lofty abilities. Their entire avodah was dedicated to kindling their hearts with 
fear of Heaven; but it was done in a frenzied manner, and they intentionally offended the 
dignity of the scholarly misnagdim, humiliated and belittled them, and pointed out their coarse 
attributes and their oversized egos. 

16. During the year Tolk 5530 [1770] something happened that was partly to blame for the feud 
that occurred in 5532. One of the young scholars, who possessed an especially emotional 
nature, arrived in Shklov. Pretending to be a traveler who just happened to be passing through, 
he approached the rav and requested permission to deliver a lecture. The rav and the 
communal officials examined the visitor, and discovered that he was filled with knowledge of 
the Talmud and Poskim, Midrash, and Aggadah. Therefore, they agreed to allow him to speak in 
public. 
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At the appointed time, a large crowd gathered, including the officers of the congregation. As 
the speaker lectured, teachings flowed from his mouth. For over an hour, he explained 
numerous sayings of the Sages of blessed memory, in a wonderful fashion. His speech kindled 
the hearts of the listeners, and all were delighted with it. 

Then, a few moments before concluding his lecture, he turned to the large assembly standing in 
the holy place and said to them: “I see that I found favor with you (thank G-d), and you have 
enjoyed my lecture. Now, let me tell you something: I did not come here as a preacher or 
missionary, nor have I come to be paid for my speech. I am here to open your eyes to the truth, 
and to kindle your hearts to serve the Creator, blessed be He. Let me prove to you that this is 
true. I will explain to you one more teaching of the Sages, and then I will come down from the 
pulpit without accepting any payment for the lecture I have just delivered.” 

He chose a teaching of the Sages that speaks about one who is “a fool, wicked, and arrogant.” 
He then proceeded to speak about a deceased Sage whose name had been widely known and 
respected, and several other famous rabbis, belittling them and shaming them. While doing so, 
he used barbed expressions, which had such an effect on the ears of the listeners that they 
remembered them. The assembled audience was thrown into an uproar and confusion, so that 
he managed to escape without being torn to pieces. 

The city was now in utter turmoil. On the one hand, everyone had been astounded by his keen 
mind and encompassing knowledge, his oratorical skills, his excellent manner of preaching, and 
the arousal to teshuvah and pious fervor that he generated in his listeners. On the other hand, 
[all were enraged by] his great effrontery in humiliating Torah scholars. 

It was after this that the first committee was formed in Shklov to coordinate a campaign against 
the teachings of the Baal Shem Tov and his disciple, the Maggid of Mezritch. They also traveled 
to Minsk and to Vilna to consult about these arrangements. 

17. When our master the Maggid learned of this, he summoned most of his disciples the 
tzaddikim who were already established in various communities in Vohlynia to an urgent 
meeting. Their unanimous decision was to summon the tzaddik Reb Avraham to participate in 
this meeting, and to admonish him about his strange ways. 

The more tolerant members of the Society the holy tzaddikim Reb Levi Yitzchak and Reb 
Meshulem Zusia interceded with their colleagues to temper their judgment. They persisted in 
begging their colleague the holy tzaddik Reb Menachem Mendel of Horodok to persuade the 
others to acquit Reb Avraham. 
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These negotiations were successful, and imposition of the heavy penalty was delayed. Later, 
when the full Society met, the whole situation was discussed at length and in full detail. The 
tzaddik Reb Avraham resolved to change his way of teaching disciples in the future. 

All his colleagues then unanimously selected the Alter Rebbe to speak [to the Maggid] as Reb 
Avraham’s advocate. At that assembly, they resolved that the practice of avodah which 
involved emotional excitement and frenzy would be utterly eliminated. 

This is the meaning of the expression “Tolk is without tolk”: the kind of avodah common in the 
year Tolk 5530 was not in order. 

18. Now, we come to the crossroads, where the path of Chabad Chassidus and the path of 
Vohlynian-Polish-Galician Chassidus diverge. The body follows the head, but every river follows 
its own course. 

The five generations of chassidim and men of good deeds who followed the light of Toras 
Chassidus Chabad, traveled the chassidic path that accords with Toras HaChassidus taught by 
each holy Rebbe [of Chabad] in his respective generation. 

And the chassidim of Vohlynia-Poland-Galicia among whom there were geonim, tzaddikim, and 
men of good deeds each generally recorded in his seforim what he heard from his own Rebbe, 
and events he witnessed. There are whole libraries, filled with interpretations of Scripture, 
teachings of the Sages, and stories of various miracles. 

To summarize: it all depends on one’s main focus. The main focus of the Vohlynian-Polish-
Galician chassidim was their Rebbeim’s lifestyles, their stories, and their deeds. 

Chabad Chassidim also wrote down the teachings of their Rebbeim. For example: the tzaddikim 
Reb Aharon [of Strashelle], Reb Pinchas [Reizes], and Reb Shlomo Freides, in the first 
generation; Reb Yitzchak Aizik [of Homel] and Reb Hillel [of Paritch] in the second generation; 
and so on, in succeeding generations. 

19. In each generation, the leaders of the chassidic community each in his own hometown 
would convene public gatherings to illuminate the people with Toras HaChassidus. They would 
also speak at length about the avodah of the heart, which is to recite the prayers slowly and 
with patience. The elder chassidim would guide the younger scholars by telling them of their 
own experiences when they themselves were young, and by teaching them good character 
traits. 
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Everything revolves around this one axis: Studying Chassidus, davening at length, improving 
one’s character traits, adherence and subjugation of one’s mind and heart [to the Rebbe], 
ahavas HaShem, and ahavas Yisrael. 

The fact remains, however, that our own young scholars also desired to hear stories of miracles. 
But the elder chassidim would reprimand them, for the leading Chabad Chassidim considered 
stories about miracle-working to be beneath the dignity of Chassidus. Such miracles were 
regarded as insignificant and inferior, and no one paid attention to them. 

I heard the following story: Once, when the tzaddik and chassid Reb Leib of Turkish Mohilev 
ended a lecture on Chassidus, one of the gifted young scholars was stimulated by this lecture. 
Afterwards, he dedicated himself to the study ofChassidus. A while later, he also began to pray 
at length, and to behave in the chassidic manner of Chabad. 

The young scholar’s companions and contemporaries who were chassidim of Vohlynian 
Rebbeim envied him. At a farbrengen held in honor of one of their joyous occasions, they said 
to their friend (our young scholar), “Your Rebbe is certainly great and awesome. But if you want 
a miracle, you can only get it from our Rebbe.” 

20. The young man was very distressed by this remark, and for some time he debated whether 
he should mention it to Reb Leib. After two or three weeks, he decided not to tell Reb Leib 
anything about it, but he remained very troubled by it. 

Meanwhile, there arrived an agent of the Alter Rebbe, bearing Rabbi Meir Baal HaNess charity 
funds, which were to be sent to Eretz Yisrael. He also brought a letter that the Alter Rebbe had 
sent to Reb Leib, acknowledging receipt of his written report about the way he was guiding the 
young scholars. Reb Leib had in fact been appointed by the Alter Rebbe to guide and to lead the 
young folk, and Anash in general, in that vicinity. 

Among the Alter Rebbe’s replies [to Reb Leib], there was also a reply concerning our particular 
young man: “It would be proper to draw him closer, and to assuage his grief. For him, this will 
be a sign, and for others it will be a miracle.” 

When the young man heard from his mentor that the Alter Rebbe had written about him, he 
began to weep. When asked why he was crying, he repeated the entire conversation he had 
had with his young contemporaries. To this, Reb Leib replied, “Now I understand what the 
Rebbe meant. And indeed, what greater miracle can there be than to take a block of wood and 
turn it into a human being?” 
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21. This is how the elder chassidim regarded miracles. Even famous and important stories are 
told very discreetly by Chabad Chassidim. Thus, Vohlynian-Polish-Galician chassidim wrote 
stories and described incidents, presenting us with whole seforim filled with tales of wonders. 
But Chabad Chassidim presented us with whole seforim filled with Toras HaChassidus, 
transcriptions of the Rebbeim’s lectures, and long dissertations and commentaries filled with 
profound scholarship. 

Generation followed generation, and the scarcity of miraculous stories became ever greater. As 
my great-grandmother, the saintly Rebbetzin Chaya Mushka told her daughter-in-law, my 
grandmother, the saintly Rebbetzin Rivka, “At my father’s court, miracles lay scattered about, 
and no one bothered to pick them up.” 

It is not proper nor do I have any desire to compare one society to the other. We do not 
possess the proper yardstick with which to measure and compare the two lofty mountains, the 
G-dly princes, my saintly ancestor the Mitteler Rebbe, with his in-law, my saintly ancestor the 
Rebbe of Chernobyl of blessed memory; nor can we make such comparisons regarding 
succeeding generations. 

Let us rather give praise to the Master of All, and recognize the kindness done to us by Al-
mighty G-d. For today, we have (thank G-d) a complete set of teachings, the teachings of 
Chassidus, a G-dly edifice. “Fortunate are we! How good is our portion, how pleasant our lot!” 

22. I will not deny it! I often regret the fact that the Chabad Chassidim in each generation did 
not also record in their seforim the stories and happenings, involving thousands of supernatural 
miracles. Nevertheless, I still prefer their seforim and writings commenting on the subjects they 
heard, each in his own era to those that merely relate wonders. 

The truth is that we greatly desire (and it would be very dear to us) to know even the smallest 
detail about the lifestyles of our holy ancestors, the Rebbeim. We know that even their slightest 
gesture teaches us some guiding principle for our conduct. But still, we must remain aware of 
what is of primary importance, and what is secondary. 

Our faith in the servants of G-d our holy ancestors the Rebbeim does not need to be supported 
by miracles and wonders. But it would be pleasant to know this also, and even this would 
contribute to the main goal, which is the concerted study of Chassidus, and engaging in the 
avodah of the heart. Thus, even our life in this mundane world would follow the teachings of 
Chassidus…. 
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If, at some future time, G-d grants me an opportunity to supplement this outline, it will be 
easier for me to do so, having already arranged the topics in order. 

As for you, go forth on the path of truth; there is no truth other than the whole Torah. With 
blessings, I remain your loving father-in-law, 

Yosef Yitzchak. 

 

 

 

The Rebbe’s Response 

 

B.H., Motzoei Shabbos, 2 Shvat 5692 [eve of Sunday, January 10, 1932]. 

To my honored and holy father-in-law, Shlita: 

Your letter of the 24th of last month, containing the outline [for the essay], arrived here. From 
the depths of my heart, I thank you for this precious gift. At this favorable time, I will be so bold 
as to place my earnest request before you (if a request is needed, and if a request will avail). I 
am strengthened by the hope that you will honor me from time to time with the pleasure of 
receiving more letters like these. 

There are many facts that I am missing, concerning the background of Chassidus, and the 
meaning of its historical context. Therefore, I am overjoyed with every new fact and concept I 
acquire in this area, as one who “finds a great prize.” 

I cannot restrain myself from requesting additional explanation about a subject that has 
puzzled me for some time. Again and again, I hear people say that “In Chabad, we have no 
interest in miracles,” and the like. I found this same sentiment expressed in your letter. [You 
write that chassidim] refrain from speaking of such things, and silence others who do speak of 
them, etc. 

This was certainly appropriate for the early chassidim. They had no need of such stories, for 
their hearts and minds were refined. But in our present day, the pressures of the times have 
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diminished people’s hearts, and they are submerged in material concerns. They see only the 
material aspects of every concept, to the extent that their souls have no appreciation of 
anything sublime or lofty. 

It seems to me that it would be difficult to correct this situation through intellectual endeavors 
alone. Such an approach would be ineffective, for at the start, the intellect is too delicate an 
instrument for this purpose. 

On the other hand, miracles, and stories of the wonders performed by tzaddikim cause lofty 
feelings within the soul. They promote the desire to emerge [from one’s lowly situation] and to 
divest himself (at least partially) from his focus on material matters. This will cause some 
movement even in a person with a lowly soul, or one in a low spiritual state. 

Again expressing my warm and deep gratitude for your letter, I remain, your son-in-law, who 
always seeks your welfare, and hopes to be blessed by the Rebbe. 

Menachem 

 

The Mitteler’s Rebbe’s Dream 
 

One day, the Mitteler Rebbe came to see the Alter Rebbe, worried and crying. He told his father 
that his heart was troubled by a strange dream. 

In his dream he had seen a wide river. Its clear waters flowed strongly, and though they were 
constantly refilled, there were no waves. As it flowed far away it filled little ponds on all sides, 
but continued flowing with quiet energy. 

Then he saw two men wearing long garments coming close. The taller man had one leg thicker 
than the other. A little further away, he saw two other men, and then he saw his father, the 
Alter Rebbe. 

On the river there lay a board. The shorter man told the taller man to step onto it. He did so but 
the board began to sink, and the water quickly rose to cover part of his body. Then the board 
came up again, but then so did the water. This went on a few times, until the shorter man 
finally told him to step off the board. 

As this was happening, the two other people had a few times approached from the distance 
and had gone back. The whole time they had remained unclear, and from this point on they 
were no longer seen. 
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The remaining three people then walked away, holding each other’s arms, the shorter man in 
the middle, the taller man to his left and the Alter Rebbe to his right. 

They continued until they came to a great river. This river had a lot of water with many 
different colors, and it flowed rapidly; on all sides its waves rose and fell like the waves of the 
sea. 

In the river, far away, he saw a wave rise up and fall. Within a moment other waves also made 
strong efforts to rise up high, but they too fell upon the nearby banks. When each wave fell on 
the riverbank, it made a little pool, but very quickly, the little pool that each one formed was 
swallowed up in the ground and vanished, and in its place appeared trees with fruit on them. 

While this was happening he heard the voice of the shorter man. He was pointing at the Alter 
Rebbe and telling him to walk along the board. The Alter Rebbe walked straight along it until he 
reached the end, and then wanted to move it further along. However, the shorter man signaled 
him to return, and said: "With the power of these waves of water one can pass complete even 
through waves of fire." 

And at this point the Mitteler Rebbe woke up. 

After the Mitteler Rebbe told over his dream, his father, the Alter Rebbe told him to daven and 
then come in to him and he will explain the dream to him. 

After he davened, he came back to his father, and the Alter Rebbe told him that the shorter 
person in his dream was the Baal Shem Tov; and the taller one was the Maggid of Mezritch, 
who suffered pain in his leg. And by telling the Maggid to walk along the board (but the board 
was sinking), the Baal Shem Tov was showing him that even with the teachings of the Maggid's 
talmidim, it was still possible to sink. 

The Alter Rebbe continued explaining the dream to the Mitteler Rebbe: "The second river is 
filled with the tears of Baalei Teshuvah. Twenty-five years ago, I heard from the Rebbe [the 
Maggid] the mashal which compares tzaddikim and baalei Teshuvah to two sons of one king. 
Hearing that mashal, it became engraved in my mind that one should make an effort to bring 
every single Jew near [to Yiddishkeit]. I spent five years traveling from place to place, with my 
identity sometimes known and sometimes not, to awaken people in this direction." 

[Likutei Diburim - Yud Tes Kislev 5692] 
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Yekaterinoslav Overview 
In the early twentieth-century, the city of Yekaterinoslav, where the Rebbe spent most of his 
childhood and youth, was home to a vibrant and diverse Jewish community. Religious and secular 
Jews lived together side-by-side. One of the Russian Empire's industrial capitals, Jews dominated 
many professions and industrial fields, including the city's agricultural trade and manufacturing. 
Jews owned and operated many of the city's financial institutions, pharmacies, clothing chains, 
shoe stores, iron foundries and mechanical workshops. There were also many Jews among the 
city's medical and law practices. 

Although religious observance varied greatly among the community, Jewish identity remained 
strong. The city boasted forty-one synagogues, more than thirty Jewish day schools, many private 
cheders, three branches of a talmud torah, and a yeshivah. 

By 1910, Yekaterinoslav's 69,000 Jews made up close to one third of the city's total population of 
232,000. 

The sizable Jewish presence was due in large part to the czarist decrees of the previous century, 
which -in addition to imposing restrictions on the Jews' educational and vocational opportunities- 
confined them to a swath of land known as the "Pale of Settlement;' comprising fifteen provinces 
of the Russian Empire and Poland. As Yekaterinoslav was situated at the center of one of the Pale 
provinces, Jews from across Russia settled there, and in many respects, Yekaterinoslav became the 
Jewish capital of Ukraine. 

At times, the diverse nature of the Jewish community bred conflict. When one of the city's rabbis, 
Rabbi Dov Zev Kozevnikov, passed away in 1908, a strong dash of opinions ensued as to who the 
new rabbi should be. Advised by the Rebbe Rashab, the Chasidic community nominated Rabbi Levi 
Yitzchak Schneerson. In the end, in order to satisfy all groups, it was agreed that two rabbis would 
fill Rabbi Kozevnikov's place-Rabbi Levi Yitzchak and Rabbi Pinchas Gelman. However, during the 
years of his tenure, Rabbi Levi Yitzchak earned the respect and admiration of all segments of the 
community. 

When the Schneerson family moved to Yekaterinoslav in 1908, it was home to a large number of 
eminent chassidim, Torah scholars, writers, poets and Zionist leaders. A number of them recorded 
vivid accounts of Jewish life in the city; included in several of these memoirs are descriptions of 
the Schneerson home and of the Rebbe's cheder and teenage years. 

In 1911, Russian Jewry was shaken when Mendel Beilis, a factory supervisor in Kiev, was charged 
with the ritual murder of a Christian boy. It was a startling renewal of the medieval blood libel, and 
Rabbi Levi Yitzchak assisted Beilis’ defense team during the trial. 

 In 1915, toward the end of the first year of World War I, Czar Nicholas ll issued an edict banishing 
all Jews who lived near the borders with Poland, Austria and Lithuania from their homes, under 
the pretense that they would collaborate with Russia’s enemies. With only twenty-four hours 
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notice, hundreds of thousands of Jews were forced to uproot their lives and move into the interior 
of Russia.  Thousands arrived in Yekaterinoslav, where they stayed as refugees until 1921 - about 
six years —when they began returning to their homes. The Rebbe recalled this period vividly, 
relating numerous anecdotes from this time. One of the refugees—an eminent Torah scholar from 
Lithuania — taught the Rebbe and his brothers privately for at least one year.”  

In March of 1917, fed by deep discontent with the war, a popular uprising spread across Russia. 
Soldiers began to desert their lines, and protests and unrest broke out on the home front, causing 
Czar Nicholas ll to abdicate his throne. With the czar’s resignation, the Duma (parliament) 
assumed control of the country, forming Russia's Provisional Government. 

In November 1917, the Bolsheviks overthrew the Provisional Government and seized power. A 
short time later, Russia withdrew from the hostilities of the war - only to find the country swept up 
in a massive, chaotic civil war, in which a large number of groups and alliances vied for power. The 
Russian Civil War ravaged the already war-weary citizens of Russia for several more years, finally 
concluding - in the Yekaterinoslav area - in 1920. 

During the latter conflict, Yekaterinoslav was captured and recaptured by a number of the warring 
factions: the Bolsheviks, the "Ukrainian State" led by Hetman Pavlo Skoropadskyi, the "White 
Army" of General Denikin and the Makhnovists. The result of these unending battles was 
prolonged misery for all citizens, but especially for the Jews. Time and again, Rabbi Levi Yitzchak 
and the Yekaterinoslav Jewish community's other leaders found themselves building and 
navigating new relationships with new authorities. Eventually, in 1920, the Bolshevik Red Army 
took firm control of the city.  

Together with communist rule came the disasters of their economic policies. Throughout the Volga 
Region, and particularly in Ukraine, a series of deathly famines raged from 1920 through 1922, 
resulting from the government's appropriation of huge stocks of Ukrainian grain in order to feed 
the hungry population of central Russia. To make matters worse, while millions in Ukraine died of 
hunger, thousands of tons of grain were being sold to the West in an effort to raise hard currency 
for the central government. This state of prolonged hunger and weakness led to the spread of 
typhus and cholera across the region, which killed millions more. Yekaterinoslav's Jews were not 
spared the epidemics, and thousands perished. In the years 1921 and 1922 alone, 5,702 Jews in 
Yekaterinoslav died from typhus. 

The communists' lack of concern for the starving Ukrainian masses did not carry over to their war 
against religion, which made its way to the city around 1921. At around the same time, Rabbi 
Gelman passed away, leaving Rabbi Levi Yitzchak the Jewish community's sole rabbi. Rabbi Levi 
Yitzchak led the community for eighteen anguished years until his arrest in 1939. 
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It was in Yekaterinoslav, where the Rebbe lived from age seven until twenty four, that - under the 
tutelage of his father - he acquired the foundation of his Torah knowledge and began acquiring his 
general knowledge. 

In 1922, the Rebbe first met the Rebbe Rayatz in Rostov, 10 later visiting him in Leningrad and 
Riga. In mid-1923, he first met his future wife-the Rebbe Rayatz's middle daughter, Rebbetzin 
Chaya Mushka. His primary residence remained in Yekaterinoslav until 1926, when his base seems 
to have moved to Leningrad. That same year, the Soviets, eager to remove every last vestige of 
Czarist rule, changed the city's name from Yekaterinoslav to "Dnepropetrovsk?'  

Avraham Yosef Yitzchak (Oleg) Karshenbaum, a local Jewish historian, served as our head of 
research in Dnepropetrovsk. He also assisted with the writing of this overview, together with the 
historians Valentin Starostin from Dnepropetrovsk, Alexandra Loshak from Kharkov, and Vladimir 
Kleist from S. Petersburg. – from “The Early Years" by JEM. 

 

A Refugee's Memories 
 

Amongst the refugees from the war was the family of Rabbi Moshe Friedenthal, who arrived in 
Yekaterinoslav. While in the city, Rabbi Friedenthal transcribed a number of Rabbi Levi Yitzchak’s 
talks. 

In 5721 (1961), his son, Aaron, who grew up to be a journalist, published memoirs of his 
experiences in the Yiddish periodical Heint in Bilder. While his account reflects mostly upon the 
Rebbe's parents, it nevertheless offers an illuminating window into the Rebbe's upbringing and 
prevailing attitude in the Schneerson home: 

...In every tragedy, a handful of rescuers rise who ease the burden, minimizing its terrible effect to 
the best of their ability. 

I would like to mention the heroic and luminous personage of Rabbi Levi Yitzchak Schneerson - the 
Rabbi of Yekaterinoslav, father of the current Lubavitcher Rebbe, Rabbi Menachem M. Schneerson 
-who sacrificed his life, health and existence to provide relief from the murderous decrees of the 
czar's uncle, Nicholas Nikolayevitch, during World War I. 

The home of the Yekaterinoslaver Rav, Rabbi Levi Yitzchak Schneerson, was the point of respite for 
the suffering Jews of Poland, Lithuania and the Baltic States, who were compelled to abandon all 
their possessions and flee their cities and towns. The sadistic Nikolayevitch had ordered that all 
Jews from those lands - which were governed by Russia at that time - must immediately desert 
their homes, forsaking all their possessions. 
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By foot and by wagon, these unlucky Jews dragged themselves from city to city until they reached 
Ukraine or deep into Russia where their only hope for salvation and rest were the· kindhearted 
Russian brethren. 

One such address was 2 Mostovaya Street in Yekaterinoslav, the home of Rabbi Schneerson. 

During those stormy days, the rabbi's residence gave off the impression of a beehive. Jews were 
continuously streaming in and out. Some were searching for help and support, for bread and 
clothing for their families, While others came looking for medicine and help for sick and exhausted 
refugees.  

In the midst of this flood of tragedy, Rabbi Levi Yitzchak created a rescue committee which 
included some of the brightest and most refined Jewish leaders of Yekaterinoslav. The committee 
was headed by the rabbi and his wife (who is the daughter of the rabbi of Nikolayev). Each of them 
worked in a different role, providing help to those unlucky expelled Jews. The rabbi worked 
through his connections with the Russian regime and the Jewish elites. The Rebbetzin organized a 
drive for food, clothing and medication. She arranged rooms for the individuals, who until only 
recently had been well-established in their own lives. Now they stood robbed, bare-foot and 
naked, bereft of everything due to Nicholas' murderous decree. 

Amongst Nicholas' sadistic decrees was the order of the “Guarantor-Hostages.” Through this edict, 
two of the most respected members of the Jewish community in each town were arrested. They 
were to be held hostage, responsible with their lives, that no Jew would be caught spying for the 
enemy, Austria-Germany. What “responsible” means was clear: For any libel of espionage against 
the Jews, a guarantor would be shot. One of those guarantor-hostages was my father. He was 
thrown into a Russian prison in Yekaterinoslav, where he was completely cut off from us. 

This is what brought us to 2 Mostovaya Street in Yekaterinoslav. The rabbi listened to our story 
with tears in his eyes. His immediate action saved these guarantors from certain death. The 
freedom which the rabbi attained for the hostages, who had been marked for death, did not come 
easy.  He devoted long, grueling, days and nights to this mission.  The first ray of hope came when 
the military authorities allowed a visit to the imprisoned hostages.  This was the first connection 
that these unlucky, isolated, sentenced-to-die Jews had with the outside world.  After further 
efforts, the rabbi was allowed to bring kosher food and a Torah scroll to the prisoners. Then they 
were moved as a group to a separate cell, enabling them to pray and eat together. . 

But the rabbi had not finished his work. He incessantly mobilized various personalities and bodies 
until he succeeded in having the prisoners brought to a separate private residence, where they 
were able to lead almost normal lives. There were only two guards at this residence, which made it 
easier for Jewish leaders to visit them and give them the confidence that they would soon be 
released... 
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The rescue action by the rabbi endangered his life; it was selfless. During his visits to the prison, he 
would pass letters to and from the inmates. During wartime, to pass letters to individuals accused 
of espionage was punishable by death. But the rabbi said, “This is the fulfillment of ‘He will return 
the hearts of fathers to their children and children to their fathers.’” He repaired the connection 
between fathers, sons, and families. 

Just before the High Holidays in 5677 (1916), they were finally freed. 

The newly freed prisoners recited the pre-Rosh Hashanah Selichot with the rabbi, their liberator, in 
his synagogue which was opposite the Schneerson home. I remember the inspired cries of the 
rescued Jews as they recited the Selichot: "the fount of life wells up from You; may we remain with 
the good life that comes from You." At the last words of the passage, forty rescued Jews pointed at 
the rabbi - their rescuer - repeating a number of times: "good life comes from you!" meaning, "You 
have given us our lives!" 

The joyous tears of the condemned Jews during those days of selichot of 5676 (1916) washed 
away their traumatic experiences. They saw in Rabbi Schneerson not a mythical liberator, but a 
tzaddik - a true and very real rescuer.  Their tears expressed their own personal suffering and joy.   

The rabbi and rebbetzin, during those horrible days, know nothing of their own lives. Everything 
was committed, dedicated to the rescue effort. 

Even the three young boys, Mendel’e (who is now the Lubavitcher Rebbe in Brooklyn), Berel’e and 
Leibel’e, also felt the goingson. They gave up their places at the Shabbos table for the exiled 
children. The writer of these lines is one of those children to whom the Lubavitcher Rebbe and his 
brothers gave away their own meals, imploring us to feel at home. Such warm, precious, children! 

It is hard to describe the noble countenance of the rabbi and the rebbetzin and their warm 
assistance to the Jewish refugees during the years 5674 through 5677 (1914-1917). 

The rabbi showed great heroism in his battle against the czarist decrees; in this struggle he saw a 
distinct sign of his family. He said “Lubavitch draws its inspiration from the ten Martyrs. This is why 
Rabbi Schneur Zalman, the first Rebbe, was arrested by the Russian Czar [Paul I]. We bear the 
responsibility to continue, to sacrifice ourselves for the rescue of Jews. This is the Chabad-
Lubavitch path of sacrifice!” 

He did, in fact, die at the hands of the Bolsheviks, in his struggle for teaching Torah with Jewish 
children. However, we'll explore that at a different time. 
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Rebbitzen Chana’s Diary 
I am not a writer, nor the daughter of a writer. My desire is to record some memories of the final 
years of my husband, of blessed memory. I am unsure whether I will succeed. Firstly, will I be able 
to put all my recollections into writing? And secondly, will I have the peace of mind needed for such 
a task? 

The Rabbinate of Yekatrinoslav 

Not long after, my husband was offered the position of Rav of Yekatrinoslav, to succeed Reb Bere-
Volf [Kozevnikov]. 

The city, at the time, was an important center of Jewish life. This was my husband’s first candidacy 
for such a position and, since he was still a young man, the process was, in many respects, not at 
all straightforward. 

The Zionists were very powerful and highly organized in Yekatrinoslav; M. Ussishkin had lived 
there until shortly before that time. 

During that period, the Lubavitcher Rebbe, Rabbi Shalom DovBer, had issued a letter in opposition 
to Zionism, which was widely circulated and to which the Zionists reacted with great rage. On 
learning that one of his Chasidim was the candidate to become their city’s Rav, they immediately 
called a meeting at which it was decided to block his appointment. 

It was then that my husband’s difficult path through life began. 

 

Employment interview with Ussishkin’s father-in-law 

Ussishkin’s father-in-law, Sergei Pavlov Fallei, was also one of the city’s most respected members 
of the Zionist movement. His father, however, had been a Chasidic Jew from Lithuania, a wealthy 
man, who had given his son a religious education. Sergei was highly intelligent and, although far 
from being G-d-fearing, was very Torah learned and retained his love and respect for traditional 
Jewish scholarship. 

Following the meeting at which the Zionists resolved to oppose Schneerson’s candidacy, Fallei told 
the Chasidic “side”—which had proposed his candidacy—that he wished to meet the young Rabbi. 
An evening meeting was arranged with several prominent lay members of the community 
attending as well. 

After spending time together in conversation, the others left the two of them, Schneerson and 
Fallei, alone. 

Fallei was a trained engineer, having studied engineering after his marriage. Due to his outstanding 
aptitude, he was the sole Jewish student accepted at the university where he studied, which 
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normally barred Jews. Later he designed the bridge across the Dnieper River, one of the largest 
bridges in Russia. 

Considering the Yekatrinoslav rabbinate to be an issue of great interest to many Orthodox and 
Chasidic communities, Fallei was eager to get to know the candidate. If he would find him to 
possess the qualities and virtues that, in his opinion, befitted the Rav of such a community, he 
would work with all his might to get him appointed. 

Accordingly, the meeting had the nature of a gathering until 9:00 o’clock p.m. Then, however, it 
became more like an examination. 

Falei addressed three questions to Schneerson; two of them I remember with very distinctly: 

1) What did Chasidism accomplish, and why are Kabbalah and Chasidut necessary? 2) On the 
subject of assimilation. The third, if I recall correctly, concerned emunah, belief. 

Schneerson’s responses lasted from 9:00 p.m. until 4:00 a.m. 

Following the meeting, Fallei called a group of acquaintances and urged them to form an “army,” 
which he would lead, to fight for this candidate’s appointment as Rav. Having come to know him, 
he said, nothing should stop Schneerson’s appointment, whatever the cost: “Such a towering 
personality shouldn’t be allowed to go elsewhere.” 

Fallei leaves the party 

At its own meeting, however, the Zionist party had decided to oppose my husband’s candidature. 
Accordingly, if Fallei remained a party member, he could not participate in advancing my 
husband’s appointment. He therefore formally handed in his withdrawal from the party in order to 
remain free to work on the issue of the rabbinate as he found fit. 

The Zionists tried all means at their disposal not to accept his resignation. Fallei, in his own right, 
was a tremendous loss for them, besides the fact that he was Ussishkin’s father-in-law (although, 
as even Ussishkin agreed, Fallei was a far greater personality than he). 

In any case, a dispute broke out in the city’s Jewish community, with parties and families who 
previously had lived amicably becoming mutual enemies, divided by their opinions on the issue, 
for or against the candidate for Rav. 

Fallei—although non-religious in his outlook and far from the Orthodox Jewish way of life—
zealously threw himself into this campaign. 

This all happened in 1908, when many parties existed in the Jewish community—not as now when 
only a single Communist party exists. Each of these parties had delegates on the central Jewish 
community council, and they all advanced the opinions of those they represented. 

The less religious delegates constituted a majority on the council, and the wealthier and poorer 
classes were also represented. All were intensely interested in this issue. 
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Community divided into two camps 

The Zionists and the other parties were resolute in their opposition to Schneerson’s candidacy, 
and two opposing camps formed in the community. 

The Chasidic camp was led by Sergei Fallei. This reminds me of what Rabbi Levi Yitzchak of 
Berditchev said of a Jew he saw reciting his daily prayers while greasing the wheels of his wagon. 
“Even while greasing the wheels,” he commented, “he’s praying to G-d!” Similarly, it sometimes 
happened that Fallei could be sitting on the boulevard on Shabbat afternoon, smoking a cigarette, 
while considering ways to get the Chasidic Rabbi appointed. He would say he viewed this not as an 
issue affecting only an individual, but it was in order to ensure that the philosophical outlook of 
Chasidism not be forgotten and, in general, to reinforce the traditional Jewish way of life. 

In the past, Fallei had been quite distant from Jews with grey beards, and generally from those of 
the more religious type. But on this issue he united with them and became their leader. 

They were primarily “shul Jews” who attended shul for prayer. They had never been organized at 
all, as was generally the situation throughout Russia at the time. Suddenly, they had to learn all 
the rules of elections, together with subtle parliamentary maneuvers, which previously were 
utterly unfamiliar to them. Fallei educated them in these matters—as he sat on the boulevard, as 
mentioned. 

The other camp comprised members of parties, who ran their lives based on party ideals. They 
were led by the wealthiest man in the city, a great philanthropist. Many supported him out of fear 
that otherwise it could harm their livelihood. He sought to have the greatest power in the 
community. In some cases, he had given individuals jobs, later arranging to get them appointed as 
members of the Jewish community council. 

Fallei, too, was very wealthy, although he was by no means a philanthropist, and it was most 
unlikely that anyone would support him merely for economic motives. But he was greatly 
respected, both for his fine character and for his distinguished status. He had the intelligence to 
serve as a leader, but his “army” was extremely weak. Meanwhile, the battle in the “Jewish street” 
became very intense. 

At that time, Jewish youth still took part in the community’s religious life. I recall that my husband, 
of blessed memory, traveled to Yekatrinoslav during the month of Elul. The opposing camp 
realized how more and more members of the community were becoming interested in him, and 
this interest was becoming a force to be considered. 

At first the opponents thought that since my husband was a young man, only 30 years of age, and 
was also a Chasid—belonging to a group they held in very low regard—only a few old Jews would 
support him and that would be all. But the attitude towards him improved by the day, and people 
of all backgrounds began to come over to him. 
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In order to prevent this movement in favor of my husband from becoming too influential, the 
opponents immediately called a meeting at the building of the “Upravver” (Jewish community 
council), as it was then called. The initiative for the meeting came from the more powerful camp 
noted above. Police were stationed at the door, admitting only a very limited number of people, 
mainly from the opposing camp. Accordingly, decisions were taken that were not entirely to 
Schneerson’s benefit. 

On the morning following the meeting, young people walked around the streets dressed in the 
party uniforms of the era—black shirts with leather belts—showing their lack of any connection 
with Orthodox Jewish life. Their faces reflected their sense of triumph, giving them great cause for 
rejoicing. 

Triumph in battling for traditional Judaism 

Although at first the side supporting my husband was the smaller one, nevertheless, as always 
happened, he succeeded in prevailing. Indeed, it took time and energy, because he always battled 
for issues of importance from a religious viewpoint, whereas most of the community consisted of 
maskilim and non-religious Jews. 

A certain member of the Yekatrinoslav community, a doctor, once reflected that “Schneerson is a 
most interesting person, but he is exactingly meticulous—he insists on fulfilling every single word 
stated in the Code of Jewish Law. When we read through the protocols of community meetings, 
three quarters of them consist of Schneerson’s proposals—which are of no concern to the rest of 
us at all. Yet he manages to get all these proposals incorporated into our community’s social life.” 

The false witness 

I don’t know whether it was because my husband sought it out, or whether that was his destiny, 
but there was always some reason or other to disturb his tranquility. 

There was once a case with a shochet who had slaughtered with a defective knife. He was an 
elderly man who had a large family, who were prominent members of the community. Schneerson 
removed this overhasty shochet from his post for several months. 

This happened right at the beginning of my husband’s tenure as Rav. There was a non-Chasidic Rav 
in the city, who had served for over 30 years. He had great authority in the community and 
insisted that, without his consent, nothing should be done in the city’s religious life. He greatly 
disliked Chasidim, and was usually very upset at any interference with his leadership. 

Testimony was heard concerning the case. The older Rav brought a witness who said he was 
passing through the city, but stated that he knew the shochet very well. He claimed to have been 
present, by chance, when the shochet slaughtered on that day, and swore to that effect 
[contradicting my husband’s charge against him]. 
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It’s most unpleasant for me to write the following but it’s a fact. I remember how upsetting it was 
to my husband whenever he related this episode. 

The witness, who had a red beard, stood up, as required by Torah law, to give his testimony. As 
soon as the man started speaking, Leivik [my husband] immediately recognized, from his voice and 
manner of speech, that he was no traveler passing through the city but was, in fact, one of the 
official supervisors of the shochetim, who was close to the older Rav. Black-bearded, he had 
disguised himself by dying it red and by wearing dark glasses—which he never wore otherwise. 

My husband immediately called out aloud, “It’s David the supervisor! What a liar you are! Why are 
you claiming to be a traveler passing through?” 

Everyone present in the room smiled, realizing my husband’s words were correct, and that the 
entire testimony had been fabricated, with the agreement of the older Rav or even at his 
direction. 

Although my husband had done everything in this case in full accordance with the Code of Jewish 
Law, it affected his health, causing him to lie sick in bed for two weeks. 

 

Approaches to Torah education 

In an attempt to ensure that the Chasidic influence should not prevail, my husband’s opponents 
brought two Rabbis from other cities to Yekatrinoslav. 

Contentious issues concerning Jewish education soon arose in the city. They concerned the 
curriculum for a yeshiva, whether studies should follow new-fangled educational approaches or 
the traditional one. This was during the era when chadarim metukanim (“amended Torah 
schools”), as they were known—and the method of Ivrit b’Ivrit (learning Hebrew by total 
immersion in the language)—were being widely introduced. 

Those supporting this new movement were the majority, particularly the wealthier Jews. They 
established a yeshiva where all studies followed the new method. 

I recall how my husband called a meeting for the purpose of establishing a large Torah day school, 
to include also higher grades that would study Talmud withRashi’s commentary. The children 
would learn the Alef-Beit with the nekudot (vowel points)—a method considered in modern circles 
at the time to be pedagogically unsound. 

One of the committee members attending that meeting was a tailor who just couldn’t 
comprehend the difference between the two methods. My husband hoped to attract his support, 
and wanted him to understand the issue. 
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“Tell me, R. Avraham Itche,” my husband asked, “when pressing a garment, which iron works 
better: an old-style iron press heated intensely to retain its heat for long, or a new-style steam iron 
that has to be opened and closed repeatedly to supply it with coal?” 

This analogy perfectly clarified the issue for the tailor, who replied firmly, “Certainly the iron press, 
old-style.” He joined the group that voted for the traditional teaching method: Hebrew reading 
based on Alef-Beit, and study of Chumash and TaNaCh without skipping anything—not shortened 
selections of “Scriptural stories” or Scriptural excerpts considered positive, while omitting other 
parts considered unnecessary. 

Writing about all this is not all difficult. But what a difficult struggle it was at the time! 

Erstwhile opponents become closer 

At the new yeshiva that had been established, studies followed the new method, and it was 
administered by those opposing my husband. Nevertheless, some of its supporters advocated that 
Schneerson pay occasional visits for Shabbat prayers so that he could speak to the children. One of 
the activists, however, wouldn’t allow this under any circumstances. He wanted neither 
Schneerson nor his ideology to exert any influence there. He was already past his youth, and was a 
member of the “bourgeoisie,” as it was called. 

Some time later, as I recall, he fell ill and sent his son—who, as a younger person, was less 
religious—to my husband, with the following message: “I’ve come to you, Rabbi, in my father’s 
name. He appeals to you to forgive him. He’s ill, and requests that you wish him a recovery. When 
he didn’t allow you to visit the school, he didn’t intend to undermine your honor, but it was for 
other reasons…,”etc. 

The shochet comes around 

The shochet mentioned above was by no means an ignoramus, but had considered himself an 
opponent of Chabad Chasidism, as he expressed it. Later, however, after the uproar over his 
temporary suspension died down, he began to attend my husband’s Chasidic discourses every 
Shabbat afternoon. This inspired him to start studying Chasidus and, as a Torah scholar, he 
understood it well. He now said that the unpleasantness he had suffered was all worthwhile for 
the sake of becoming an adherent of Schneerson, as he was now! 

It was evident that, despite Schneerson’s young age, his authority and the influence of the 
Chasidim were extensive. Accordingly, his opponents sought new means to limit his influence. 

I remember an article that appeared in a local Russian newspaper decrying the new Rabbi 
appointed in town, and mentioning his descent from the Tzemach Tzedek, who had been 
outspokenly opposed to Haskalah (secular “enlightenment”) at the government-sponsored 
meetings in which he participated. Therefore, the writer insisted, every Jew who cherished 
civilized culture was obligated to do everything possible to ensure that Schneerson should have no 
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influence in the city, for he represented a danger for progress, and his influence could cause the 
forces of reaction to become stronger. 

About a year later, however, the same writer wrote another article in which he “confessed” to his 
sin of not having realized in what high esteem Schneerson should be held, and saying that his 
opponents didn’t understand even his “casual conversation.” Schneerson’s activities, he said, 
should be supported, not undermined. 

Efforts to limit Rabbi Levi Yitzchak’s influence 

It was evident that my husband’s sermons in the shuls, usually on Yom Tov, and his activities in 
general, were attracting large numbers, and his prominence continued to grow. His opponents, 
who had not expected this development, continued to seek new means not to let it progress 
further. 

The point had been reached where it was no longer possible simply to discount Schneerson as 
insignificant. It became necessary to employ more “diplomatic” maneuvers. At community council 
meetings, his opponents regularly raised various issues for a vote, using legitimate and illegitimate 
means to get a majority vote passed against him, with the intention of demonstrating that he was 
only the secondary rabbi, not the city’s main rabbi. This, they reckoned, would limit expansion of 
his power so that his influence would be mitigated. 

They held a special meeting for this purpose, but their plan failed. They drew up a contract 
appointing him as Rabbi, but employing wording preferred by his opponents, and brought it to the 
home of each committee member to sign. Naturally, it was signed by those supporting that 
wording. 

But then they brought the document to one of the members, a banker, to sign. Although not too 
familiar with the meaning of the Hebrew, he read the language well enough to realize, according 
to the names already signed and those missing, that something was not quite straightforward. He 
told those who brought it that he would sign only after Sergei Paley would sign. [Realizing that 
their stratagem wouldn’t work,] the contract’s sponsors decided to destroy it. 

A few days later, a meeting was held of just three individuals, the two leaders of each camp9 and a 
third, neutral member, an attorney who was highly esteemed in the city. 

The leader of the opposing camp demanded that Schneerson receive a salary at least ten rubles a 
month less than the other rabbi, or that his signature on official and legal documents always be 
the second one, not the first. 

When the lawyer asked for a justification for these demands, the opposing leader replied that the 
other rabbi was a greater scholar. The man giving this opinion about the two rabbis’ relative 
scholarship was himself a total ignoramus. Paley, on the other hand, was well-versed in Torah 
scholarship, but didn’t want to embarrass the other. Calling him by his name, he politely observed, 
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“Massei Yudevitch, neither of us know Hebrew, so how can we express an opinion on which rabbi 
is a greater scholar?” 

The attorney, too, was no simple person. He declared that he had spoken with both rabbis, and it 
appeared to him that Schneerson was a greater scholar. Accordingly, the issue failed again. 

A libel against Rabbi Levi Yitzchak 

Once, when I had been out, I arrived home to find a police officer together with a lower level 
policeman sitting and waiting. They had come to inform us of libelous charges against my husband, 
as follows: 

The original “Schneerson”—the Alter Rebbe [Rabbi Schneur Zalman of Liadi]— had been 
imprisoned in the “Peter-Paul Fortress” [in S. Petersburg] for raising funds to send abroad, which 
was prohibited by the government. As his descendent, my husband was now being accused of 
fomenting disturbances among the Jewish population. Appended to the charges was a document 
describing my husband’s conduct during a visit to Chernigov [Ukraine], where he allegedly became 
so inebriated that he was seen in public without his frockcoat—so egregiously had he behaved! 

Hence, the charges continued, Schneerson ought to be expelled from the city. It was signed by a 
prominent member of the community, a wealthy man who was Torah learned but a vehement 
opponent of Chasidism. 

A few months later, this individual collapsed while walking in the street and died of a heart attack. 
Some people commented that it was his “reward” for that libel… 

His family asked my husband to attend the funeral. 

It should be noted that the incident in Chernigov was when my husband attended the wedding of 
his brother, who married the daughter of Rabbi David-Hirsh Chein [Rabbi of Chernigov], which 
naturally was celebrated with lively farbrengens. 

 

Episodes from the Rebbe’s youth 

18 Nissan, 5711, second intermediate day of Passover, Brooklyn 

It’s Chol Hamoed [the intermediate days of Yom Tov], when perhaps it isn’t so appropriate to be 
writing, yet I have a strong desire to record a few recollections. 

Indeed, I had several letters to write, but I postponed them until after Yom Tov. So I will write the 
following lines now. 

On March 28, 1939, before Passover, my husband, of blessed memory, was arrested. I don’t 
remember the exact Jewish date because I used the Russian secular date for everything I did 
during that period. 
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We endured much during all those years. To some small extent I have already described the 
experiences of my husband, of blessed memory, as much as I was capable and according to what I 
remembered. I didn’t want them to be forgotten, particularly as no one besides me was with him 
during that time. 

It’s already twelve years since then and almost four years that I’m living here. 

Praise and thanks to G-d, and to my son Mendel, long may he live, that I have reached this point. 
Not for nothing is honoring one’s parents rewarded with long life. As recompense for the way my 
son relates to me and makes my life so much easier, may G-d grant him long life and happy years, 
with good health and success, and may he never experience anything negative. Amen. 

To state that my son is saintly and pure is no exaggeration. 

I recall the years when he grew up, from early childhood onwards: When he turned two, he was 
able to ask the “Four Questions” [at the Passover Seder], although his mode of speech was like a 
child of that age. 

When he turned three, he was, first of all, quite simply very beautiful, with long blond locks, which 
I stored away on leaving home [to join my husband] in 1940. They were lost, together with all our 
other possessions, [during the upheavals of World War II]. 

When I walked with my son in the street, people would notice him and stop to gaze at him. 

During the 1905 pogroms in Russia, we were among a group of women and children who hid in a 
pharmacy. It was dangerous for us to be discovered. Other children of his age or even older were 
crying and making noise. But he controlled himself to the extent that not only didn’t he cause any 
problems but also influenced other children to be quiet.14 

The people there, and the pharmacist, who kept on coming in to check on us, spoke about my son 
with amazement. He was just three years old at the time. 

Before the pogrom, my son would walk around at home calling out [in Russian] “An end to the 
autocracy!” He had heard people mouthing this slogan, and seemed to understand that Jews, too, 
were suffering as a result. I remember how my father, of blessed memory, was fearful that he 
might be overheard, and told him to stop saying it. 

Subsequently, he started his studies in cheder [Torah school], which continued until we 
commissioned special teachers to teach him at home. What a pleasure that was! 

There was something special about him. At every turn, we seemed to find reason to take pride in 
him. Not that he desired to be noticed. On the contrary, he always tried to avoid that. But his 
personality just evoked respect. 
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The Rebbe’s Bar-Mitzvah 

I believe he remembers what he spoke about at his Bar-Mitzvah. He gave two speeches, I think, 
one on a subject of the “revealed Torah” [Talmud-Halacha] and the other on a subject of the 
“concealed Torah” [Chasidut-Kabbalah]. 

A large number of guests were present, as we had many good friends. Additionally, it was at that 
time that the Chasidim triumphed in securing acceptance of a candidate of their own—my 
husband—as Rav of the city. Consequently, many guests attended even without an invitation. 

The celebration was on Shabbat, and the farbrengen continued until after Havdalah. 

I wasn’t present in the room where our son delivered his talks. But everyone was indescribably 
overwhelmed by them. I recall how the above-mentioned engineer, Sergei Paley—who possessed 
a sharp mind and was very Torah-learned—came over to me and said, “This is the first time in my 
life that I hear such scholarship from a boy of his age.” 

At that point, the Bar-Mitzvah boy’s father—my husband—urged the boy to promise him 
something, but the Bar-mitzvah boy wasn’t so ready to make that promise. 

It was evident on the faces of those coming out of the room—old or young, Torah-observant or 
non-observant—that they had been weeping. There was an atmosphere that I simply cannot 
describe. It took many hours before our son gave his father the positive response he asked of him. 

Everyone then joined together in spirited dancing, their faces still showing signs of their previous 
weeping, but now combined with intense joy. They were all transported to a different world. 

Our son was a slim boy with a refined face reflecting an inner inspiration—of a caliber rarely 
encountered. 

 

The Rebbe’s bar-mitzvah, continued 

Following Shabbat, Rosh Chodesh Adar I, 5719 (1959) 

At a time when we look forward to a good week, and it’s also Rosh Chodesh, particularly of the 
month of Adar, when “we increase joy,” I should write in a cheerful mood. 

However, I’m sitting alone at home, not so upbeat. On the 28th of Tevet, I became 79 years old. 
Thank G-d that I’ve been able to keep going until now in my present condition, emotional and 
physical, but it gets more difficult every day. 

This week was the bar-mitzvah celebration of a friend’s son. It reminded me of the bar-mitzvah of 
my older son, long may he live in good health and with success. All the bar-mitzvahs of our sons 
were celebrated by us in a fine manner. But my older son’s was something special, extraordinary, 
on a highly sublime level. It was our family’s first personal celebration. 
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My husband, of blessed memory, was held in high regard. This was despite the initial “birth pangs” 
of his rabbinic position due to opposition by non-Chasidim and Zionists against Lubavitch, which 
they considered him to personify and which is why they didn’t want to accept his appointment. 
But now it was already seven years that we had lived in the city, and our supporters were proud of 
my husband’s accomplishments, while those opposing had often expressed their remorse. Now 
both sides had an opportunity to express their feelings. 

For our good friends, it was a genuine celebration, expressed in a delightfully friendly closeness 
which had a delectable feeling, as I remind myself now. 

It was held on a Shabbat, and many guests attended. At that time we had a large home, and all its 
rooms were packed. Because it was so crowded, there was a constant interchange of guests, with 
some leaving while new ones came to take their place. I had many female guests, and there were 
also many young people. All these groups included guests from all sorts of background. 

I don’t remember exactly when it started, probably around 12:00 noon, after the conclusion of 
prayers at shul. The men sat in the large hall, while we women were in the large dining room. Of 
course, the tables were beautifully set with abundant food, for both the men and the women. 

Around 3:00-4:00 p.m. we saw some of the male guests, both old and young, emerging with 
weeping faces. I tried looking inside the main hall to discover the reason for their tears, but it was 
so crowded in there that I couldn’t see through all the heads. 

When I asked those who had been inside, they told me that the father—my husband—had 
requested our son (long may he live) to promise him something. I wasn’t inside, so I don’t know 
the actual course of events. But our son’s reply, apparently, wasn’t immediate. Everyone was 
amazed by the great character of such a young boy, that he was so guarded and cautious about 
giving his reply. 

I don’t know the details of what actually happened there, but around 6:00-7:00 p.m.—I remember 
it wasn’t so light any more—the weeping faces I had previously seen became very happy. Now 
from inside we heard the sound of such joyous dancing and singing, and the joy became so intense 
that it affected those outside, too. One sensed that the enthusiastic rejoicing held some deep 
significance, and that both the nature of the request and the one who gave his reply would remain 
memorable for a long time. 

 

The Arrest 

March 28, 1939, at three o’clock in the morning, four agents of the NKVD arrived at our home on 
13 Barikadna Street. “Where is the Rav, Schneerson?” they demanded. 

As I started towards the room in which my husband was at the time in order to inform him of our 
“guests,” they immediately followed me. I noticed that they had stationed themselves at each of 
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the doors, guarding the entrances and exits to the house. Unceremoniously, they summoned him 
to his study, where the senior agent showed him a warrant for search and arrest. 

Not wasting a moment, they got right down to business—the search. 

They rummaged through and searched all the books which were organized in five large bookcases, 
not missing even one. One of the agents was a lettered individual, and when a book seemed 
suspicious to them they consulted with him as an expert. 

They rifled through all works on Kabbalah, responsa, rabbinic correspondence, and extensive 
correspondence from abroad, by letter and telegram. They confiscated letters from the Rebbe 
[Rabbi Shalom DovBer] of righteous memory, my husband’s semicha certificates from Rabbi 
Eliyahu Chaim of Lodz and Rabbi Chaim of Brisk; a petition from the community of Jaffa that he 
serve as Chief Rabbi with the visas for the entire family; correspondence with the Joint Distribution 
Committee concerning financial aid for the Yekaterinoslav Province, and other such documents. 

In a separate bookcase, among rare volumes, lay a book which included a line handwritten by the 
Alter Rebbe and a complete bound manuscript volume of Chasidic discourses handwritten by the 
Tzemach Tzedek—these they sealed with several seals, and I left them so, untouched, until I 
eventually moved away. As for my husband’s own Chasidic manuscripts, which numbered 
thousands of folios, they deliberated amongst themselves, eventually, tying them up in a bundle 
and leaving them behind. 

Three of them worked unceasingly, not stopping for even a moment. At six o’clock in the morning, 
after they had searched all the rooms, the senior one ordered, “Rebbe, get dressed and come with 
us!” 

It was eight days before Passover. Knowing full-well that he would not be home for the holiday, 
my husband asked to be permitted to take along two kilograms of matzoh, which lay in a bundle. 
They allowed him this request. 

I asked them how I would know where he is, so that I could bring him some money and food. They 
told me to come to police headquarters at two o’clock the next afternoon, where I would be told 
everything. 

The next day I went there, but, alas, I learned nothing. I pleaded to be allowed to bring him 
something, but they responded that he was not there. 

Seeing the gravity of the situation, I submitted a statement to the prosecutor declaring that my 
husband was ill. “If I will not be permitted to bring him food from home, he won’t eat anything on 
Passover. I therefore request permission to bring him food from my home.” On this request I 
received a formal response: “You will not be allowed to do this. However, in accordance with the 
law, all the food he needs is cooked for him in prison.” 
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On the arrest warrant, I noticed the signature of the supervisor responsible for my husband. So 
twice every day—morning and evening—I telephoned him at the NKVD office. Every time, he gave 
me the best reports: that my husband was being cared for, and that he sits and reads from the 
siddur which he had brought with him. 

This is how I continued for five long months. Every ten days, as his turn came, I would go to the 
prison to bring him food or a change of clothing, but they would always tell me that he was not 
there, although the prosecutor would tell me that he was. 

Spies at the Rabbi’s home 

A month before my husband’s arrest, I noticed two scoundrels who had begun to wander around 
near our courtyard all day, until late at night, carefully scrutinizing everyone they saw. At first I 
dismissed my fears as speculative, but a month later I understood all too well what they had been 
doing. 

On Purim, a large crowd celebrated in our home until six o’clock in the morning. Besides for the 
older people, there were a good number of young people, including several university students for 
whom it was absolutely forbidden to be present at such a gathering. My husband delivered many 
Torah discourses with great passion, and the crowd was filled with joy and with feelings of 
devotion to him. There was also dancing—something which people were afraid to even think of in 
those days. 

For some reason, this time it was difficult for them to part from my husband. Later it occurred to 
me that they may have had a premonition that this was the last time they were spending with him. 

When they finally left the house, they did not all leave at once but, rather, two or three at a time, 
in order not to attract attention. 

When I went outside, I saw the two scoundrels loitering on the street. The day after the arrest, 
they disappeared. Indeed, they must have been assigned to observe the goings on at our home. 

Kosher matzoh with Soviet certification 

That year government certified matzoh was baked for Passover. They were matzoh in appearance 
only because they were not kosher at all. 

This situation allowed my husband no rest. He took it upon himself to make kosher matzoh 
available to anyone who wanted to obtain them. He set himself to work—he koshered the two 
largest mills, acquired new sifters, and set up Passover supervision using many supervisors. 

My husband sent a letter to the Ispolkom detailing ten requirements to be implemented at the 
baking and selling of the matzoh, along with the demand that everything he—or the rabbis he had 
appointed—would instruct, must be followed. They replied that all his requirements would be 
met, and that regular flour from the market would not be used. 
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During that time, the population was fed using ration cards. Every citizen was given a mere thirty 
grams of bread per day, and new sacks couldn’t be obtained by even the highest institutions. But 
in Dnepropetrovsk, in order to provide the Jews with kosher matzoh, the government provided 
thousands of brand new sacks and white flour, while everyone else was given only black bread. 

The outcome was that people from all over Ukraine and White Russia—and from Moscow and 
Leningrad as well—traveled to Dnepropetrovsk to obtain matzoh. All the synagogues were stocked 
with crates waiting to be filled with the matzoh. 

On Friday afternoons, all the bakeries would telephone to ask what time they must finish baking 
before Shabbos, and what time after Shabbos they could fire up the ovens again. They would also 
inquire on the procedure to be followed when drawing mayim shelanu. 

All this took place, let us not forget, during a time when a private individual who wished to follow 
a religious lifestyle, to keep Shabbos as much as possible, was forced to hide in total secrecy so 
that no neighbor or anyone else would notice. 

Once, a supervisor reported that a dough made of four pound of flour had been left on the table 
for five extra minutes. My husband immediately instructed that it be sent to chometz bakeries, 
and they supplied new flour for those matzos. 

All the sanitary supervisors repeatedly inquired how to do everything so that the matzos would be 
of the strictest kosher for Passover standards. Even under the old [Czarist] regime, when religious 
observance was strong, no other Jewish community managed to accomplish what my husband 
achieved under the communist regime! 

For the Jews who appreciated it, this was a true joy, and for my husband it was a true spiritual 
pleasure. It cost him much of his own health to ensure that other Jews would enjoy the festival. He 
himself, however, would experience no Passover Yom Tov joy of his own. By then, he was already 
under lock and key. For the eight days of Passover, he managed with just water and the small 
package of matzoh he had taken along with him. He even left a few pieces over for Pesach Sheni. 

My husband achieved this all by travelling several times to Kharkov, where he pressed to obtain 
the approval of the Narkom, and then of Kalinin in Moscow. 

Declaration of faith in the stronghold of heresy 

Before Passover of that year, the government conducted a census of the entire population. One of 
the questions was, “Are you a believer in G-d?” and some believers were fearful to identify 
themselves as such. So my husband ascended the bimah in the synagogue on Shabbos, when a 
large crowd was assembled, and declared: “Failing to respond correctly is true heresy; no Jew may 
do so!” 

His words had such a remarkable impact, that one individual with a position in a government office 
whose wife had already written on the form that he was a non-believer, went to the statistics 
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office and asked for the erroneous information to be corrected—that he was, in fact, a believer. 
Very pleased that he had mustered the courage to do this, the fellow came to thank the Rav for 
having influenced him so. 

Wise and clever responses 

In the course of his interrogations—they were usually held around 3-4 a.m.—he was asked: “How 
were you able to carry out such a major (matzoh baking) operation, and for religious purpose, no 
less, during a year when there was a shortage of flour and food in general?!” 

My husband replied simply: “When I visited Kalinin, I bribed him, so he gave me a permit.” The 
interrogator, may his name be erased, was speechless. 

The second thing they asked concerned his public address about the census question on faith. It 
was clear that everything he said in the synagogue had been relayed to them, word-for-word. They 
had, evidently, planted an agent to watch my husband’s behavior, and to observe his influence 
over the people. We later learned that one of the congregants had been the informer. 

My husband replied that the Soviet regime achieves all its objectives only through truth. So for a 
Jew to openly misrepresent his true belief, out of fear for losing his livelihood etc., would be 
untruthful! He dutifully insisted that no one deceive the census-takers. 

Oh, how wisely and cleverly he deflected their questioning! His responses put an end to both of 
these lines of inquiry. 

Food packages – but not on Shabbat! 

For five months, I searched in vain to pinpoint my husband’s whereabouts, and also tried to 
ascertain whether he received the packages that I sent to Kiev and Dnepropetrovsk in his name. 
They would always respond, “He is not here.” 

While seeking solutions—no one would advise me, for everyone was afraid to get involved—I 
received a notice from the Yekaterinoslav prison informing me that Levik Zalmanovitch Schneerson 
is being held in cell number…, and that I have permission to supply him with food and money. 

First and foremost, I was overjoyed to know that my husband was alive. Furthermore, I would be 
able to bring him whatever possible. After all the difficulties and formalities that I had been forced 
to endure, I supplied him with a package of food. 

The day for receiving packages at the prison was determined by the alphabet, divided over the 
course of ten days. The first time I gave them a package, he did indeed receive it, and I received a 
receipt with his signature. His second turn, determined by the first letter of his name, occurred on 
Shabbos. I prepared everything on Friday, and on Shabbos morning I took along a Russian girl to 
carry the package to the prison. Now, more than four kilograms of food, including bread, could not 
be sent, and if I didn’t go on the allotted day, I would have had to wait another ten days. Also, of 
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the four kilograms of bread that I had brought, the guards “took tithes” twice. I was also certain 
that he did not eat any of the prison food. Taking all this into account, I reasoned that it was 
permissible to do this on Shabbos. 

Yet, after waiting from seven in the morning until seven in the evening—by which time it was 
completely dark—I received a note which the commanding officer read out aloud in the presence 
of many others also standing in line (although they didn’t understand its message): “Since today is 
Shabbos, I did not take the package.” 

To cope with such an experience one needed my husband’s resoluteness and piety. This, despite 
the fact that for six months he had existed only on black bread and water, living through incredible 
suffering, and knowing that he would need to wait quite a while until he could receive another 
package. 

After great effort I managed to convince the prison administrator to give him the package in three 
days’ time—although my husband derived more pleasure from refusing to take the package on 
Shabbos than of receiving it ahead of his next turn. 

From then on the staff dubbed him: “The man who refuses to receive packages on Shabbos.” 

The Rebbetzin is interrogated 

On a Shabbos day, two weeks after my husband was transferred back to Dnepropetrovsk, three 
NKVD agents paid a visit to our home to conduct another, more thorough search. All my husband’s 
books and manuscripts which he guarded more than his very life—were confiscated and placed in 
their automobile. My impassioned pleas that they leave the books in the house led them to 
consult, by telephone, with their superiors, and in the end they returned the books to me. Alas, I 
could not save them from Hitler’s hands... 

—On the morning immediately following his arrest in our home before Passover, he was 
transported to Kiev, and incarcerated in the Narkomat Prison in the company of the worst 
criminals. A certain Jew noticed, with distress, how two guards led my husband to the second class 
cabin of the train and started off in his direction. One of the guards said to him, “When the priests 
recite the priestly blessing, it is forbidden to gaze at them. No one should approach the railcar, and 
do not divulge what was seen here!”— 

As strong as the desire must have been to relay this report to me—fear prevented anyone from 
doing so, even at a time when I was unsure whether my husband was still alive. Only later, after 
my husband was in exile, and I had already met him, was I told of this encounter. 

The purpose of the second search was to dig up additional material in order to make his crimes 
more grievous. Exactly what material, I don’t know. 

After the search I was summoned to the NKVD office, where they badgered me for several hours 
to disclose what I knew about my husband’s public Yom Tov talks, what I knew about his 
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correspondence overseas, and what my children write to us, particularly my son9 in America.10 In 
the end, despite all their intimidation, my answers offered them no new information, and the 
state of affairs remained the same. 

25 Shevat, 5708 / February 5, 1948 

Regards from prison 

During this entire time I was not given the opportunity to see my husband. I did, however, receive 
written regards. This was in the form of a letter that arrived from Nagayeva Bay, from a fellow who 
spent Passover in a cell in Kiev together with my husband. My husband later told me that he was a 
non-Jewish professor who was on the verge of committing suicide, and my husband dragged him 
away from a prepared noose. 

This information was very welcome to me. In reporting on my husband’s health, he wrote that he 
will never forget Levik Zalmanovitch—his sharp mind and his broad knowledge. He reported that 
they were four people in one cell, and that the other three survived only due to my husband’s 
encouragement not to allow all the torment to demoralize them. 

The man was also impressed by my husband’s fortitude. Like the other prisoners, my husband was 
ordered to remove his beard. Amongst the prisoners were rabbis and elderly religious Jews who 
tried to prevent their beards from being removed, but to no avail—they were forcibly shaven. But 
when “S’s” turn came, he stated defiantly: “You will not remove my beard!” Frightened, they 
relented and let the matter be. 

Indeed, as I later observed for myself, he was the only prisoner with a beard. Naturally, many 
pious Jews were envious of him for this. 

Hope of release 

At the end of August 1939, my husband was brought back to Dnepropetrovsk, and I was able to 
bring him a package of food every ten days. Yet, I had no way of knowing his condition. There were 
doctors in the prison whom we knew that saw him, as well as various prison employees who saw 
him daily. But they would not tell me a word. When some of the employees eventually did convey 
regards from him, it later turned out to be incorrect. 

However, I did receive factual regards from my husband, one time, on a Shabbos day. My husband 
had been brought back to Dnepropetrovsk, and dropped off several kilometers from the city 
proper. An acquaintance happened to be there, and feigned a cough, indicating to my husband 
that he recognized him. My husband, too, responded with a cough. This report, which was 
conveyed to me immediately, enlightened me on my husband’s condition that he looked healthy 
and was holding up well. He later told me that at that time he was under the impression that he 
was about to be released, so he was in better spirits. Alas, soon afterward, everything changed for 
the worse. 
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An Unforgettable Yom Kippur 

Time passed in this way, until the month of Tishrei arrived. My husband’s turn to receive packages 
occurred on the day before Rosh Hashanah and on the day before Yom Kippur. This was 
comforting as I would be able to send him various foods—meat and fish—which would remind him 
somewhat of Yom Tov at home. 

In anticipation of Yom Kippur, I secretly requested from a Jewish doctor that worked there that he 
pay a visit my husband. Indeed, late at night after Yom Kippur and havdalah he visited my 
husband’s cell, handed him a cigarette—quite a treat under the circumstances—and spent some 
time with him observing how he ate as he broke his fast. 

One day, on an afternoon in the month of Cheshvan, a young man entered our home. He ascended 
the steps, walked into our apartment, and went straight to the dining room. He asked no one for 
directions; it was as if he knew the house well. The young man seated himself on a chair and 
introduced himself by asserting that if I breathe a word to anyone about his visit, we will both be 
in danger! 

Rachel, the girl who stayed in our home for many years, was present in the room when the man 
entered. 

—She was so devoted to us that she had pleaded with the NKVD agents that they arrest her and 
spare the Rav, insisting that she will gladly, with all her heart, be imprisoned in his place for the 
entire term of his sentence.— 

When the young man noticed her, he said that “her presence did not concern him, and proceeded 
to state that he wished to convey regards from “Levik Zalmanovitch.” It is impossible to express in 
writing the feelings that I experienced at that moment... 

He continued: “Your husband gave me an exact description of your home so that I would not need 
to ask anyone for directions, and would go unnoticed. Levik Zalmanovitch was thirty-two days in 
solitary confinement and on the thirty-third day I was confined to that cell with him.” 

He was a Christian, and an engineer, who was released after sixth months of incarceration. Before 
his release, he promised my husband that as soon as he would return home and change out of his 
prison uniform, he would bring regards from him. This he did, and immediately came to our home. 

He related that he had spent the month of Tishrei together with my husband. “As long as live, I will 
never forget his Yom Kippur. He wept and cried out aloud the entire day, reciting chapters of 
Psalms by heart until late at night. He didn’t say a single word to me the entire day, and I didn’t 
have the courage to initiate a conversation.” 

Later, when we were already in exile, my husband told me that not having asiddur or machzor on 
that Yom Kippur, he recited what he remembered by heart—which was enough to keep him 
occupied for the entire day. 
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“Of what crime has my husband been accused?” I asked. “He built a “meeka” (i.e., a mikveh) in the 
courtyard of the synagogue—this is what he is being accused of. The shammes (beadle) had 
divulged some information about him.” 

Indeed, at that time there were discussions about building a mikveh. Theshammes of the shul had 
disclosed that the Rav had raised a large sum of money to build it. He also testified that there was 
a collection in our home, on Simchas Torah, for Tukhachevsky’s and Bukharin’s widows, and that 
the main solicitor had been my husband, of blessed memory. 

In order to confirm this testimony, they brought together the witnesses and my husband for a 
joint, face-to-face interrogation. The moment the shammes and a shochet—who was also in 
prison—saw my husband they repudiated their earlier testimony, declaring that they had only 
signed because they had been placed under duress. 

Then the engineer said to me, since sending notes is forbidden, find a way to inform your husband 
whether Rosh Chodesh of the month of Kislev will be celebrated this year for one day, or two. 
“This question is weighing heavy on him. It is connected to the Maccabees.” He meant to say that 
it was related to the festival of Chanukah. 

“Schneersohn’s group” 

This took place in the beginning of Kislev. Time passed and all the while I sought ways to prevent 
my husband from being brought to trial. I approached the director of the division of the NKVD 
where he was being held, and although he was Jewish, he cruelly rebuffed me every time. 

From the prosecutor I learned that the prosecution has classified the matter as a group of religious 
counter-revolutionaries, headed by Schneersohn. This was terrifying news. 

In my search for ways to save my husband, I travelled to Moscow with a petition in hand to the 
chief prosecutor. After several days I located the waiting area to his office, and spent several hours 
a day waiting there. Eventually, he received me quite graciously, and assured me that my 
husband’s file would be re-examined. As I sat before him, he looked through all the documents in 
which I made out the title “Schneersohn’s Group.” 

I sensed that his civility was insincere. Yet when he told me to return home and that he would 
send me a response—I wanted to believe that the outcome would be positive. 

I returned home with a hopeful heart. 

A trial by “Special Council” 

Shortly afterward, reports began to circulate that the case will be transferred to Moscow, and that 
it would be tried by a “Special Council.” This meant a “trial” tightly supervised by a team of four 
representatives of the highest civil and military administrations. They would also decide from the 
outset, even before the trial, the category of criminal to which the accused belonged. 
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This was despite all the petitions that I had presented to the authorities, and after all the 
telephone calls that I had made to the prosecutor and the interrogator. After all this, they sent me 
a message informing me that they had already compiled all the evidence against my husband, and 
that it has been dispatched to Moscow, to the Department for Special Matters. They even added 
venomously, “See how prominent your husband is—that we are transferring his case exclusively to 
Moscow, the capital city.” 

From all this it was clear that they were planning to sentence my husband to be exiled, and this 
was a very unpleasant notion to come to terms with. Considering that his passport confirmed that 
he was more than seventy years old, and he had papers diagnosing a heart condition. I pressed 
hard to win approval for a special escort to accompany him on the journey. After all my efforts, I 
was informed that they expected him to make the journey in good health. 

When I asked for permission to include more than four kilograms of food in the package for my 
husband, they responded that he had become so healthy that I wouldn’t recognize him, and that 
he eats all the prison food... 

However, once they had set the day that my husband was to be exiled, the interrogator told me to 
bake something for him for the journey, because he had not put any of their food into his mouth 
during his entire stay in prison... 

The sentence: Five years of exile in Central Asia 

At the end of the month of Kislev, I received a notice from one of the NKVD departments 
summoning me on a particular Monday at nine o’clock in the morning. 

After all my efforts and several promises from important government agents, and after receiving 
various clandestine inside reports from where my husband was being held—I received reports 
from people who had seen him, and various other indications, that led me to want to believe that 
they were about to inform me that he was to be released. 

As usual, I arrived punctually. I deposited my passport at the main office, and was granted 
entrance to the facility. I imagined that after nine long months of not seeing my husband, and 
after enduring such traumatic experiences they would surely allow me to see him. But instead they 
took away my entry pass and locked the door behind me! I was completely under their control... 

After an hour’s wait, they summoned me to a room in which four men sat, all dressed in military 
uniform. One of them—the oldest, as I later learned—was in charge of the prisoner deportations 
from this region. They informed me that my husband had been tried in Moscow and sentenced to 
five years of exile in Central Asia. 

“But how will such a weak, elderly man be able to endure this?” I asked. “The conditions in his 
place of exile are very good,” they responded. “Your husband will remain a regular citizen as 
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before; he just needs to change his place of residence. He will even retain his rights to vote! All 
you need to do is prepare whatever he asks of you for the journey.” 

One member of the committee was a Jew and he was charged with conveying my husband’s 
requests to me. Without delay he told me that he had attended cheder as a child, and therefore 
recognized all the items listed in the note submitted by “Levik Zalmanovitch”: firstly, his tallis and 
tefillin, asiddur, a Tehillim and all the five Chumashim in one volume. There was just one item that 
he was not familiar with—something called “Tanya”—“I never heard of this before.” My husband 
also asked for a gartel. 

“When the day of his deportation will be confirmed,” the man said, “bring these items to the 
prison courtyard, where they will be taken from you.” 

After receiving this news, I was granted permission to meet with my husband and bid him farewell 
before his journey. A day was set on which this would take place. 

The first meeting 

There were four men in my husband’s group: the Rav, two shochtim, and the shammes of the shul 
in which he prayed. 

On the appointed day, I took along a package of food for which they had granted permission for 
me to bring to him to improve his health. So that I should not be alone, I was accompanied by a 
young man who was one of our good friends. He was the son of a Polish Rebbe and had studied 
together with our children. 

During our meeting we saw each other through an iron screen. A uniformed, armed prison guard 
stood close by making sure that we speak only in Russian. 

The change that my husband’s face had undergone over the course of these ten months is beyond 
words. His first question upon seeing me was: “Thank G-d that we could see each other. Tell me, 
how many days Rosh Chodesh does the month of Kislev have this year—two or one? I need to 
know this in connection with Chanukah.” 

The visit lasted for several minutes, over the course of which the guard managed to yell at us three 
times, “Speak Russian!” My husband was very nervous, and when we said our goodbyes, he 
tearfully begged for my forgiveness. He thought that he would not survive the journey. I left the 
package for him, bid him farewell and returned home, where I began running from place to place 
to find out the day on which my husband was to be exiled. 

……. 

The danger of losing my home in Dnepropetrovsk 

After my husband’s deportation, at the end of the month of Shevat, I spent about a month 
preparing suitable clothing, and setting our Dnepropetrovsk apartment in order. 
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It greatly affected my health when, soon after my husband’s deportation, the government sought 
to confiscate our apartment. Firstly, I needed a place to live and, above all, I was protecting our 
home in the hope that my husband would soon return and everything would be as it was before. 

Obviously, as the wife of a deported “counter-revolutionary,” my legal status had been severely 
diminished. This upset me very much. 

Fortunately, the official responsible for our building, a Jewish Communist, was indescribably 
friendly towards me. Risking his position and livelihood, he fearlessly took steps both legal and 
illegal that enabled me to keep the apartment. 

Once it was confirmed that I could remain there, I took in a boarder for one of the rooms, while I 
stayed with Rochel in the other rooms. After accomplishing all this, I began preparing for my 
journey, and a week after Purim, I left [Dnepropetrovsk] to join my husband. 

Intercession in Kzyl-Orda 

As time went on, I began to plan my return home [to Dnepropetrovsk] for the purpose of taking 
care of our apartment and also to assure the continuous flow of material assistance from our 
community. In order to supply my husband with food parcels, I had to resort to all kinds of ruses. 
The food had to be obtained from cities which had a large range of products. 

Yet not everyone could send food parcels to such a “criminal,” for doing so placed the sender in 
danger. Nevertheless, there were people, even high-ranking officials, whose fine character was 
revealed as, with true self-sacrifice, they literally endangered their lives. May G-d reward them 
kindly for these good deeds. When I returned home, I took care of this as much as possible. 

There was another, much simpler reason for my return home—to have one less person to feed. In 
order to enable my husband to seek food for one person only, we agreed that I should return 
home. 

At that time, the summer heat was becoming unbearable. If my husband would remain alone, I 
feared he might not survive. Accordingly, I travelled to Kzyl-Orda, the regional seat of government, 
to try and intercede with the NKVD in the hope that perhaps he could be transferred there. That 
city had a community of Bukharan Jews, and the general living conditions were better than in 
Chi’ili. 

In Kzyl-Orda, the community’s rabbi and shochet were brothers. By day they worked as shoe-
shiners sitting in the street on their trademark stools, and when they finished their work, they 
assumed their sacred professions! 

While there, I was fortunate to meet a Jew from Yekaterinoslav, who had been deported to Kzyl-
Orda as a member of the bourgeoisie. When his sentence expired, he had settled down there, 
establishing a successful business and bringing his family to join him. He knew us well and was 
eager to assist us in any way possible. For kashrut reasons, though, I was unable to eat at his 
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home. But he directed me to a former shochet from Homel who had been deported and, unable to 
return home after his sentence expired, had settled there. Accordingly, I ate at the shochet’s home 
and stayed with the family from Yekaterinoslav. 

I spent ten days in Kzyl-Orda, trying to find some way to get permission for my husband to move 
there. Through a prominent lawyer recommended by my friends, I submitted a petition explaining 
that my husband was in poor health and required treatment available only in the large city. After 
all my intercessions, and after spending time there and visiting the NKVD office three times, asking 
diplomatic questions and receiving their responses, I received this final response: All medical 
treatment my husband needs is available in Chi’ili, and there is no need to transfer him anywhere 
else. 

I found out, confidentially, that his dossier was marked with the order—“Must not live among 
Jews”! 

In any case, as unpleasant as this was, his situation would have to remain unchanged. Having no 
other choice, I bought a few items unavailable in Chi’ili, and traveled back there. 

When a situation isn’t good and you try to improve it but without success, it leaves you with a very 
negative feeling. But I swallowed that bitter pill, too. 

I arranged with another Jewish deportee to move in with my husband on my departure, so that he 
would not be left completely alone. 

Rebbetzin Chana returns home 

At the beginning of Elul, I returned home to Dnepropetrovsk. I traveled via Moscow where I again 
visited all the appropriate government offices, submitting documents and appeals for commuting 
my husband’s term of exile. While there, I also made arrangements for sending him some food 
parcels. 

The reception I received from the Dnepropetrovsk community was most sympathetic, friendly and 
respectful. Even gentiles came to inquire about our welfare. 

Clandestinely, the community continued to pay my husband’s salary throughout this time, 
although it was illegal to do so openly. In the synagogue, they had fenced off his seat, allowing no 
one to come close. 

During the years before his arrest, there had been some differences of opinion between him and 
some congregants concerning the nusach of the prayers, the sounding of the shofar on Rosh 
Hashanah even during the silent Musafprayer, holding hakafot on the eve of both Shemini Atzeret 
and Simchat Torah, and the like. Now, however, there were no differing opinions, and everything 
was conducted as if my husband was still present. Even his greatest erstwhile opponents now 
proclaimed that the Rav’s wishes, whatever they were, should be followed. 
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Later, when I related all this to my husband, he was deeply gratified and pleased with this report. 

Now the congregation and the chazzan sang all the Yom Tov tunes that my husband would use for 
the prayers, and on Simchat Torah sang the melodies he used to sing. 

Some members of the congregation had been summoned by the NKVD for interrogation, 
ostensibly for other reasons. But their interrogation focused mainly on why my husband was being 
accorded such honor. 

Everyone took an interest in my plight and sincerely desired to help alleviate it. They were afraid, 
however, to approach the courtyard where I lived. I remained alone all day, until Rachel would 
come home from work. 

The only exceptions were two good friends, members of our community, who would come to visit 
me clandestinely, almost every night, at 11:00-12:00 o’clock, so that even their families remained 
unaware of their visits. They came to keep me informed of any news. How I enjoyed those visits! 
On leaving, they would return home through as many as ten different side-streets, so that it 
shouldn’t be apparent where they had come from. Although always convinced they were being 
watched, they still would return the following night. 

Groups of several visitors often formed, and their discussion focused on the Rav, his 
accomplishments, his effect on the community, his sermons and his exhortations to the 
community. Although he almost always had opponents, in the end they all become reconciled with 
him, often becoming loyal friends. 

“Guard my soul, for I am a Chasid” 

I recall an incident when I once left my house late at night and encountered an acquaintance who 
belonged to the most secular Jewish circles. He approached me, furtively glancing all around to 
make sure no one saw him speaking to me. When he was certain no one was looking, he asked 
whether I remembered the banquet at the home of “a certain communal activist.” 

Present at that banquet was a certain Dr. Friedman, a university lecturer who belonged to non-
Chasidic circles. He had received rabbinic ordination and considered himself a significant Torah 
scholar. At the dinner, he had asked the Rav about the verse, “Guard my soul, for I am a Chasid” 
[literally: “pious”]. It implies, he teased, that being a Chasid requires careful vigilance. 

My husband, the Rav, replied, “That’s because, for a mitnaged, even careful vigilance wouldn’t 
help!” 

Dr. Friedman, together with everyone present, applauded my husband’s witty response. 

Wedding Celebration in Dnepropetrovsk 

I have taken a break and not written for a while. Today is the 14th of Kislev, the [20th] wedding 
anniversary of our son, [Rabbi] Menachem Mendel and his wife Moussia, long may they live. 
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This occasion, too, reminds me of the greatness of my husband, of blessed memory. 

It was 1928. Anti-religious propaganda was extremely intense, although several synagogues and a 
Jewish religious community still existed [in Dnepropetrovsk]. By that time, [even independent] 
left-wing parties no longer existed. 

The authorities had already confiscated half of our apartment, leaving us only three rooms. The 
larger portion of the apartment, of course, was given to the new neighbors. 

Although the groom and bride were not with us, we wanted to celebrate on that day. To rent a 
hall was no longer possible at that time. Our neighbor, an engineer, couldn’t bear the Orthodox 
Jewish practices in our home. For example, a considerable number of Jews still came to listen to 
the Chasidic discourses [my husband delivered on Shabbat], and many attended his Yom Tov 
farbrengens [Chasidic gatherings]. So our neighbor isolated himself from us, keeping his apartment 
totally separate from ours. 

Somehow, however, our neighbor heard in town that we wanted to hold a celebration to mark the 
wedding. For our benefit, he broke through a wall between the apartments, opening his 
apartment to ours. He removed all his furniture and moved out as well, giving us the use of his 
apartment for as long as we would need. Our original large room had been allotted to our 
neighbor, so now we had an extensive area [to use for the celebration]. 

We sent out invitations3 and the celebration gave everyone in town the opportunity to their 
respect towards my husband. The spiritual aura [of the event] was so intense that it seemed to 
assume the character not of a personal celebration but of a religious demonstration. 

Guests came from neighboring towns, family members, of course, and we received several 
hundred telegrams. The evening event at home was attended by representatives of the central 
Jewish community of our region. Every synagogue, even if it had relatively few members, sent 
representatives, many of them accompanied by their wives. 

Keep in mind that this took place at a time when any contact with clergymen was forbidden, and 
such a crime could cost one their job. Nevertheless, no one held back, and a large number of 
prominent doctors and attorneys, who held important positions in the local ispolokom 
headquarters and the municipality, came and celebrated with us all night. 

Telegrams in Hebrew 

That day, the telegraph agency functioned almost exclusively for delivery of the congratulatory 
telegrams that poured in. For two days, special permission was given to receive telegrams in 
Hebrew [in transliteration]—a language already strictly banned. We, of course, also wrote and 
received letters in Hebrew. An order was issued that any telegrams connected with the 
Schneerson wedding should not be censored. This was at a time when any rabbi was apprehensive 
about walking freely through the street because he was viewed so negatively. 
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The dance of the Rabbis 

The celebration by all the guests is indescribable. 

Besides our unhappiness at being absent from our eldest son’s wedding, the atmosphere gave us 
the sense that we wouldn’t be seeing him any time soon. Our longing for him was indescribable, 
and our anguish was felt by the community and by us personally. 

My husband danced with his father-in-law and his brother (all three have since passed on). 

According to our calculations, not even thirty people were likely to attend our celebration. But it 
inspired our region’s Jewish communities to the extent that three hundred guests actually came to 
celebrate. 

The dance of the Rabbis continued for a long while. Everyone present remained standing and 
couldn’t hold back their tears at this bitter-sweet rejoicing. 

As day broke, everyone left to their daytime jobs. My husband’s inspiration had transported them 
to a different world. No one wanted to consider what price they might pay for showing us such 
friendship and participating in the celebration. 

As they were about to leave, Dr. Baruch Motzkin and a lawyer who was a grandson of Rabbi 
Yitzchak Elchanan [Spektor], as they were about to leave, told me that in their entire lives they had 
never experienced such a remarkable night, nor will they ever forget this unique celebration and 
my husband’s powerful spiritual energy. 

The more religious guests, both young and old, particularly those who were Chasidim, were each 
inspired in accordance with their spiritual awareness. 

I can say that this was indicative of the level of authority and respect my husband enjoyed from all 
of Russian Jewry. He was approached concerning all Jewish religious issues. This continued for 
another ten years, with ever greater success—relative to the extent of Jewish communal life at the 
time – until his arrest in 1939. 

The president of the local ispolkom later referred to this celebration in a conversation with a 
doctor acquaintance of ours. He spoke in such a malicious tone that we started getting concerned: 

“Look, the wedding took place abroad, and the groom and bride are so far away from here, yet 
this personage has had such an influence! He possesses such a power that whenever he requests 
anything, we can’t refuse him, and it’s always concerning religious issues. Perhaps we give in to 
him too much? Surely this was a private celebration, yet it was held on such a large scale – at a 
time when we don’t permit even three Jews to gather for religious purposes!” 

These last words frightened the doctor, and unsettled us as well. 
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(The 3rd of Shevat [5709 – 2/02/1949]) 

My husband should really have been the one to record all his experiences. That would have been 
much more meaningful, illuminating all significant moments to make them memorable. But he 
never wanted to spend even a minute on such “minor” matters, as he called them. Almost until his 
last moment, he wrote extensively, whenever he had what to write with and on what to write—i.e. 
paper, pen and ink. It was apparent how he was always deep in thought and contemplating how to 
expound on the subject. He had no one with whom to discuss these concepts, so he conveyed it all 
in writing. 

Whether his writings, which I left in various places, are still extant, is uncertain. 

A telegram from our older son 

Time passed, each day succeeded by the next with little change. The end of my husband’s five-year 
sentence of exile approached. Although the war wasn’t yet over, the government was already 
making the decision not to permit those who had been sentenced to exile to live in large cities 
after their release. 

From our own city [Dnepropetrovsk], we had no one with whom we could even correspond. Thank 
Gd, none of our close friends had remained there, although until today I am unaware of their 
subsequent fate. My husband’s sole surviving brother was interned in a labor camp. 

We just didn’t have enough strength to remain where we were. So, “from where would come my 
help?” 

If only we could move to a different location. We were sick and tired of our place of exile, and 
could hardly bear to continue looking at the primitive homes and the alien faces. 

The evacuees began to consider returning to the cities from which Hitler’s forces had retreated, 
with the result that our region became more tranquil. 

For us, on the other hand, every step we would take would be carefully investigated. 

In one respect, however, our situation became easier. We received a telegram from Tashkent 
[Uzbekistan] (where the official Jewish community of Moscow had evacuated and settled 
temporarily and was available to answer all questions addressed to it). It stated that a telegram 
had been received from our older son inquiring about the whereabouts of his parents and his 
father’s brother. 

(His uncle had, in fact, already passed away, but only I was aware of this; I had concealed this news 
from my husband.) 

We immediately directed them to telegram our address to our son. A few weeks later, we received 
a telegram. Seeing the signature “Mendel, Moussia” restored a lot of sparkle to our eyes. 

 



56 - Routes to Roots 

Nobody can read the telegram 

We could read only the signatures, however, and didn’t understand the English to know what was 
written in the telegram. Although some people living locally had taken courses in foreign 
languages, none had studied English. 

It took a week and trekking four kilometers before I located a schoolteacher who, with great 
effort, barely managed to read through the cable. We finally felt a close family voice speaking to 
us, which we had sorely missed. 

Some time later, we received from them two food parcels. In this respect, our situation became 
easier. But our main problem remained, which depressed us greatly. The question of what we 
should do was as intense as ever. 

…. 

In our hometown of Dnepropetrovsk, Hitler had killed all the Jews, and we had no reason to 
consider returning there. We wanted to improve our situation and to think about the good times 
that might await us. We imagined moving to a city where we could live among normal people. 
Perhaps it would be possible to speak to our children by phone, or even to see them, too, by 
means of a television. But my husband never lived to that point. 

….. 

The Rav and the writer 

Today I read in the newspaper that the writer, Peretz Markish, has been exiled to some unknown 
location in the Soviet Union. This news reminded me of an episode in the life of my husband, of 
blessed memory: 

In 1937, Markish’s father passed away in our hometown, Dnepropetrovsk. He was Torah learned 
and would regularly visit our home. Before his passing, he left instructions that his burial be 
conducted in accordance with Rabbi Schneerson’s directives. 

When the writer was told of his father’s passing, he came to Dnepropetrovsk with his sister, who 
worked as a secretary. Markish had by then been awarded the Order of Lenin, and no one was 
admitted to his home without special permission. At that time he was considered a prominent 
personality in the Soviet Union. 

Since his father was religious, Markish did not interfere in the burial proceedings, and didn’t want 
it to be known that he was present in Dnepropetrovsk. Instead, he sent his sister, who was also a 
Communist party member, together with another sister in whose home their father had lived, with 
a message to my husband. 

He wanted my husband to know that, although he couldn’t meet with him personally, the Rav 
should be aware that regardless of Markish’s personal ideology and prominent position, he held 
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Rabbi Schneerson in the highest esteem and related to him with the greatest personal respect. 
This was based on his own experience and on his father’s frequent letters to him, which made a 
deep impression on him. 

Markish communicated everything regarding his father through his sister, the secretary. But he 
asked that it be kept as quiet as possible. 

All details of the burial, which was also in a favorable plot, were performed in the finest possible 
manner relative to the conditions of that time. The family donated large sums for the city’s 
clandestine Torah schools for children and the like, which were conducted at great personal peril 
to those involved. 

The writer and the secretary left town the night after the funeral, and no one else in town was 
aware of their visit. 

… 

I’m reminded of an incident that happened after my husband’s arrest in 1939, when I was seeking 
his whereabouts. On one occasion I was visiting the office of one of the NKVD’s high-ranking 
officials. His office was adjacent to the kitchen and dining room where senior NKVD officials took 
their meals and received special food rations to take home. While waiting, I was surprised to see a 
certain person walking out of the kitchen, carrying his special food ration—available only to those 
working for the NKVD. Yet this person had celebrated Simchat Torah with us at our home, and had 
rejoiced together with everyone else present! As he passed by, he noticed me and looked away. I 
was moved [by his reaction]. 

….. 

Midnight wedding 

I recall the following episode of my husband’s life, which happened in 1935. Once, at 11:00 o’clock 
at night, a woman visited us. After looking around to make sure no stranger was present, she 
addressed my husband in hushed tones: 

“Rabbi, I have come to you from a distant city—its name I won’t tell you. In about an hour, at 
midnight, my daughter will be coming with a young man. They both hold such important positions 
that their coming here places them in true danger. After my entreaties and tears, they promised 
me to agree to a Jewish wedding ceremony, but only if you will officiate; under no circumstances 
will they do it with anyone else.” 

At 12:00 o’clock, the two arrived, the daughter having covered her face so she would not be 
visible. I immediately led them both into my husband’s office so that no one should notice them. 

It was at this point that my husband began his preparations. First, he insisted on having a minyan, 
without which he would not perform the wedding. Besides my husband and the groom, we 
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needed eight more men who “would see but not be seen,” and trusted, one hundred percent, that 
they would not later inform on anyone. 

Within half an hour, this was accomplished, except for a tenth man, who, as usual, was missing. 
My husband sent for the building supervisor, who was Jewish and belonged to the young 
generation. His official duties required him to watch our home to observe whether we had many 
visitors and whether the Rav was performing religious ceremonies! 

As soon as he walked in, my husband said to him, “You need to be the tenth man; otherwise I can’t 
perform the wedding ceremony.” 

Startled, the supervisor gave my husband an astonished look. “Me?!” he asked incredulously. But 
he immediately went to the window and closed the shutters firmly, locked the door and took a 
seat. 

The final preparations began. I brought out a dark-colored plush tablecloth that was similar to the 
cover of a chuppah [wedding canopy]. The four tallest men in the minyan acted as poles to hold it 
up. 

After my husband wrote out the ketubah, the groom and bride were called out of their darkened 
room. They were still fearful of being seen by others, so they didn’t allow candles to be lit. 

The bride entered with her face covered, just as when she had first come, and no one saw her 
face. She was led seven times around the groom. The latter, a tall young man in a leather coat, 
who looked like a Russian commissar—and perhaps he was of that ilk—did everything he was told, 
and recited the words “Harei at mekudeshet…” [“You are hereby consecrated…”]. 

At 1:30 a.m. the groom and bride hurried out of our home. 

Among the wedding “guests”—the minyan—were two men who carried Communist party 
membership cards. They sat down and threw them down on the table. With unusually warm 
feeling they declared, “Now, Rabbi, we’re Jews together with you. We feel that we don’t want to 
leave you.” Pointing to their membership cards they said, “When we’re in your presence, these 
areworthless…!” 

I observed such reactions to my husband’s presence from many people. 

A Communist arranges a bris 

That same week, a Communist, the chief manager of shipping at the Petrovsky metal factory, 
arranged a circumcision for his son. He sent a message to my husband that he was leaving that 
evening on a business trip, and requested that the bris be held in his absence. 

Everything, of course, was taken care of. The day after the bris, he returned from his trip. He was 
very wary of some of his neighbors, and upon arriving immediately yelled and berated his wife for 
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allowing such a thing. He shouted at his mother too—making sure his neighbors could hear—that 
he would bring charges against her, too, in court! 

There was a sequel to this: Later, when my husband was exiled, he needed a set of pots, but I 
couldn’t obtain them for any price. This Communist ordered them to be cast at his factory, saying 
they were needed for the factory’s director. When he gave them to me, he told me that when I 
send them off to my husband, the Rav, I should write that he will never forget my husband, 
especially the fact that he had rendered his son fully Jewish. 

Refusal to abandon his post 

It was because of such episodes that when the topic of possibly emigrating from the Soviet Union 
came up, my husband always declared that he had no right to do so. If he would leave, he argued, 
there would be no more kosher meat in his region, no taharat hamishpachah or Jewish religious 
observance in general. Since he couldn’t see anyone else taking responsibility for all this, how 
could he possibly forsake it all? 

Regarding immigration to the land of Israel, his opinion was that he wasn’t at a great enough 
[spiritual] level to live there. “A Jew shouldn’t immigrate to the land of Israel only for the sake of 
his livelihood,” he would say. 

Show trial 

Two months after the wedding ceremony, it was announced that we were to appear for trial, on a 
certain date concerning our apartment. As it was a “show trial,” this meant that it would be open 
to the public, and anyone could attend. 

The charge against us was that we were in violation of the new law stating that clergymen should 
pay up to 55 rubles a month rent for every sozheni of their living space. By then, our apartment 
was very small, but according to this law, we would have had to pay more than 500 rubles a 
month—which was absolutely impossible for us. Our situation became critical. 

The purpose of this law was to pressure clergymen to give up their positions, and for a long time 
my husband hadn’t wanted to satisfy this desire of the government. Many rabbis placed 
announcements in the newspapers stating that they no longer held the title of Rabbi. But he didn’t 
do that. 

At the time, good relations existed between the Soviet Union and France. This was helpful when 
we received a document from our son, then studying in Paris, that his father was a senior—
according to the age on his passport—and was therefore entitled not to work and to be supported 
by the assistance his children sent him. 

That document stated that our son, a student, was sending us a monthly allowance. Based on this, 
we now had to pay, instead of 55 rubles for every sozheni, only 2 rubles, because being supported 
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by others, placed us in the same category as members of the proletariat. Accordingly, we became 
much more highly regarded in many respects. 

But use of this document meant that my husband was no longer allowed to perform any rabbinic 
functions. No longer did he sit on any rabbinic court cases or rule on Jewish legal questions 
concerning financial issues. With regard to religious issues, however, he clandestinely continued to 
ensure that everything be taken care of—as much as possible under the circumstances, although it 
involved great difficulty and personal endangerment. 

This, then, was the subject of our trial. What a difficult and uncomfortable experience it was! 
Someone must have reported that many people would visit us and that my husband was probably 
continuing to act as a rabbi. Consequently, he shouldn’t be allowed to pay the low 20-ruble rent of 
someone supported by his son but 500 rubles! 

The management of our building—who usually treated us with great respect and did us many 
favors—felt compelled to charge us in court in order to protect themselves against any suspicion 
of treating Schneerson too well. 

The judges were three Communists and two female activists belonging to the local party division. 
The chief justice was a gentile. One of the female judges later told me that the chief justice 
remarked about my husband, “This elderly man’s face attests to the fact that he wouldn’t do 
anything dishonest.” 

It was very uncomfortable for us. The courtroom was full of people, including a number of non-
Jews. A lawyer acquaintance of ours was present as well, intending to speak in our defense, pro 
bono. But, as he later told us, he realized soon enough that his assistance wouldn’t be needed. 

As witness, the court called our building manager—who had been present at the marriage 
ceremony, as mentioned—since it was his duty to observe all the goings on in our home. Surely he 
would tell the truth about everything. 

He testified that he never saw anyone visiting us except two old men who, he was told, were our 
relatives. He stated that he had never seen any young people or any individuals from whom we 
could gain financially or through whom we could be involved in other matters of communal 
interest. He signed his name to his testimony, affirming that he took full responsibility for his 
words. 

Another witness was the mother of the baby who had been circumcised, as described above. She 
testified that she lived not far from our residence, and, realizing it was the home of a one-time 
Jewish leader, she often watched to see who came to us and how the Jewish populace related to 
such people. She said that she never noticed any activity around our home or anyone ever 
approaching the old man for any purpose. 
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Coming from the wife of a veteran Communist worker who held a high position, her testimony was 
especially well regarded. 

The defendant, my husband, felt extremely bad and uncomfortable. He was terribly pale. His true 
desire was to declare aloud, so that everyone would hear, “I myself live 100% religiously, and, as 
much as I can, I want to influence whomever I can and wherever I can, to do the same.” But he had 
to speak very differently. 

After listening to all the testimony, and seeing how upsetting this was to my husband, the judges 
asked him very few questions. But it was an enormous strain on him, leaving very unpleasant 
feelings. 

Declared innocent 

He was declared innocent of all charges against him. Normally, the judges’ decision would be 
publicized five days after the trial. In our case, however, just one hour after the close of the trial, 
we were unofficially informed that everything was all right. 

One of the female “people’s judges,” who had participated in the trial, was consulted as to what 
verdict should be issued, and in general as to how this case should be handled. Some had wanted 
it to focus not on an individual but to serve as a public display of the conduct of a highly regarded 
religious leader. This judge, who was not Jewish, asked a Jewish female friend of hers to let 
Schneerson know their verdict so that he shouldn’t have to suffer for five days before being 
officially informed. 

This was one of the difficult ordeals we experienced quite often. My husband always emerged 
with honor and was treated in the finest manner. Yet it didn’t add any peace of mind, and we 
always needed to “go to war” for something or other. 

The “proletarian” shul 

The following episodes happened in 1935 as well, if I remember correctly. 

There were only two small synagogues left in Dnepropetrovsk, one at the edge of town and the 
other at the center. The latter had not been confiscated by the government because its founders 
and congregants were working-class craftsmen. 

My husband, the Rav, attended this shul. The gabbai was a tailor, the treasurer was a shoemaker, 
and most of the congregants practiced similar trades. These officials presided over their small 
“kingdom,” which was then well within their capability. 

When Schneerson began attending the shul, he attracted new congregants from a more diverse 
background, and the administration soon found it too difficult to continue managing the shul. They 
had to remain at their posts, however, to ensure that the shul retain its strictly “proletarian” 
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character. Various amusing anecdotes could be told about how they operated the shul, but they 
aren’t important enough to record. 

They declared their great deference and absolute respect for the Rav. He had not been well-known 
to them until then, but when they got to know him, they agreed that he seemed to be “a very fine 
Jew” who apparently wasn’t close with the “bourgeoisie,” and therefore could be fully trusted. 

Cantors for the High Holidays 

Virtually no practicing chazzanim [cantors] were left in the Soviet Union by then. Yet some Jews 
with a flair for Jewish music were familiar with the traditional nusach tunes of the holiday prayer 
services and served as chazzanim during the month of Tishrei. As employees of the government, 
they were entitled to one month’s vacation a year. Accordingly, they scheduled their vacation for 
the month of Tishrei. They generally wouldn’t remain in their home towns but travelled to other 
cities seeking an appointment to lead the holiday prayers in a shul. 

Expressed in these chazzanim‘s prayers was their full year of pent-up, deep-seated feelings. 

They were paid well for this but “under the table.” Officially they received only a minimal payment 
in order to avoid paying the legally required taxes. 

Two such chazzanim came from Moscow to Yekatrinoslav for the High Holidays and Sukkot. One 
was an opera singer, one of the theater’s best performers. He dressed and looked like a typical 
stage performer. 

Accompanying him was another man who was more like a traditional shliach tzibbur. A 
bookkeeper at a government concern, he was a talented singer, and was also Torah-literate. He 
descended from the Rav of Slavuta. 

The performer, if I remember correctly, was a descendant of Rabbi Avraham “the malach,” who is 
buried in Fastov, near Kiev. His surname was Lieber, which he said was also his grandfather’s 
surname. 

As a performer, his face was cosmetically made up and didn’t sport even a mustache. But he 
would tell stories he heard from his grandfather and Chasidic stories in general, with the “broken 
heart” of a veteran Chasid. 

Both chazzanim related that they had wanted to spend this month, which is filled with prayers, 
and its attendant inspiring atmosphere, in a traditional Jewish environment. While in Moscow, 
they heard of Schneerson’s comportment in face of that era’s difficulties, and they decided to 
travel to Yekatrinoslav for that month. 

Upon arriving, they visited my husband to seek his advice on how to secure paid positions as 
chazzanim while at the same time using their talents to arouse and reinforce Jewish feelings—
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which the regime was trying to extinguish. “That,” they explained, “is why we have come to you, 
the Rav.” 

Indeed, they were hired to lead the prayers of the High Holidays and Sukkot in the shul where my 
husband prayed. 

My writing abilities are far insufficient to describe our shul’s inspiring atmosphere and the 
outpouring of the soul expressed there on those holy days under the influence of the Rav and 
these two chazzanim. 

Early morning minyan, and back for Ne’ilah 

Rosh Hashanah and Yom Kippur fell on weekdays when the congregants were required to report 
for work. My husband arranged an early “first minyan” which completed its services by 8:00 a.m., 
after which its participants went straight to work. 

On Yom Kippur, however, they didn’t go home after work but returned to shulin time for Ne’ilah. 
For this service the shul was overcrowded, with many forced to stand outside. Everyone was 
exhausted from the fast and from having walked long distances. The physical strain was in addition 
to the spiritual agony from their awareness of the exalted day on which they had had to work, 
besides the heartbreakingly emotional prayers of the chazzanim—all this was indescribable. 

The congregants expressed heartfelt thanks to my husband for making it possible for them to 
participate in congregational prayers on the High Holidays, despite the early hour. 

Copious tears poured down my husband’s face as they spoke to him about this. Deriving intense 
satisfaction from their spiritual inspiration, he would comment with joy, “Oh, how special Jews 
are!” 

We were afraid to discuss such subjects very much. But my husband was pleased to have 
accomplished all this. 

Ensuring that the fast shouldn’t conclude too early 

Beginning after midday on Yom Kippur, my husband would diplomatically arrange the length of 
time the remaining services would take so that they should not end too early, for that would 
enable the congregants to leave for home and break their fast before it was over. Among the 
congregants were various types [from more observant to less so, and many wanted to break their 
fast as early as possible]. Other shuls in town finished much earlier, and to ensure that the same 
shouldn’t happen here, my husband arranged with the chazzan to stretch out the previous prayer 
services so that no time was left for singing during the Ne’ilah service. 

One of the congregants, a craftsman who considered himself—and was so considered by others—
a Torah scholar, became so incensed that my husband was keeping the congregation later than at 
other shuls, that he spoke out angrily against him. His audacity was somewhat mitigated by the 
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fact that his outburst took place not at the front, eastern end of the shul [where the Rav sat and 
the chazzan led the prayers], but near the exit. He pointed out that the Rav was a descendant of a 
revolutionary against the government, who was imprisoned for sowing divisiveness, and now, like 
his ancestor, the Rav was doing the same! 

All this was a great strain upon my husband. Even the finer congregants were unhappy with his 
extending the length of the prayers, although they kept it to themselves. The more common 
elements, however, expressed their dissatisfaction openly. Yet my husband was truly gratified by 
what he was doing, although it was something he had to enforce, because—as he always said—he 
had accomplished that Jews should not do what was forbidden [breaking their fast when it was 
still Yom Kippur]. 

Breaking the fast 

When my husband would return home after Yom Kippur, he couldn’t easily settle back into the 
everyday mundane existence. After coming home quite late in the evening, he drank only a glass 
of tea. Then he remained sitting, still garbed in his kittel and the gartel of his great-great-
grandfather, the Tzemach Tzedek, to lead a farbrengen until two or three o’clock in the morning. 

This was his regular custom on the evening after Yom Kippur, both when Jewish life had been less 
constricted and later when Judaism could be practiced almost solely within the confines of one’s 
own home. 

Some of our friends were aware of my husband’s custom, and they would eat a quick evening 
meal with their families before coming to our home. My husband would deliver a Chasidic 
discourse on subjects connected with the Yom Kippur prayers. In later years he spoke about the 
great qualities of Jews, their self-sacrifice to observe Judaism, and how they expressed their love 
towards other Jews in that difficult era. 

Ten or fifteen people always attended this farbrengen, which included dancing as enthusiastic as 
on Simchat Torah. 

Simchat Torah 

Our spacious apartment had been confiscated by the authorities in 1929. The small official 
community that still existed in our city at the time built us an apartment of three small rooms in a 
privately owned property, because we were not permitted to reside anywhere else. 

Notwithstanding our small apartment, any Jew in the entire city who wished to rejoice on Yom Tov 
came to our home. After dark, young people would stealthily arrive as well. Due to the cramped 
conditions and the fact that none of our visitors wanted anyone else to know he was visiting the 
Rav, they all tried to hide from everyone else. They used to visit in small groups, and my husband 
spent time with each person separately so that, during the time they spent with him, they were 
able to forget which country they lived in and under whose regime. 
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The above-mentioned chazzanim were also present. As a result of the holiday prayers and the 
farbrengens, the performer’s attitude had changed from his original ulterior motive of earning 
money to a genuine heartfelt expression, which impacted and stirred all the congregants. He 
declared that his positive transformation was thanks solely to the Rav. 

A Jew from Yekatrinoslav in Lemberg 

On my way to America in 1946, I stopped in Lemberg [Lvov] for a week in order to procure some 
necessary documents. While there, I stayed with several other travelers. Our arrangements there 
were clandestine, and my identity had to remain secret. 

As happens so often in life, it turned out that the landlord of the house where we were staying 
was from Yekatrinoslav. One evening, when I walked out of my room, he struck up a conversation 
with me. He told me that the Rav of his hometown, Yekatrinoslav, had been exiled and had passed 
away in exile. He praised the Rav—according to his perception—and described how respected he 
was in the city, and how unforgettable he remained to that day. 

Not recognizing me, he related how once he had brought the Rebbetzin several kilograms of sugar 
to send to her husband in exile. 

Later I recalled that this was correct. Sugar was then unobtainable in the city, and his son, who 
managed a government store, had sent me the sugar through his father, in order to send it to the 
Rav in a food package. 

Mordechai Gurary 

Whenever my husband found an opportunity to speak publicly [on Jewish themes], he utilized it. 
Here is an example: 

A teenage boy named Mitya Gurary began frequenting our home. His father was employed in our 
city at the business of his relatives, the Gurary family. When Mitya first visited us, he wasn’t 
religious and was studying at the local high school. He possessed a very sincere and refined 
character. 

After becoming acquainted with our sons, Mitya began attending my husband’s Chasidic 
discourses. Gradually he became very devoted and attached to this philosophy and way of life. He 
became Shabbat observant and G-d-fearing in every respect. 

Even before his matriculation, his fellow students and teacher noticed that he had become more 
religious, and started persecuting him. As a result, it became difficult for him to be accepted into 
the university, and many obstacles were laid in his path. The dean of the university once told him, 
“Let Schneerson help you; we can’t help you.” 

When it came to a point that they couldn’t reject him any longer, he was finally accepted. For his 
winter break, however, he was sent to work at a kolkhoz (collective farm). Every day letters from 
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him arrived at our home, full of queries about what was or wasn’t halachically permitted for him 
while there. 

Sometimes he was sent into town on official errands to purchase supplies for the kolkhoz office. 
To make some spare cash, his fellow students who accompanied him would bring along some 
butter and other farm products to sell in town. Mitya, however, sought out Jews living there and 
inquired as to their religious needs. His briefcase was full of mezuzot, tzitzit, siddurim and alef-beit 
cards, which he secretly distributed in accordance with the Rav’s directives. 

Openly, he pretended to be a fully committed Komsomol member He was well-liked by everyone, 
even the gentiles. 

He would say his prayers daily wearing his tefillin, but dared not let any human being see him. 
Before daybreak, when most others weren’t yet awake, he would go out into the fields, and there, 
among the tall grain stalks, was able to conceal his short frame while reciting his prayers, covering 
his head tefillin with his cap. 

His superiors were very pleased with his work. As a reward, he was told to stay at the “Little Red 
Corner,” from where he was expected to spread the cultural light to the villagers. 

When it was Chanukah, he received instructions from my husband on how to manage with the 
Chanukah lights, and everything worked out well. 

That week, however, the central office in the city sent in an inspector, who happened to be Jewish, 
to check on the work at the kolkhoz. He arrived around midnight, and when he visited the “Little 
Red Corner,” found the Chanukah lights still burning. Although they were comprised of oil burning 
inside hollowed-out potatoes, he, as a Jew, immediately understood what they were. 

Of course, as was their “holy custom,” it was immediately reported to the Komsomol, and a few 
days later Mitya was dismissed from the job. 

He continued his studies with similar acts of self-sacrifice for even the slightest halachic detail, 
even if only of rabbinic origin. On the High Holidays, he would pray at our home so that his 
neighbors wouldn’t notice his participation in prayer services. In the morning he would report to 
the university to register his attendance before coming to us. 

A strictly religious funeral 

Mitya was already working on his doctorate when once, during the summer, he went to bathe in 
the river and drowned. It was a shocking tragedy. He was his parents’ only son and was also very 
well-known in the religious Jewish community. 

Mitya’s passing had a profound impact at the university. The administration sent to the family one 
delegation after another expressing their willingness to cover the funeral expenses from 
government funds because of the high regard in which they held their deceased son. 
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Mitya, of blessed memory, had a sister who was also very refined and sincere, but was a 
Communist. She had been appointed secretary of the Komsomol’s party cell at Petrovsky’s metal 
plant—a high-level post which few were privileged to reach. 

The university delegations included Communist party members, who addressed their requests 
concerning her brother’s funeral arrangements to his sister. She replied that her parents were 
religious, and therefore, as a Communist, she could not intervene in this matter. 

Meanwhile, she hurried to our home. Weeping, she implored my husband, “Rabbi, I know that 
Mitya would have wanted whatever you want, and whatever directives you give, we will fulfill.” 

Obviously, the funeral was strictly religious, since Mitya had been religious. Jews old and young 
participated, and the streets were packed with people. His body was carried to the shul his parents 
attended, and it was there that he was eulogized. 

An official delegation from the university, including many students and several lecturers, stood to 
a side and didn’t directly participate. 

The Rav’s eulogy 

The shul’s gabbayim brought a table out into the street and asked the Rav to address the 
assembled. For more than an hour he described Mitya’s religious lifestyle and how he had 
maintained his religious conduct, both during his studies and at home, with courage and fortitude. 
My husband addressed the young people, pointing out how one can be religious without it 
disturbing one’s association with the secular world. 

The Rav’s words had a tremendous impact on his audience. Many were convinced he would be 
arrested following the delivery of such a speech. But this happened in 1935; he wasn’t arrested 
until 1939. 

The funeral did, however, have one negative effect. In 1936, Mitya’s sister was expected to be 
appointed to the Komsomol “inner sanctum”—the Communist party itself. Yet she was rejected 
and told, “No!” For having sought Schneerson’s guidance for her brother’s funeral, she was not yet 
considered deserving of such a privilege. In the course of time, she was told, her case may be 
reviewed. 

It’s inexplicable how the authorities had discovered this. Perhaps it was “the birds of the sky . . .” 
His sister asserted that she had told no one, nor did anyone from our home reveal the information. 
It’s amazing how they discover everything in that country. 

The funeral and the Rav’s eulogy were topics of discussion among a wide range of social circles for 
long afterwards. 

When I later traveled through Moscow and Paris, several people told me how they couldn’t forget 
the stories my husband told them about the Rebbes, etc. They reminded me how he used to “live” 
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the story. For example, there is the story about the Baal Shem Tov’s gentile servant, Alexi, who 
once saw a shochet prepare his slaughtering knife by rubbing his saliva over it to make it easier to 
sharpen. He commented, in Russian, “Isrolik [the Baal Shem Tov] didn’t do it that way. He would 
cry and use his tears to make it easier to sharpen.” When my husband would tell this story, his 
face would turn very red, large tears streaming down his face! Not everyone experiences a story so 
deeply or becomes so transported into the world of the story’s character. 

Dancing while weeping 

Following the chazzanim’s departure, I received a letter from them. After thanking me for various 
things, they wrote: “This is the first time in our lives we have witnessed such a phenomenon like 
the Rabbi of Yekaterinoslav, who, even as he rejoiced on Yom Tov with such extraordinarily joyous 
dancing, was weeping with such indescribable tears. Yet the tears impelled him to dance even 
more energetically!” 

A conversation that requires close study 

I recall our stay in Wiesbaden [Germany] in 1912. Late one Shabbat afternoon, the local Rabbi, Dr. 
Kohn, came to visit, spending more than two hours with us. The conversation remained one-sided 
throughout, as Dr. Kohn listened to my husband’s every word with great excitement. 

Late in the evening, he turned to my husband and, with typical German formality, said, “Herr 
Rabbiner Schneerson: It is time to eat dinner and my wife is already waiting for me. But I cannot 
pull myself away from your talk. It is Torah that requires close study.” 

To me he commented that I should see to it that all my husband’s talks be published. 

Train meeting with a famous Yiddish writer 

Shlomo Zanvil Rapaport ("S. Ansky") (1863-1921), noted Russian Yiddish author and playwright. 
On another occasion, on our journey back from abroad, the writer S. Ansky joined our train in 
Warsaw. He sat down in our compartment, and a conversation ensued as we traveled. The 
conversation was mainly between my husband and the writer, and the topics included many 
stories about Chasidic Rebbes, Chasidim of previous times, renowned personalities and Jewish 
spiritual life in general. 

Many Jewish passengers, young and old, from the neighboring train-cars, came into our 
compartment to listen to the conversation. At night they didn’t return to their compartments to 
sleep but stayed to listen to the conversation with great interest, for it was an exceptionally rich 
and wide-ranging discussion. 

“My home is your home; I am not afraid!” 

In 1946, when I was staying in Kraskovo, near Moscow, people were afraid to be seen anywhere 
near me. I was forced to lodge in a different location almost every night, because residency was 
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granted only to those officially registered, and it would have been even more dangerous for me to 
show my identity card. So I had to seek ways to improve my situation. 

I found out that an acquaintance, Dr. Landman, was living in Malakhovka, near Kraskovo. I went to 
see him in the hope that he could find a way to arrange for my residence to be made legal. 

Home of Rabbi Levi Yitzchak and Rebbetzin Chana Schneerson 

He received me in a most friendly manner, immediately telling me how he recalled the Yom Tov 
and Simchat Torah he had spent in our home. He had been employed at a hospital as a senior 
surgeon, and he took his vacation for the month of Tishrei. In order to feel the spiritual delight of 
Yom Tov as he imagined it should be, he chose to spend it in the company of Schneerson, the 
Rabbi of Yekaterinoslav. 

“And now,” he told me, “I declare to you: My home is your home; I am not afraid!” 

 

Selling the leaven one hundred percent 

It is already after Passover, 5710 (1950). In the month of Av it will be six years since my husband’s 
passing. I am always reminded of episodes of his life. 

In order for him to carry out all necessary functions of an official Rav, the Jewish residents had to 
come to my husband [before Passover] to arrange the sale of their chametz. He always insisted on 
carrying out all his endeavors in absolute, one hundred percent truth, with profundity and nothing 
at all superficial. The same applied in this case—his desire was for the chametz to be utterly 
nullified. 

A certain category of Jews, influenced by secular culture, viewed the sale of leaven with a critical 
eye and participated only in order not to affront the Rav’s religious sensibilities. 

I recall how, during the period of the war-refugees, Pavel Isakov Kahan and all departments of his 
college were evacuated from Vilna to Yekaterinoslav. The teachers’ seminary of his college 
numbered more than a thousand students, with many lecturers well known in the world of Jewish 
scholarship. 

Pavel Isakov was a great Yiddish scholar, but he wasn’t religious. Well aware of the honored place 
he held in the world of secular education, he was of great importance in his own estimation. 

Notwithstanding his prominent status, Isakov had great respect for Schneerson and held him in 
high regard, paying us frequent visits. Accordingly, he “lowered” himself — as he considered it—
and came on the day before Pesach to “register” his chametz, as it was popularly called. 

I remember noticing how he tried to make it obvious to the Rav that he was doing something 
really special just for the Rav’s sake. But he didn’t get the reception he expected. 
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It was already late in the morning, but when he jocularly announced “Good morning,” my husband 
replied sternly and loudly, “Couldn’t you come any earlier? You see how late it is!” 

Isakov seemed to lose himself. But he sat down and responded to my husband’s questions as 
dutifully as the young boys who had been sent by their parents on the same errand. 

On Chol Hamoed [the intermediate days of Passover], Isakov and his wife paid us a visit. He related 
to my husband with the same deep respect as before, showing absolutely no annoyance. 

I often witnessed instances like this in which people sensed my husband’s profound sincerity in 
everything he did. 

 

Selling the chametz 

Up until the time of the selling of the chametz, it was still possible to speak with my husband 
about all matters concerning the eve of Passover. But everything was permeated with concern 
that perhaps he had not done everything necessary absolutely to nullify the chametz. 

The process of drawing up the deed of sale then started. The gentile to whom the chametz was 
sold arrived with a distinct air of self-importance—in a single day, he would become the proprietor 
of all the businesses in town… 

So that the sale should not appear superficial, performed perforce just to fulfill the obligation, my 
husband closeted himself with the gentile in his study, and no one else was allowed to enter. He 
translated for him the entire deed of sale into Russian, a language my husband knew well, without 
omitting a single chametz item listed in the deed, including in any cargo carried on ships on the 
high seas that were en route to our city. The main item that interested the gentile was all the 
sizeable vodka and wine businesses—with which he felt particularly close. 

My husband’s seriousness so overawed the gentile that he would sit in dread and keep repeating, 
“I’ll allow no one into the businesses until your last night after Passover. Even if someone offers a 
large sum of money, I’m the owner! Yes, yes, Rabbi, I know it all.” He would perform all the formal 
acts required and leave with a most serious demeanor. 

Rabbi Dov Zev (“Bere Volf”) Kozevnikov 

Once, I remember, a grandson of R. Bere-Volf visited us, as he often did. By then he was the 
director of a factory and had become somewhat distant from the more observant Jewish 
community. On that occasion, he begged my husband to allow him to be present in his study while 
he negotiated with the gentile. He remained sitting there for several hours and, upon emerging, 
was very pale, with perspiration running down his brow—such was the atmosphere pervading the 
room. 
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After concluding the sale, my husband would breathe more easily, as one does after the most 
strenuous work. 

The Seder night 

Then preparations started for Yom Tov. My husband invested so much “soul” and passion into 
every detail relating to this that it permeated our entire home and was felt by everyone present. 

Participating in our Seder was our family, along with guests. The Seder took a long time. Our 
children were still at home, and the guests, too, were at a level that my husband could engage 
them in lively discussion. 

Late at night, when the Seder was over, my husband closeted himself in his study to recite Shir 
Hashirim (the Song of Songs). His loud weeping could be heard from his study, the sort weeping of 
which few are capable and which is most difficult to describe. 

I remember how two guests once listened to his recitation of Shir Hashirim from outside his door. 
One told me he had never heard anything like it and would never forget the experience. The other 
remarked that even if my husband repeated this for two more nights, he wouldn’t tire of listening 
to him. 

…… 

The eve of Tisha B’Av [the fast of 9 Av] 

I am reminded, unintentionally, of an eve of Tishah B’Av [the fast of 9 Av] when many guests were 
present at our pre-fast meal [in Yekaterinoslav], which was held in such a friendly, intimate 
atmosphere. 

In contrast, I recall another such occasion, when just my husband and I were alone in our mud hut, 
where conditions were very far from good, but we didn’t feel any loneliness. 

Now, however, that my son—long may he live in good health and accompanied by success—is 
becoming increasingly busy with more responsibility, I don’t have the heart to take up his time. 
And other than him, I have nothing. 

Where are my husband’s writings now? 

[After 15 Shevat, 5713 (1953)] 

Involuntarily, thoughts come to mind about my past experiences. It is said that one shouldn’t sin 
even in thought… 

Just now was 15 Shevat, which reminds me of many past experiences, none of which I wish to 
forget, although perhaps they make me feel my loss more intensely. 
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I recall my husband describing how he felt upon arriving in Alma Ata in 1940, after eleven months 
of constant surveillance in prison. He was told he was free to go on his own wherever he wanted, 
except beyond the boundaries of the Republic of Kazakhstan. 

Despite the latter limitation, he felt such a sense of freedom. It was difficult for him to imagine no 
one was following or watching him. He felt a strong desire to share his joy with someone, and 
doubtless it would have been an opportunity to expound on this. But there wasn’t even a single 
fellow-Jew with whom to converse, and he had no choice but to continue stifling this desire, 
although it was now for a different reason than before. 

He told me this two months later [after I joined him there], yet, while relating it, he deeply relived 
that experience. 

His life was tragic and after his passing the situation remains tragic. Throughout his life he wrote 
down so many of his Torah insights. Thousands of pages of his writings were left in his study at our 
home [in Yekaterinoslav], which was later destroyed by Hitler. As for his other writings on 
Chasidism and Kabbalah during the course of his six years of wandering—until two weeks before 
his passing—I left them in Moscow. Friends took them from me and concealed them in various 
hiding places. Who knows where they are now? 

25 years since the wedding of the Rebbe and Rebbetzin 

12 Kislev [1953] 

I haven’t written for a few months. My health has been weak, and I didn’t have the inclination to 
write. 

This is the month, and particularly the days of the month, that stir many memories for me. 

I don’t wish to speak about myself personally, for I was but a very small part of everything that 
comes to mind and of which I am reminded. 

Two days from now, on 14th Kislev, is the 25th anniversary of the wedding of my son, Menachem 
Mendel, shlita, long and happily may he live together with his wife, tichyeh. 

I am reminded of the many upheavals that have occurred during this period, collectively and 
individually. 

While still in his childhood, my son was already an adult. I remind myself of all the years when he 
was still with us at home, how he did everything with such unassuming simplicity; yet how much 
greatness and extraordinary beauty, and nobility of character were infused in his actions. 

We celebrated [the day of] his wedding in our home. Our hearts were deeply distressed, but we 
banished the anguish by rejoicing. 
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Involuntarily, I visualize those seated at the head table. They were people so close to me; some of 
whom were young people who passed away before their time—the general suffering of our 
people made victims of them, too. 

Oh, how truly beautiful and faithful to each other was their interaction at that celebration. 
Concerning some of them, I feel a little easier because, after all their sufferings, I know at least 
where they were interred, whereas, for others, all my efforts to discover where they were buried 
have been unsuccessful. 

I am not alone, and I thank G-d for the nachas I have. Some of my close relatives have passed on; 
may they be advocates [in Heaven] on our behalf, and may the life of the one for whom we were 
celebrating that day be successful in all respects, for long life. 

 

Reb Berel הי"ד 
3 Kislev, 5715 [11/28/1954] 

This day has significance for me that I need to share with someone, but unfortunately I don’t have 
anyone. I could do this only with my son, shlita, for I’m sure that he too remembers this day. 
However, I cannot discuss this subject with him. 

The 3rd of Kislev is the birthday of my middle son [Berel]. I received news about him in 1941, but 
since then I have heard nothing. At that time he was in Yekatrinoslav, now called Dnepropetrovsk. 

I have a strong desire to write to someone, possibly to learn some information about him. But I 
don’t know whether I should do this. Maybe in time I will discover some way to accomplish this. 

I couldn’t refrain from mentioning this at all. On the other hand, I feel I shouldn’t dwell on it at 
length so that it shouldn’t affect my health. May there be deliverance for the Jewish people, and 
may none experience anything negative. 

This year, the 3rd of Kislev was much more difficult for me to endure than previously. I don’t know 
the reason, whether it’s because my health is weaker, or because there is news that several 
families are being permitted to leave [the USSR]. I would like to know whether he is alive 
somewhere, and, if not, when and how… [he passed away]. 

I know the address where he was last living. Rachel, the girl who lived with us in our home, was 
devoted to him like a sister, and other good friends told me they would keep an eye on him. I had 
to travel to be with my husband, of blessed memory, and I was unable to entertain any 
considerations other than seeking some means of saving my husband. 

In 1941, while in Moscow, I was invited to stay with a family we knew from Yekaterinoslav, the 
Vitkins. While I was there, an acquaintance of Mr. Vitkin visited. In my presence, he mentioned 
that Zelig Garelik’s wife, Mek, had asked him whether perhaps he could find out where the 
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Rebbetzin of Yekaterinoslav was. (Before leaving Yekaterinoslav, I had left a small sum of money 
and several other articles with Mek for safekeeping.) 

But when the Vitkins heard their visitor say this, they became frightened. They wanted me to leave 
their home as soon as possible, and began to suspect their visitor of possibly having some sinister 
motive for saying it. 

Mek, the woman he mentioned, had promised me to visit Berel from time to time. But I couldn’t 
mention that at all, because at the time they were considering what to do with me. 

Well, that’s enough. We’ll hope that G-d shows us the right way. 

-- 

Reb Berel Schneerson was born in Nikolayev in Ukraine on Gimmel Kislev 5665 (1904). He was 
the middle child, younger then the Rebbe and older then Reb Yisroel Aryeh Leib. 

In 1909, he moved with his family to the city of Yekaterinoslav. 

Reb Berel was extremely talented. But he suffered for many years, from chronic illnesses. In the 
summer of 5682 (1922), his older brother, the Rebbe, paid a special visit to Kharkov to speak 
with doctors about his brother's health. 

There were periods when Reb Berel was hospitalized. 

Rabbi Sholom Vilenkin remembers that when the Bochurim from Nevel were running away from 
the Yeshiva in 1929 to Yekaterinoslav, it was Berel, who greeted them and took care of all their 
needs. He made sure that each Bochur had food and lodgings. 

Most of Dnepropetrovsk’s 90,000 Jews succeeded in leaving before the Germans occupied the 
city on 24th August 1941. The total death toll after liberation by the Red Army two years later 
was about 20,000.  

In her memoirs, Rebbitzen Chana recalled, "Thank G-d, none of our close friends had remained 
in Dnepropetrovsk.” 

However, during this time, when Reb Leivik and Rebbitzen Chana were in exile, they were forced 
to leave their son Berel behind. 

In 1941, Einsatzkommando (subgroup) 6 of Einsatzgruppe (killing squad) C ordered the 
liquidation of lgren Psychiatric Hospital, a facility in the environs of Dnepropetrovsk (now part of 
the city), where Berel was residing at that time.   

Jewish patients were murdered first. They were led in groups into a large room where they were 
given lethal injections. According to Soviet documents, 1,000 patients from Igren were murdered 
in 1941-1942. Victims were buried in a mass grave in the yard of the hospital. 

Reb Berel Schneerson was murdered at the age of 37. The yahrzeit is either Elul 25, 5741 or 
Tishrei 24, 5702.
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Gadyach-Гадяч [Russian] 

Hadiach-Гадяч [Ukrainain] 
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The Alter Rebbe 
(1745) Birth of R. Schneur Zalman 

Rabbi Schneur Zalman was born to his parents, Rabbi Baruch and Rebbetzin Rivkah, near Liozna in 
the province of Mohilev, Belarus, on the 18th of Elul. This was the same day on which Rabbi 
Yisrael, the Baal Shem Tov, had been born forty-seven years earlier. 

(1748) R. Schneur Zalman’s meeting with the Baal Shem Tov 

When Schneur Zalman reached the age of three years, his mother, Rebbitzen Rivkah, took him to 
the Baal Shem Tov for the traditional haircutting ceremony. That was the only time that Rabbi 
Schneur Zalman saw the Baal Shem Tov in his life, though he was fifteen years old when the Baal 
Shem Tov passed away. It was the Baal Shem Tov’s wish that Rabbi Schneur Zalman should find his 
own way of Chassidus. 

(1754) Paul I of Russia is born 

(1758) Bar mitzvah of R. Schneur Zalman 

When Schneur Zalman reached the age of bar mitzvah, and in accordance with custom delivered 
his first public discourse on the Talmud, he was acclaimed as an outstanding scholar. At that time 
he was appointed an honorary member of the local chevra kaddisha, and entered into the pinkas 
(register) of the community with titles and honors befitting a mature scholar of exceptional merit. 

(1760) Marriage of R. Schneur Zalman 

R. Yehuda Leib Segal, a wealthy scholar from the city of Vitebsk, heard of the young prodigy and 
sought him out as his prospective son-in-law. Rabbi Schneur Zalman was fifteen years old when he 
married Sterna, R. Yehuda Leib’s daughter. She proved to be a worthy mate, who stood by him 
throughout his lifetime. As was the custom in those days, the young couple was fully supported by 
the wife’s father for several years, so that the young scholar could dedicate all of his time to Torah 
study. 

(1762) Catherine the Great is crowned empress of Russia 

(1763) R. Schneur Zalman completes first comprehensive study of Talmud & commentaries 

(1764) Council of the Four Lands abolished by order of the Polish Sejm 

(1765) R. Schneur Zalman travels to Mezeritch 

When Rabbi Schneur Zalman neared his twentieth year, he decided—with the consent of his wife, 
Rebbetzin Sterna—to travel to a center of Torah learning and service of G-d. Two centers of Jewish 
learning and leadership competed for his attention: Vilna, the main seat of Talmudic scholarship, 
and the fortress of the opposition to the young yet rapidly growing chassidic movement; and 
Mezeritch, the seat of Rabbi DovBer, the famed Maggid of Mezeritch, heir to the ideology of Rabbi 
Yisrael Baal Shem Tov and to the leadership of the chassidic movement. Rabbi Schneur Zalman 
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related, “I knew that in Vilna one was taught how to study, and that in Mezeritch one could learn 
how to pray. To study I was somewhat able, but of prayer I knew very little. So I went to 
Mezeritch.” 

(1769) Birth of Napoleon Bonaparte 

(1770) R. Schneur Zalman begins work on the Shulchan Aruch 

At the instruction of Rabbi DovBer, the Maggid of Mezeritch, R. Schneur Zalman began work on a 
new Shulchan Aruch (Code of Jewish Law). The result was an innovative work, which 
comprehensively explained the legislative underpinnings of each law. In addition, he skillfully 
arbitrated between the diverse opinions that had accumulated since the publication of Rabbi Yosef 
Caro’s Shulchan Aruch several hundred years earlier. 

(1772) The first partition of Poland; Belarus becomes part of the Russian empire 

(1772) Intense persecution by the mitnagdim 

In 1772 an anti-chassidic pamphlet titled Zemir Aritzim was published by Rabbi Aryeh Yehudah 
Leib, the scribe of Brody. The pamphlet included edicts of excommunication issued in Vilna against 
the chassidic movement. At around the same time, the chassidic prayer group in Vilna was forced 
to disband. The disciples of the Maggid of Mezeritch—including R. Schneur Zalman—gathered in 
Rovno to formulate their response. R. Schneur Zalman advised that no act of retaliation should be 
perpetrated, and that they should continue to live and teach the chassidic path while ignoring the 
assault. 

(1772) The passing of Rabbi DovBer, the Maggid of Mezeritch 

On Tuesday, the 19th day of Kislev 5533 (1772), Rabbi DovBer, successor to the Baal Shem Tov, 
leader of the chassidic movement and teacher of Rabbi Schneur Zalman, returned his soul to his 
Maker, and his earthly remains were interred in Annopol. Shortly before his demise, the Maggid 
had said to Rabbi Schneur Zalman: “Yud-Tet Kislev (the 19th of Kislev) is our yom tov (festival).” 
[The Maggid was apparently alluding to the future liberation of Rabbi Schneur Zalman on the 19th 
of Kislev 5559 (1798).] 

 (1773) Birth of Rabbi DovBer, R. Schneur Zalman’s oldest son 

During the last decades of Rabbi Schneur Zalman’s leadership, Rabbi DovBer was appointed to 
instruct the younger chassidim in the service of G-d. He was also one of the most active scribes 
responsible for the transcription of Rabbi Schneur Zalman’s teachings. In 1813 he succeeded his 
father, and settled in the town of Lubavitch. 

(1775) The American War of Independence begins 
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(1776) Passing of R. Abraham “the Angel” 

Rabbi Abraham (1740–1776) was the son of Rabbi DovBer of Mezeritch, and the study partner of 
Rabbi Schneur Zalman. He passed away on the 12th of Tishrei 5537 (1776). He was known as 
“Rabbi Abraham the Angel” for his saintliness and asceticism. 

(1777) Alexander I of Russia is born 

(1777) First chassidic aliyah 

The first Chassidic aliyah (“ascent”—immigration to the Holy Land) was led by Rabbi Menachem 
Mendel of Vitebsk, Rabbi Abraham of Kalisk and Rabbi Yisrael of Polotzk. They were all disciples of 
Rabbi DovBer, the Maggid of Mezeritch, and colleagues of Rabbi Schneur Zalman. Initially, Rabbi 
Schneur Zalman was part of the group. But when the caravan reached the city of Mohilev on the 
Dniester River (Mohyliv-Podilskyi), Rabbi Menachem Mendel—whom Rabbi Schneur Zalman 
regarded as his teacher and mentor after the Maggid’s passing—instructed him to remain behind 
to serve as the leader of the chassidic community in White Russia and Lithuania. Subsequently, 
Rabbi Schneur Zalman retained close ties with the chassidic settlers in the Holy Land and labored 
to raise funds for their support. 

(1777) Birth of R. Chaim Avrohom, second son of R. Schneur Zalman 

(1779) Birth of R. Moshe, youngest son of R. Schneur Zalman 

 

Persecution, Arrests & Liberations (1797-1801) 

(1783) R. Schneur Zalman is appointed maggid in Liozna 

In 1783 R. Schneur Zalman was appointed to the position of maggid (preacher) in the town of his 
birth, Liozna. From this time he began delivering public discourses on a regular basis, and his 
teachings were disseminated far and wide. 

(1783) The debate in Minsk 

Throughout this period, a campaign of harassment was waged against the chassidic community by 
elements of the Lithuanian rabbinic establishment known as mitnagdim (“opponents”). Edicts of 
excommunication, issued in the influential cities of Vilna, Minsk and Shklov, were publicized 
everywhere, inciting the population to persecute members of the chassidic “cult.” In response, 
Rabbi Schneur Zalman arranged for a debate to be convened, and there he vindicated the 
teachings of the Baal Shem Tov and the chassidic way of life. The debate was a momentous 
occasion, and many erudite young scholars joined the ranks of the chassidim. 
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(1787) Persecution against the chassidim intensifies 

An announcement condemning the chassidic movement was issued by eighteen rabbis in the 
Mohilev region, escalating tensions between the chassidim and their opponents. R. Schneur 
Zalman counseled his followers to ignore the onslaught, avoiding polemical argument and seeking 
only peace. 

(1788) Passing of R. Menachem Mendel of Horodok 

Eleven years after settling in the Holy Land, Rabbi Menachem Mendel passed away on the first of 
Iyar in the year 5548 (1788). He is buried in Tiberias. 

(1789) French Revolution begins; George Washington elected first president of the United 
States 

(1789) Birth of the Tzemach Tzedek 

Rabbi Menachem Mendel, later famed as the Tzemach Tzedek, was born to R. Schneur Zalman’s 
daughter Devorah Leah on the 29th of Elul 5549 (1789). His mother passed away when he was 
only three years old (see below), and he was raised in the household of his grandfather. In 1827 he 
became the third rebbe of Chabad. 

(1790) R. Meir Raphaels elected to the Vilna community council 

Since the beginning of Rabbi Schneur Zalman’s leadership, the situation in Vilna had steadily been 
improving. The chassidic prayer group was reestablished first in the home of R. Eliezer ben Chaim, 
and later in the home of R. Meir Raphaels. In 1790 R. Meir was elected to the Vilna community 
council, and the situation continued to improve until approximately 1797. 

(1791) Passing of R. Baruch, father of R. Schneur Zalman 

(1792) Passing of Devorah Leah, daughter of R. Schneur Zalman 

(1793) Louis XVI of France executed by guillotine 

(1796) Death of Catherine the Great; Paul I crowned emperor of Russia 

(1796) Publication of the Tanya 

In 1796 the Tanya, the foundational work of Chabad Chassidism, was printed for the first time. In 
this very accessible text Rabbi Schneur Zalman explains the key components of the Chabad 
methodological approach to devotional service of Gd, along with the relevant mystical doctrines. 

(1798) Rabbi Avraham of Kalisk reacts to Rabbi Schneur Zalman’s Tanya 

R. Avraham of Kalisk was a disciple of the Maggid of Mezeritch, and a leader of the chassidic 
community in the Holy Land. The Tanya’s lucid explanation and clear methodology led him to 
criticize his friend and colleague Rabbi Schneur Zalman, writing in a letter that “too much oil 
threatens to extinguish the light.” 
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(1797) The battle against Chassidism is revived 

In response to renewed persecutions against the chassidic community in Vilna, Rabbi Schneur 
Zalman rearticulated his non-confrontational stance, writing, “We are obliged to remain silent, to 
tolerate and accept the torment with love . . .” He promised his followers that if they kept the 
peace, the chassidic path would ultimately emerge triumphant. 

(1797) Passing of Rabbi Eliyahu, the Vilna Gaon 

Following the passing of Rabbi Eliyahu, the famed Gaon of Vilna, the persecution of the chassidim 
intensified even further, and began to take a heavy economic toll on the chassidic community. 
Rabbi Schneur Zalman warned his followers “not to speak detrimentally of the honored Gaon and 
pious one of Vilna.” He also sent his followers in Vilna the large sum of 800 rubles in order to 
relieve the economic pressure. Thus he ensured the survival of the chassidic community without 
entering into a direct confrontation, and also preserved the honor of the Vilna Gaon. 

Ultimately, the chassidic community in Vilna was forced to ask the local governmental authorities 
to intervene, bringing the persecution in Vilna to an end. Twelve days later, Rabbi Schneur Zalman 
was denounced to the imperial authorities as a revolutionary agitator. 

(1798) First arrest and liberation of R. Schneur Zalman of Liadi 

In Tishrei of the year 5559 (1798), Rabbi Schneur Zalman was arrested and taken under guard to 
St. Petersburg. He was held for 53 days, while the czarist authorities investigated charges by R. 
Schneur Zalman’s opponents that the chassidic movement he led threatened the imperial 
authority of the czar. On the 19th of Kislev he was released by express order of the czar, and the 
chassidic movement was vindicated. Until today, the 19th of Kislev is celebrated as the Rosh 
Hashanah of Chassidism. In a letter addressed to his followers, Rabbi Schneur Zalman thanked G-d 
for “the many kindnesses done with us,” and commanded them to retain a humble attitude 
towards their opponents, “acting with a mild spirit and soft reply” in the hope that “perhaps G-d 
will place in their hearts a response in kind.” 

(1799) Death of George Washington 

(1801) Paul I assassinated; Alexander I crowned emperor of Russia 

(1800–01) Second arrest and liberation of R. Schneur Zalman of Liadi 

Just a few years after the first arrest, the old charges were revived, and Rabbi Schneur Zalman was 
recalled to St. Petersburg for further investigations. He was detained there for longer than on the 
first occasion, but under much better conditions. In the later stage of his detention, he was even 
allowed to deliver chassidic discourses to groups of his followers. The assassination of Czar Paul I 
occurred while R. Schneur Zalman was imprisoned in St. Petersburg. Two weeks after his 
installation as the new czar, Alexander I issued a command to release R. Schneur Zalman. 
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(1801) Peace is restored between R. Avraham of Kalisk and Rabbi Schneur Zalman 

R. Schneur Zalman wrote to R. Avraham defending the Tanya and his interpretation of the legacy 
of the Baal Shem Tov. In a letter penned in the summer of 1801, R. Avraham responded with a 
clear vindication of Rabbi Schneur Zalman’s approach: “Everything shall come to its place in peace, 
and we shall no longer remember the initial disagreement; what has passed has passed. I was 
always in faith with you in the past, and forevermore so will it be eternally . . .” In a public letter he 
exhorted the chassidim of Belarus to follow R. Schneur Zalman without question, and dismissed 
the rumors that there was any disagreement between them: “There is no disagreement between 
us whatsoever, especially not in the matter of meditative contemplation. How could one even 
think of disagreeing on this matter? The whole point of serving G-d rests upon it . . .” 

(1801) Rabbi Schneur Zalman moves to Liadi 

(1803) Rabbi Schneur Zalman publishes the first chassidic prayerbook 

From the very inception of the chassidic movement, one of the identifying features of the 
chassidim was their adoption of a version of the traditional liturgy heavily influenced by the 
mystical teachings of the Arizal, Rabbi Yitzchak Luria Ashkenazi of Tzfat (1534–1572). This liturgy 
was adopted by all chassidim, even those who did not pray with the mystical meditative intentions 
that the liturgy was designed to reflect. For some seventy years, chassidim had noted the 
variations in the chassidic liturgy in the margins of their traditional Ashkenaz prayerbooks. Of 
course this situation was far from ideal, and led to all kinds of liturgical and grammatical 
inaccuracies. Rabbi Schneur Zalman’s prayerbook was the first authoritative chassidic prayerbook, 
and likely the first ever codification of the Arizal’s prayer liturgy into a complete and unified text. 
The prayerbook also included many laws and customs relevant to prayer, daily living and Shabbat. 

(1803) Controversy between R. Avraham of Kalisk and Rabbi Schneur Zalman renewed 

For more than two decades, R. Shneur Zalman had coordinated the campaign to collect money for 
the support of the chassidic community in the Holy Land. Special emissaries served as the link, 
transferring funds and correspondence between the chassidic communities in Eastern Europe and 
the Holy Land. In 1803, it was they who reported that R. Avraham no longer wanted anything to do 
with R. Shneur Zalman and his teachings. They claimed that he had even refused to accept funds 
collected by R. Schneur Zalman, and had instructed them to coordinate their own collection 
instead. 

(1803) Rabbi Schneur Zalman and Rabbi Chaim of Volozhin meet in Minsk 

In 1803, the Vilna Gaon’s preeminent student and successor as leader of Lithuanian Jewry, Rabbi 
Chaim of Volozhin, visited Belarus. R. Chaim made it known that—contrary to popular rumor—the 
Vilna Gaon had considered the chassidic method of animal slaughter absolutely kosher. While in 
Minsk, R. Chaim met with R. Schneur Zalman of Liadi, and the two discussed many scholarly and 
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communal issues. This visit did much to defuse the tension between the chassidim and those who 
had previously opposed them. 

(1804) Napoleon Bonaparte crowned emperor of France 

(1804) Alexander I legislates regulations on the settlement of Jews 

With the partition of Poland, the Russian empire was confronted with a large influx of Jews, and 
these regulations were designed to clarify their rights and obligations. One clause was particularly 
disastrous from an economic perspective, forbidding any Jew from keeping leases, taverns or inns, 
or to sell alcohol in many of the areas and villages where they had formerly conducted such 
business. In subsequent years, R. Schneur Zalman devoted much effort to fundraising on behalf of 
the vast numbers of Jews displaced and impoverished by the new decrees. 

(1805) The battle of Austerlitz: Napoleon Bonaparte defeats the combined armies of Russia 
and Austria 

(1805) A split emerges within the chassidic community 

Since the passing of the Maggid of Mezeritch three decades earlier, his disciples and their 
followers had largely seen themselves as a homogeneous community. They were united by a 
shared vision of the Baal Shem Tov’s teachings, and acted in concert to support each other 
economically and against the persecutions of their opponents. When the emissaries from the Holy 
Land first reported that R. Avraham of Kalisk was at odds with R. Schneur Zalman, the latter 
expressed disbelief. In 1805, however, R. Avraham responded to that disbelief by emphatically 
affirming his antagonism in writing. In a long letter R. Schneur Zalman subsequently described the 
history of their relationship, citing R. Avraham’s earlier support for the methodological system set 
forth in the Tanya, and expressed his confusion as to why R. Avraham had now turned against him. 
Ultimately the controversy drove a rift between those who followed the path taught by R. Schneur 
Zalman and those who considered his teachings a deviation from the original chassidic way. From 
this point on, Rabbi Schneur Zalman’s followers were distinguished as “Chabad chassidim.” 

(1807) The Great Wedding in Zhlobin 

In the summer of 1807 Sarah, the granddaughter of R. Schneur Zalman, married Eliezer, the 
grandson of R. Levi Yitzchak of Berditchev. The wedding was attended by R. Schneur Zalman, R. 
Levi Yitzchak, and a great multitude of their respective followers. Zhlobin is a village in Belarus, 
midway between Babruysk (Babroisk) to the northwest and Gomel (Homil) to the southeast. It is 
also midway between Liadi to the north and Berditchev to the south. 

(1807–08) Regulations on the settlement of Jews lead to widespread poverty 

While Alexander I passed these regulations in 1804, they did not all take effect immediately, and it 
was only now that their brutal impact began to be felt. Some sixty thousand Jews were forced to 
abandon their homes and businesses, and move into the new “Pale of Settlement.” The huge 
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influx of expelled Jews plunged the designated area into economic crisis. The existing Jewish 
communities were obligated by the czarist authorities to provide financial support for these 
immigrants, and they in turn sought to raise the necessary funds via the sale of etrogim. Rabbi 
Schneur Zalman encouraged his followers to buy etrogim in support of the exiled Jews. 
Unfortunately, this effort alone did not mitigate the crisis, and in 1810 he undertook a journey to 
Ukraine in order to raise the necessary funds. 

(1809) Rabbi Levi Yitzchak of Berditchev passes away 

(1810) Rabbi Schneur Zalman journeys to Ukraine 

This journey was undertaken primarily in order to raise funds for the Jews who had been displaced 
by the 1804 Regulations for the Settlement of Jews. In a letter addressed to his followers in Turkish 
Mohilev (Mohyliv-Podilskyi), Rabbi Schneur Zalman wrote that he had made the trip “because I 
could not bear the pain and tribulations of the villagers who were exiled from their homes to the 
cities, who are abandoned on the streets, swollen with hunger and dying of starvation.” Another 
object of the journey may have been to pay his condolences to the recently bereaved family of R. 
Levi Yitzchak of Berditchev. While in Ukraine, R. Schneur Zalman met many of the great chassidic 
leaders of the time, including Rabbi Nachman of Breslov and Rabbi Boruch of Mezhibuzh. In the 
letter cited above, his somewhat stormy meeting with Rabbi Baruch of Mezhibuzh is also 
described. 

(1811) R. Shneur Zalman takes part in a rabbinic meeting in Shklov 

A letter addressed by Rabbi Schneur Zalman to the rabbinical authorities in Vilna testifies to the 
resolution of the conflict between the chassidic community and their former opponents. By this 
stage Rabbi Shneur Zalman was acting in mutual concert with rabbinic authorities throughout the 
region, and in the summer of 1811 he participated in the regional meeting in Shklov, previously a 
bastion of opposition to the chassidic movement. 

(1812) Napoleon’s Grande Armée invades Russia 

(1812) As Napoleon’s armies approach, R. Schneur Zalman flees Liadi 

As the French army advanced, R. Schneur Zalman declared his intention to flee rather than 
become subject to the rule of Napoleon. On Friday, the 29th ofAv, he left Liadi together with his 
family and close followers. They met the Russian army at Krasnyi, where the general in command, 
General Dmitry Neverovsky, issued them a document that granted them right of passage and 
commanded all Russian troops and authorities to aid them in every possible way. On that very day 
General Neverovsky’s troops were attacked by a superior French force, and R. Schneur Zalman's 
party fled in the direction of Smolensk. They spent that Friday night in the woods, and arrived in 
the city on Shabbat morning. So began a period of wandering that dragged on for nearly five 
months. 
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(1812) Rosh Hashanah: the battle of Borodino is fought 

In the days before Rosh Hashanah, R. Schneur Zalman circled to the north of Moscow, and arrived 
in Troitse-Sergiyeva. A few days earlier they had been in Mozajsk, when the great battle of 
Borodino was fought on the very day of Rosh Hashanah. A year later, Rabbi DovBer wrote in a 
private letter, “On the day of Rosh Hashanah he [R. Schneur Zalman] spoke to us words of joy and 
comfort, saying these words: ‘I saw in my prayer that good change has occurred to our benefit, 
and our side will be victorious. Also [I saw] that they will take Moscow, but they will not have 
permanence, and salvation shall stand by us . . .’” The battle took a terrible toll on both sides, but 
ultimately was inconclusive. While the way was left open for the French to occupy Moscow, their 
army had been dealt a very heavy blow. 

(1812) Passing of R. Schneur Zalman of Liadi 

After months of wondering, R. Schneur Zalman and his party arrived, by way of Kursk, in a small 
village called Piyena. Greatly weakened from the difficult journey in the midst of the bitter Russian 
winter, he took ill on the 19th of  Tevet. In those last days in Piyena Rabbi Schneur Zalman wrote 
one of the most profound essays to issue from his pen—a lengthy treatise later published as 
section 20 of Iggeret HaKodesh (part 4 of the Tanya). Another manuscript preserved from those 
days begins with the words “The soul that is truly humble . . . ,” and was written very shortly 
before his passing. You can find out more about the content of these manuscripts by watching the 
following video, or by reading this article. 

Following the conclusion of Shabbat Parshat Shemot, the 24th of Tevet 5573 (1812), Rabbi 
Schneur Zalman of Liadi, founder of Chabad Chassidism, passed away. He was laid to rest in the 
Jewish cemetery of nearby Haditch. 

“The life of a righteous man, a tzaddik,” wrote Rabbi Schneur Zalman, “is not a physical life but a 
spiritual life, consisting of faith, awe and love.” These three attributes, he explained, have no 
demise, and extend the tangible influence of the tzaddik long after he is no longer bodily present. 
Indeed, the moment when a tzaddik passes is considered a moment of divine grace, for it signifies 
that his mission on earth has been successfully completed. Now, the true spirit of the tzaddik is 
freed from bodily limitation, and all those who study his teachings and walk in his ways perpetuate 
his presence in the physical domain. (See Iggeret HaKodesh 27 and 28, and Siddur Im Dach 304b 
and 307b.) 

Two hundred years later, the faith, love and awe which Rabbi Schneur Zalman disseminated during 
his sixty-eight years of physical life have certainly not expired. Today the Chabad movement he 
established has spread across the entire globe, and hundreds of thousands study his teachings and 
strive to live by them every single day. Rabbi Schneur Zalman’s tangible influence is only growing; 
but it is our responsibility to ensure that “the works, teachings and devotion to which he dedicated 
his entire life” continue to transform this world. Rabbi Schneur Zalman taught that our purpose is 
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to make this world into a bright and beautiful place, where the harmonious splendor of divinity 
can be most manifest. It is up to us to make his vision a reality. 

His wife: Rebbitzin Sterna, daughter of R. Yehudah Leib Segal, a communal dignitary, and his wife, 
Beile. 

His sons: (a) R. DovBer, [the Mitteler Rebbe]; (b) R. Chayim Avraham; (c) R. Moshe. 

His daughters: (a) Rebbitzin Freida, wife of R. Eliyahu, son of R. Mordechai; (b) Rebbitzin Devorah 
Leah, wife of R. Sholom Shachna, son of R. Noach; (c) Rebbitzin Rachel, wife of R. Avraham, son of 
R. Zvi Sheines. 

His brothers: (a) R. Yehudah Leib; (b) R. Mordechai; (c) R. Moshe. 

His sister: Rebbitzin Sarah. 

His brother-in-law: R. Yisrael, known as R. Yisrael Cossack, his sister’s husband. 

His brother-in-law: R. Akiva Fradkin of Shklov, his sister-in-law’s husband. 

 

Selections from Hayom Yom – The Alter Rebbe 

Kislev 19: [Yud-Tes Kislev] is the yahrzeit of the Maggid of Mezritch, [who passed away] on 
Tuesday of the week in which Parshas Vayeishev is read, 5533 (1772). His resting place is in 
Hanipoli. 

The Alter Rebbe was liberated from his first imprisonment on Yud-Tes Kislev, on Tuesday of the 
week in which Parshas Vayeishev is read, 5559 (1798), before dusk. 

From a letter of the Alter Rebbe: 

This fact must be made known: [On] the day that G-d made for us, Yud-Tes Kislev — [which in the 
year 5559 fell on a] Tuesday, the day concerning which the phrase “it was good” was repeated, and 
which is the yahrzeit of our holy teacher (the Maggid), whose soul is in Eden — when I read the 
verse in the Book of Tehillim, “He redeemed my soul in peace,” and before I began the next verse, I 
emerged in peace [thanks to] the G-d of peace. 

This is a day for farbrengens, and for making positive resolutions to set fixed times for public Torah 
study, both in nigleh and Chassidus, and for strengthening the paths of chassidic conduct with 
brotherly love. 

It is customary [on this day] to apportion the tractates of the Talmud [to be studied by the 
members of the local chassidic brotherhood] according to the pattern described in Tanya — 
Iggeres HaKodesh, in the epistle beginning Hocheiach Tochiach. In Lubavitch, from 5663 (1902) 
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onward, the tractates were apportioned on 24 Teves — the Alter Rebbe’s yahrzeit — because of 
the lack of time on Yud-Tes Kislev. 

Kislev 27: During the Alter Rebbe’s second incarceration, in 5561 (1800), the conditions of his 
confinement were not as harsh as they had been the first time. The slanderous charge, however, 
was far more severe, for it focused [not on himself personally but] on the teachings of Chassidus, 
and the opposition was intense. He was imprisoned in the Tainy Soviet prison, and was released on 
[the day of] the third Chanukah light. 

Kislev 28: It was customary for the Tzemach Tzedek to have a sort of farbrengen on one of the 
evenings of Chanuka with his family, including his daughters-in-law. This was called "latkes 
evening." This was also the practice of the Alter Rebbe and the Mitteler Rebbe. Among the stories 
the Rebbes told at this meal were some which were widely talked about every Chanuka, though 
they had been discussed the year before. 

My father would give Chanuka-gelt on the evening of the fourth or fifth light. 

Teves 14: The Shpola Zeideh ("Grandfather of Shpola"), a disciple of the Maggid of Mezritch, was a 
man of intense fervor, far more than any of his colleagues - the Maggid's other disciples. When he 
visited the Alter Rebbe in Liadi in 5569 or 5570 (1809 or 1810) he related that when he was a child 
of three he saw the Baal Shem Tov. "He placed his holy hand on my heart and ever since I have felt 
warm." 

A gesture of a tzadik, certainly seeing him and hearing his voice, must make an impression never 
to be forgotten. 

Teves 18: When the Tzemach Tzedek was a child and learned the verse, “And Yaakov lived in the 
land of Egypt for seventeen years,” his teacher translated it for him according to the commentary 
of Baal HaTurim: Yaakov Avinu lived his seventeen best years in Egypt.  

When [the Tzemach Tzedek] came home from cheder he asked his grandfather, the Alter Rebbe: 
“How could it be that the best years in the life of Yaakov Avinu, the most eminent of the 
Patriarchs, were the seventeen years that he lived in Egypt, ‘the obscenity of the earth’?” 

The Alter Rebbe answered him: “It is written that ‘[Yaakov] sentYehudah before him to Yosef, to 
show him (lehoros lefanav) the way to Goshen.’ The Midrash, as cited by Rashi, relates that R. 
Nechemiah said, ‘[Yehudah’s task was] to prepare a House of Study for him, so that the Torah 
would be [studied] there, and [his sons] would meditate upon its teachings.’ “ 

[The Alter Rebbe added: “This is implied by the above-quoted phrase,] lehoros lefanav Goshnah — 
‘To show him the way to Goshen.’ Through Torah study, one draws closer to Gd. In such 
circumstances, even in Egypt, there was life and vitality.” 
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Teves 24: [This date is the anniversary of] the passing of the Alter Rebbe in the village of Piena, on 
Motzaei Shabbos, Parshas Shmos, 5573 (1812). His resting place is in the township of Haditch. 

My revered grandfather, the Rebbe [Maharash], once asked [his father,] the Tzemach Tzedek: 
“What did our zeide want to achieve with the ways of Chassidus and [through the study of] 
Chassidus?” 

The Tzemach Tzedek answered: “[The goal of] the ways of Chassidus is that all chassidim should be 
like one family, [united] in love according to the Torah. Chassidus is vitality, bringing energy and 
light into everything, even into those things that are undesirable. We should recognize our own 
evil as it is, so that we can correct it.” 

Teves 27: The Alter Rebbe declared: The material [concerns] of a Jew are [in truth] spiritual. G-d 
gives us material things in order that we transform them into spirituality. 

As for those times when this is briefly not the case [i.e., when G-d does not bestow bountiful 
material blessings], we must give Him even a poor man’s offering. In response, G-d grants ample 
blessings. 

Shevat 2: My revered father, the Rebbe [Rashab], once related: “The maamar beginning Vaeira… 
U’Shmi A-donai (not the one that appears in Torah Or), which explains that no [Jew] ultimately will 
remain estranged fromGd, came to be known as der frumer Vaeira. The Alter Rebbe would deliver 
it publicly every three years, repeating it each time almost verbatim. [Nevertheless,] the Tzemach 
Tzedek said: ‘Every time, there was a new light.’” On this my father commented: “Light (or) is 
always the same; a luminary (maor) is always like something new.” 

Shevat 6: My revered father, the Rebbe [Rashab], writes that he heard it cited in the name of the 
Alter Rebbe that all the Torah authors until, and including, the authors of Turei Zahav and Sifsei 
Kohen, composed their works by ruach hakodesh, Divine inspiration. 

The author of Korban HaEdah, at the end of ch. 3 of Tractate Shekalim, explains ruach hakodesh as 
a revelation of the secrets of the Torah. This revelation comes to an individual at the 
[preconscious] level of thought which [in the language of the Kabbalah] is called he’elem 
deChochmah [lit., “the latent dimension of wisdom”]. 

Shevat 18: The Tzemach Tzedek told his son, my revered grandfather, the Rebbe [Maharash], that 
the maamar entitled U’Mareihem U’Maaseihem — which appears in [the Alter Rebbe’s] Torah Or, 
Parshas Yisro — was the first maamar that the Maggid of Mezritch delivered when he accepted 
the leadership [of the chassidic brotherhood] on Shavuos, 5521 [1761]. It was relayed to the Alter 
Rebbe by R. Menachem Mendel of Horodok, the author of Pri HaAretz, who was present when 
themaamar was first delivered, although the Alter Rebbe explained the maamar according to his 
own style. 
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3 Adar Aleph: The Alter Rebbe taught that the mitzvah of ahavas Yisrael, loving a fellow Jew, 
applies to every member of the Jewish people, even if one has never seen him. How much more 
does it apply to a member of the Jewish neighborhood in which one lives, to every man or woman 
who is a member of one’s own community.  

16 Adar Aleph: The Alter Rebbe once taught: The contributions toward the construction of the 
Sanctuary [in the wilderness] included gold, silver and copper, but the only items that shone were 
the women’s [copper] mirrors, from which the basin and its stand were made. And though the 
basin and its stand are listed last among all the holy vessels, they were used before all the services 
in the Sanctuary — for “the beginning is rooted in the end.” 

22 Adar Aleph: My revered father, the Rebbe [Rashab], writes in one of his maamarim: “[The 
teaching of the Tzemach Tzedek] regarding the Third Meal of Shabbos — [based on the negative 
form of] the phrase Hayom lo… — ‘Today you will not [find the manna in the fields]’ — means only 
that [at that meal] one is not required to partake of bread. However, one must partake of 
something. Indeed, R. Yosei said: ‘Would that I share the lot of those who partake of three 
[Shabbos] meals!’ “ 

The Alter Rebbe delivered the following teaching shortly after he arrived in Liozna.  

The Sages teach: לעולם יהא אדם זהיר בתפילת המנחה — “One should always be careful concerning 
the Afternoon Service.” The Afternoon Service is superior to the Morning and Evening Services 
inasmuch as it is offered in the middle of the day, when people are busy and involved in their 
affairs, yet interrupt them for the Afternoon Service. 

[On this basis, we can offer a non-literal interpretation of the above teaching of the Sages, phrase 
by phrase:] A person’s spiritual task in this world (לעולם) is to make his mind radiate and influence 
his emotive attributes (יהא אדם), so that his qualities will shine forth (יזהיר ).  

This means that one’s spiritual essence should overcome his materiality — and this is evident 
[when one prays] the Afternoon Service. 

29 Adar Aleph: There are two common responses to the traditional toast of LeChayim (lit., “To 
life!”): 

(a) LeChayim tovim u’leshalom (“For a good life and for peace”). The explanation for this blessing is 
that the Torah’s first mention of drinking wine — “And Noach began….” — involved negative 
consequences. [Similarly, according to one view,] the Tree of Knowledge [which was the subject of 
Adam’s sin] was a grapevine. Hence, [when a person drinks,] we bless him that this wine should 
lead to a good life. 

(b) The Maggid of Mezritch would respond LeChayim veliverachah(“For life and for blessing”). 
Once, at a farbrengen attended by the Alter Rebbe, [a chassid said LeChayim, and] the Alter Rebbe 
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responded LeChayim veliverachah. After the farbrengen, the chassidim discussed the possible 
reasons for this version, which they had just heard for the first time. 

One of the chassidim commented that since “when wine enters, secrets emerge” — which in 
terms of one’s labors of self-refinement signifies the revelation of one’s spiritual emotions — one 
stands in need of a blessing [that this endeavor should succeed]. Moreover, [that chassid 
continued,] the wording of the blessing is “for life and for blessing” —LeChayim veliverachah, 
because in the Holy Tongue, the word liverachah (לברכה) shares the same letters as lev rakah ( לב
 and this spelling suggests “a heart that is soft.” [I.e., chassidim wish each other life, and a ,(רכה
heart that is sensitive and responsive to spiritual stimuli.] 

The Tzemach Tzedek commented on this: “Such words could come only from a chassid who had 
davened [as a Chabad chassid should] and toiled in avodah for thirty years.” 

19 Adar Bais: R. Moshe Maizlish once related: “The [Alter] Rebbe taught us that the starting-point2 
of Chassidus is the utilization of one’s natural inclinations in his avodah. And the beginning of 
avodah is the utilization of the innate nature of one’s faculties; for example, the mind’s innate 
ability to rule over the heart.”  

20 Adar Bais: The Alter Rebbe once related: “One of the teachings that my master, the Maggid of 
Mezritch, imparted to me at yechidus was an exposition of the verse, ‘A constant fire shall burn on 
the Altar; it shall not be extinguished.’ Even though fire would descend from above through a 
Supernal Arousal, there is a mitzvah to bring ordinary [fire from below], for an arousal from below 
awakens a Supernal Arousal. For ‘a spirit brings a Spirit and draws to it a Spirit.’ That is: a spirit 
from below calls forth a Spirit from Above, and draws down a spirit from the highest realms.” 

[The Maggid continued his teaching:] “There is a positive commandment to burn fire on the Altar. 
[The sacrificial service on] the Altar [mirrors the Divine service of every individual, as is implied by 
the verse that literally means], ‘A man shall offer of you.’ Yet merely bringing the offering is 
insufficient; one must also light the fire for the offering that is brought from oneself. This fire may 
not be extinguished. Indeed, it should extinguish the Not.” 

[The Alter Rebbe concluded:] “My master, [the Maggid of Mezritch,] delivered this teaching to me 
ten times in order to engrave it in the ten faculties of my soul. He told me: ‘You, my student, will 
need a continuous fire, for you will be required to extinguish a great Not (of the opponents of 
Chassidus). You will extinguish their Not, and G-d will transform the Not into a Yes.’ “ 

21 Adar Bais: After relaying the narration that appears in the entry for 20 Adar II above, the 
Tzemach Tzedek said: “My grandfather, the Alter Rebbe, was the Moshe Rabbeinu of the teachings 
of Chabad Chassidus. With regard to Moshe, our Sages said: ‘The Torah was given to him, but he 
was generous [and gave it to the entire Jewish people].’ The Maggid [of Mezritch] gave my 
grandfather the constant Divine fire of the teachings of Chassidus Chabad. My grandfather was 
generous with it and gave it to all those who study Chassidus. 
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“It is clear to me that whoever teaches a fellow Jew and arouses in him the constant G-dly fire will 
receive his just reward; his merit will never be extinguished.” 

25 Adar Bais: As an eminent chassid by the name of R. Mordechai of Horodok once recalled, “The 
first maxim we heard from the Alter Rebbe when we came to Liozna was this: ‘What is forbidden is 
forbidden. And what is permitted is dispensable.’ We worked on this challenge for three or four 
years, until we internalized it in our own lives. Only then did we enter the Rebbe’s study for 
yechidus, to request his guidance in choosing a personal path in our Divine service.”  

Nissan 7: The Alter Rebbe's family name was Baruchovitch. 

The Mitteler Rebbe's family name was Schneuri. 

The Tzemach Tzedek's family name was Schneersohn. 

Nissan 20: R. Chayim Avraham, the Alter Rebbe’s son, once visited [his elder brother,] the Mitteler 
Rebbe, on Pesach to wish him Gut Yom-Tov. R. Chayim Avraham related that the Alter Rebbe had 
said: “On Pesach, one should not offer a guest food or drink, but the visitor may partake on his 
own.”  

Nissan 29: The introduction to Likkutei Torah al Gimmel Parshiyos consists of the maamar entitled 
Lehavin Inyan HaNefesh HaElokis: Hinei Ksiv Lo Sochlu. This discourse was first delivered by the 
Alter Rebbe to the Tzemach Tzedek, who later reviewed it orally [for the Alter Rebbe]. The 
response was: “Nu, and what about the flavoring?”  

The Tzemach Tzedek thereupon recorded the discourse in writing, including his own notes in 
parentheses. The [Alter] Rebbe edited the record and directed that the notes be included in the 
body of the text. [Many years later,] on the suggestion of my revered father, the Rebbe [Rashab], 
this maamar was chosen to serve as the introduction to Likkutei Torah [al Gimmel Parshiyos].  

Iyar 5: The Alter Rebbe received the following teaching from the saintly R. Mordechai, who heard 
it from the Baal Shem Tov: “A soul can descend into This World and live its seventy or eighty years 
— just in order to do a favor for a fellow Jew in material matters, and how much more so, in 
spiritual matters.”  

Iyar 10: During the festive meal on the second day of Shavuos, 5621 (1861), the Tzemach Tzedek 
related that during the festive meal on the second day of Shavuos, 5555 (1795), his grandfather, 
the Alter Rebbe, had said: “During the festive meal on the second day of Shavuos, 5528 (1768), my 
Rebbe, the Maggid of Mezritch, [interpreted the command], U’Sfartem lachem (lit., ‘And you shall 
count for yourselves’) as follows: The verb U’Sfartem (lit., ‘you shall count’) shares a root with the 
Hebrew word for the translucent sapphire. [Hence, on the non-literal level of interpretation known 
as derush, this verb implies an additional meaning — ‘you shall make luminous.’] [The object of 
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that verb is] lachem (‘yourselves’). [Thus, on a mystical level, the message of the above command 
is]: ‘You shall make yourselves luminous!’” 

The Tzemach Tzedek continued: “My revered grandfather, the Alter Rebbe, then leaned on his 
forearms and sang the Niggun of Four Themes in a rapt state of intense dveikus. He then raised his 
head and asked in a rhetorical singsong: ‘And how do you make yourself luminous?’ He 
immediately answered his own question, again melodiously: ‘By counting seven perfect weeks — 
by refining the seven primary character traits, so that each of those character traits is [tempered 
by being] interconnected with all seven attributes. 

“‘The seven character traits will then be seven Shabbasos [i.e., they will be Shabbos-like], in the 
sense that Shabbos does not need to be refined.’“ 

Iyar 13: In the years during which the Alter Rebbe delivered short maamarim, he once taught: 
“The phrase, ‘Know what is above you,’ can be interpreted as meaning, ‘Know that what is Above, 
in the sublime partzufim and Sefiros, is from you’ — it is dependent upon man’s Divine service.” 

Iyar 15: In the Alter Rebbe’s time, there was a saying common among his chassidim: “The piece of 
bread that I have is yours just as much as it is mine.” And they would say “yours” before “mine.”  

Iyar 22: Once, at some time in the years 5544-5547 (1784-1787), a group of early chassidim who 
were farbrengen together spoke of how their Rebbe, the Alter Rebbe, had done away with 
solitude. In previous eras, a Rebbe — a rosh yeshivah or a gaon — was alone, and his disciples 
were alone. The path of Chassidus blazed by the Alter Rebbe brought about an awesome Gdly 
innovation: the Rebbe is not alone and the chassidim are not alone. 

Iyar 25: The Alter Rebbe delivered the following maamar in Liozna in the year 5555 (1795): 

“The reward for a mitzvah is a mitzvah.” The very essence of themitzvah is itself the reward for the 
mitzvah. This essence will be revealed in the Ultimate Future. That is [only] the principal of the 
mitzvah, which is preserved [for the future]. However, the fruits of the mitzvah (i.e., its side 
benefits) are enjoyed by a person in This World. [This applies] to every mitzvah, each in its own 
way. When [the person who fulfills the mitzvah] needs its particular influence, he receives it.  

Iyar 28: In one of the nighttime visions in which the Tzemach Tzedek saw [his maternal 
grandfather,] the Alter Rebbe, within thirty days of the latter’s passing, [the Alter Rebbe] delivered 
a maamar [based on the teaching of the mishnah], “The world stands on three things….” After 
delivering the maamar, the Alter Rebbe [quoted and interpreted a Talmudic teaching]: “‘When a 
man gives seed first, a female is conceived.’ This alludes to your mother. ‘When a woman gives 
seed first, a male is conceived.’ This refers to you.”  

Sivan 10: The Alter Rebbe once gave the following answer to a chassid in the course of a yechidus: 



92 - Routes to Roots 

The Jewish people are called lamps. A lamp is comprised of a container, a wick, oil, and fire. 
However, we must first kindle the fire; only then will it shine. You possess a good lamp, but you 
lack someone to kindle it. When one forcefully strikes the stone — the animal soul — a spark flies 
out, and that kindles the Gdly fire. 

Sivan 30: An answer that the Alter Rebbe gave to a brilliant young man who was well known for 
his outstanding natural gifts, during the latter’s first yechidus in 5555 (1795) in Liozna: “Spirituality 
and physicality are intrinsically opposites. A material virtue is a spiritual disadvantage. 

“Materially, one who is ‘satisfied with his lot’ is the loftiest of men, and his Divine service will lead 
him to the highest rungs. Spiritually, by contrast, being ‘satisfied with one’s lot’ is the greatest 
failing. It causes one to decline and fall [spiritually], Heaven forbid.” 

Tammuz 2: The Alter Rebbe writes in his Siddur that it is appropriate to say before [the morning] 
prayers: “I hereby undertake to fulfill the commandment, ‘Love your fellowman as yourself.’ “ 

This implies that fulfilling the mitzvah of ahavas Yisrael is the gateway through which a person is 
enabled to enter and stand before G-d in prayer, and in the merit of [this mitzvah] one’s prayers 
are accepted 

Tammuz 5: Once, in the course of a yechidus, the Alter Rebbe questioned one of his foremost and 
closest chassidim about his personal situation. The chassid lamented that he had lost all his 
possessions. 

The Alter Rebbe answered him: “You are needed — to illuminate your surroundings by studying 
Torah and by serving G-d with your heart [in prayer]. As for your livelihood and the things that you 
need — this G-d must give you. Do what you must and G-d will do what He must.” 

Tammuz 7: My father said: In Chassidus the "beginning is wedged into the end and the end is 
wedged into the beginning." This is the state of igulim, "circles," without beginning or end.  

Nonetheless, order and system are crucial. 

The Baal Shem Tov was systematic and orderly. The Maggid, his successor, insisted on order. And 
my great-grandfather - the Alter Rebbe - taught chassidim to be orderly. We see this in his 
maamarim, letters and melodies. Chassidim who had set times to come to the Rebbe in Lyozna - 
and later to Liadi - were not permitted to change this schedule without permission from the 
Rebbe. Any request for a change had to be justified with a reason. 

The Rebbe had a special committee headed by his brother, R. Yehuda Leib, charged with 
overseeing order among chassidim. Another committee, under the Miteler Rebbe, directed the 
younger chassidim. 
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Tammuz 10: Soon after he undertook the leadership of the chassidic community, the Alter Rebbe 
delivered the following teaching: [It is written:] “A man’s steps are made firm by Gd.” When a Jew 
arrives at a particular place, this is for the purpose of doing a mitzvah — be it a mitzvah between 
man and man, or between man and Gd. 

A Jew is an agent of [G-d] Above, and wherever an agent is, he derives his power from the Sender. 
The superiority of souls over angels [in this regard] lies in the fact that [G-d confers His agency to] 
the souls through the Torah.  

Tammuz 12: [This date marks] the birthday of the Rebbe Rayatz in 5640 (1880). On this date, in 
5687 (1927), he was informed of his impending release from the exile that followed his 
imprisonment, which came in the wake of his efforts to buttress the study and observance of the 
Torah. 

From a letter of the Rebbe [Rayatz]: On the two days of redemption — the twelfth and the 
thirteenth of Tammuz (May they arrive favorably!)— the members of the chassidic brotherhood2 
should participate in a farbrengen, for their material and spiritual benefit, in the manner instituted 
by our first forefather, the Alter Rebbe. At this farbrengen they should encourage each other, 
fraternally, to fix times for [Torah] study sessions. And I send you my blessing that G-d “turn His 
countenance to you” in both material and spiritual matters. 

Tammuz 27: A brilliant and renowned prodigy, with great talents and wondrously deep 
comprehension, came to Liozna and devoted himself to the study of Chassidus. Thanks to his 
immense gifts, he acquired a vast and broad knowledge of Chassidus in a short period of time. 

At his first yechidus, he entered the Alter Rebbe’s study and asked: “Rebbe, what am I lacking?” 

The Alter Rebbe answered him: “You lack nothing, for you are G-d-fearing and a scholar. You only 
have to remove your chametz, which signifies ego and arrogance, and replace it with matzah, 
which signifies bittul, self-effacement. 

“Now, a person who is arrogant ‘repels the feet of the Divine Presence,’ for ‘he and [G-d] cannot 
dwell in the same place.’ [So what is the remedy for arrogance?] A utensil, say a roasting spit, that 
was used with the arrogance that one imagined to be light requires libun. This means that it must 
be heated until sparks fly off; that is, until the sparks of self-refinement fly outward and are 
incorporated in the true light.”  

Tammuz 28: Each of the Rebbeim assigned certain maamarim for the specific purpose (of 
purifying the atmosphere), and these they would review publicly once every two or three years. 
One of the maamarim that the Alter Rebbe would deliver is the one beginning Heichaltzu that 
appears in Likkutei Torah, without the emendations. One of the maamarim of the Mitteler Rebbe 
is Yafah Shaah Achas, which comprises the first ten chapters of the maamar entitled Hinei Kol 
Echad VeEchad Omer Elokai Neshamah that appears in Derech HaChayim. One of the maamarim 
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of the Tzemach Tzedek is the one beginning Mah Tovu that is to be found in Likkutei Torah. One of 
the maamarim that my revered grandfather, the Rebbe Maharash, would deliver is Mi Chamocha 
BaEilim. And one of the maamarim of my revered father, the Rebbe Rashab, is VeYadaata HaYom 
(Moscow, 5657/1897). 

Av 6: When the Alter Rebbe came home from Petersburg, he delivered amaamar to the Mitteler 
Rebbe, comprised of only a few lines. [In this teaching, successive stages in a Jew’s avodah are 
presented via a mystical exposition of two verses: “Raise your hands in holiness and bless Gd. May 
G-d bless you from Zion, He who makes heaven and earth.”] 

Raise your hands in holiness…: This alludes to uplifting one’s emotive attributes to the intellect, 
and beaming the light of the intellect into the emotional attributes. 

…and bless G-d: Through this one draws down the sublime level of [G-d’s] Name Havayah.  

May G-d bless you from Zion…: As a result, the Name Havayah is brought forth from the essence 
of the soul. 

…He Who makes heaven and earth: And through this, all the worlds are sustained. 

Av 11: The Alter Rebbe journeyed to Mezritch together with his brother Maharil, in 5524 (1764). 
Maharil had set out without permission from his wife, and therefore returned in the midst of the 
journey. The Alter Rebbe arrived in Mezritch and remained there — on this first occasion — until 
after Pesach in 5525 (1765). For [the first] two weeks he had been undecided as to whether to stay 
or not. 

The first maamar he heard [from the Maggid] was entitled Nachamu Nachamu. It is not known 
whether this was the first maamar he heard after his arrival, or the first he heard after two weeks 
that convinced him to stay and establish a connection [to the Maggid]. 

Av 12: The Alter Rebbe repeated what the Mezritcher Maggid said quoting the Baal Shem Tov: 
"Love your fellow like yourself" is an interpretation of and commentary on "Love Hashem your G-
d." He who loves his fellow-Jew loves G-d, because the Jew has with in himself a "part of G-d 
Above." Therefore, when one loves the Jew - i.e. his inner essence - one loves G-d. 

Av 14: Today, 14 Menachem Av, 5701 (1941), marks fifty years since my revered father, the Rebbe 
[Rashab], told me to begin writing down the traditions and anecdotes that he used to relay to me. 
When the Tzemach Tzedek began writing on subjects in nigleh and Chassidus, the Alter Rebbe told 
him: Kaneh lecha chaver – “Let a pen be your companion.” 

[On another occasion, when] my revered father, the Rebbe [Rashab], quoted [the Alter Rebbe’s 
directive] to me, he added his own interpretation — that this directive related to “the quill of the 
heart.” That is, [our hearts] must be alive and aroused by whatever we learn. 
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Av 18: The Mitteler Rebbe said in the name of the Alter Rebbe: “Loving a fellow Jew ought to take 
hold of one’s soul to the last ounce.” 

Av 30: At first, the Alter Rebbe would deliver short maamarim. For example, the maamar entitled 
Zecher Rav Tuvcha, with its commentary that appears in the Siddur [Im Dach], was delivered in six 
installments, [the total] being somewhat longer than the printed version.  

Elul 1: When the Tzemach Tzedek was nine years old the Alter Rebbe said to Him: I received from 
my Rebbe (the Maggid) who received from his Rebbe (the Baal Shem Tov) in the name of his well-
known Rebbe that from the second day of Rosh Chodesh Elul until Yom Kippur we are to say three 
chapters of Tehillim every day. Then, on Yom Kippur, thirty six (chapters): Nine before Kol Nidrei, 
nine before sleeping, nine after Musaf, and nine after Ne'ila. Whoever did not start on the second 
day of Rosh Chodesh is to start with the Tehillim of the particular day on which he realizes his 
omission, and complete the missing Tehillim later. 

Elul 7: The Alter Rebbe directed that the word דכא in the phrase פצוע דכא be written with an alef at 
the end, not with a hei. 

In Prague, there is a Torah scroll which according to local tradition was checked by Ezra the Scribe. 
They read from it only on Simchas Torah and always roll it closed at the passage beginning Shema 
[Yisrael]. When I was in Prague in 5668 (1908) I saw this scroll, and דכא was spelled there with an 
alef. Similarly, when I was in Worms in 5667 (1907), I saw a Torah scroll which according to the 
tradition of that community was written by Maharam of Rothenburg. There, too, the word דכא is 
written with an alef.  

Elul 8: The Tzemach Tzedek enumerated three factors in whose merit he was successful at the 
Rabbinical Conference in Petersburg in 5603 (1843). One of them was the 32,000 hours that he 
toiled in [studying] the discourses of the Alter Rebbe over a period of thirty years, from 5564 to 
5594 (1804-1834). 

In 5564 (1804) he established a fixed session for the study of those maamarim, and in 5594 (1834), 
work began on their publication.  

Elul 16: The Sages teach: “Whoever sustains one Jewish soul is considered as if he had sustained 
an entire world.” On this teaching, the Alter Rebbeoffered the following interpretation: 

When we see a fellow Jew, we should behold him in the [pristine spiritual] state in which he is 
conceived in the Primeval Thought of Adam Kadmon. On that level, the soul exists together with 
all the generations that will emerge from it until the coming of Mashiach, our righteous redeemer. 
Thus, when we do a Jew a favor, we do a favor for all those souls until the end of all the 
generations.  
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Elul 17: The Alter Rebbe himself served as the Torah reader. Once he was not in Liozna for 
Shabbos Parshas [Ki] Savo, and the Mitteler Rebbe — at that time a boy before bar-mitzvah — 
heard the Torah Reading from another person. He experienced such distress upon hearing the 
curses in the tocheichah that on Yom Kippur, the Alter Rebbe was unsure whether [his son] would 
be able to fast. 

When the Mitteler Rebbe was asked [to explain the severity of his response], for after all, this 
same passage is read every year, he replied: “When my father reads it, they do not sound like 
curses.” 

Elul 18: [Today is] the birthday of the Baal Shem Tov in 5458 (1698), the date on which his holy 
master (Achiyah HaShiloni) was revealed to him in 5484 (1724), and the date on which the Baal 
Shem Tov was revealed [as a Rebbe] in 5494 (1734).  

[Today is also] the birthday of the Alter Rebbe in 5505 (1745). 

A digest of the teaching delivered by the Baal Shem Tov after theKabbalas Shabbos service on the 
eve of Shabbos Parshas [Ki] Savo, onChai Elul, 5652 (1892):  

And it shall come to pass when you come to the land…: As indicated by the Midrash, the word 
eretz (“land”) shares a root with the words merutzah (“running” ) and ratzon (“will”). [The verse 
can thus be interpreted as follows:] When you attain a will [to do Gd’s bidding], such a will being 
both a Heavenly gift and an inheritance present in every Jew, 

you shall settle…: your task is then to anchor [this spiritual aspiration] in a settled manner. 

And you shall take . . . and place it in a basket…: You will thereby draw down lights into vessels. 

And you shall go to the place that the L-rd your G-d chooses…: A Jew must realize that whenever 
he goes from one place to another, this is not his own doing; he is being led from Above, with the 
intent — 

to make His Name dwell there…: to make G-dliness known in that place. 

After the Evening Service, [the Baal Shem Tov] repeated the above teaching and added the 
following interpretation: 

And it shall come to pass, when you come to the land…: In order to attain a will [to do G-d’s 
bidding], you must — 

go to the place… to make His Name dwell there…: You must devote your life utterly to make 
G-dliness known there. How does one make G-dliness known? By reciting a blessing and a verse of 
Tehillim. 
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Elul 19: While the Alter Rebbe was still living in Vitebsk, he once delivered a teaching on the verse: 
“You are all standing today [before Gd]..., [the choppers of your wood and drawers of your 
water].” The word meaning “your wood” (eitzecha) is phonetically related to the word meaning 
“counsel” (eitzah). That is, we must chop away the “many thoughts [that are] in a man’s heart,” 
and cast out the water that causes all kinds of [improper] desires to flourish.  

Elul 23: The Alter Rebbe’s son, R. Moshe, who was between eight and eleven years old at the time, 
was studying the passage in Tractate Gittin (p. 67a) that praises our Sages, and was uncertain 
about the meaning of R. Shimon bar Yochai’s statement: “Study midosai.” There are two 
interpretations of this: “Learn my teachings” (as Rashi comments), or “Learn my character traits,” 
according to the simple meaning of the term middos. 

As he was deliberating, the Alter Rebbe entered the room and said the following words 
melodically, as was his holy practice: “The Torah that was given to us consists entirely of 
exemplary character traits. Even its punishments are really kindness and goodness. Thus the two 
interpretations are in fact one and interdependent. It is impossible to have exemplary character 
traits without Torah knowledge and it is impossible to have Torah knowledge without exemplary 
character traits.” 

The Tzemach Tzedek had an identical experience when he was the same age.  

Elul 25: The Alter Rebbe related: When I was in Mezritch, I heard the following teaching from my 
revered master, the Maggid, in the name of his revered master, the Baal Shem Tov. 

The seventh month [which is Tishrei] is the first of the months of the year. The Holy One Himself 
blesses it on Shabbos Mevarchim, the last Shabbos of the month of Elul. And with the power of 
this [blessing], the Jewish people bless the months eleven times in the year. 

[This week’s Torah reading begins:] Atem nitzavim hayom — “You are standing firm today.” The 
word “today” alludes here to Rosh HaShanah, which is the Day of Judgment, for the phrase, “The 
day came,” is rendered by the Targum with the words, “the day of great judgment came.” [And it 
is concerning this day that the Torah tells us:] “You are standing firm”; that is, you are vindicated in 
judgment. 

On the Shabbos before Rosh HaShanah, which is the last Shabbos of the month of Elul, we read the 
parshah that begins with the words, Atem nitzavim. This [reading constitutes] the blessing that G-d 
gives on the Shabbos that blesses the seventh month, the month that is satiated and that satiates 
the entire Jewish people with abundant bounty for the entire year.  

Elul 27: The following are the holy words of the Alter Rebbe, [commenting on the phrase,] “Israel, 
one nation in the world:” 
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The nation of Israel, even as it exists in this earthy world, is connected with the one G-d. G-d 
creates materiality out of spirituality, and the people of Israel make spirituality out of materiality. 

Elul 29: The Tzemach Tzedek was born on this date in 5549 (1789). 

A saying of the Alter Rebbe: We have no comprehension of how dearly G-d cherishes the body of a 
Jew. 

Tishrei 3: During a yechidus of the Tzemach Tzedek with the Alter Rebbe, on Monday of Parshas Ki 
Seitzei, 6 Elul, 5564 (1804), the Alter Rebbe told him: “On Shabbos Parshas Ki Savo, 5528 (1768), 
my mentor and master (the Maggid of Mezritch) delivered a teaching that opened with the verse, 
Veshavta ad HaShem Elokecha — ‘You shall return to Havayah (G-d), Elokecha (your L-rd).’ 

“The Maggid [understood this verse as implying that ‘You shall return until Havayah is Elokecha,’ 
and] explained that one must bring one’s Divine service of teshuvah to the point that Havayah, 
[the aspect of Divinity] that transcends all worlds, becomes Elokecha (your L-rd). [He went on to 
say that] the Divine Name Elokim ( להים-א ) has the numerical equivalent of the word hateva 
 meaning ‘nature.’ This [link is exemplified] in the verse, ‘In the beginning, Elokim ,(הטבע)
created….’” [I.e, the natural world came into being through the Name Elokim. Thus the term 
Elokecha (your L-rd) refers to the Divine power within us that endows us with life-energy.] 

The entire holy brotherhood [of the Maggid’s disciples] was greatly aroused by this teaching. 
However, one of the disciples, the tzaddik R. Meshullam Zusya of Hanipoli, declared that he could 
not reach such a level of teshuvah, and therefore divided it into its components. Teshuvah 
 :he pointed out, is an acronym for the following five verses ,(תשובה)

ת —תמים תהיה עם ה' אלוקיך  : “Trust G-d your L-rd with simple faith.” 

ש —שויתי ה' לנגדי תמיד  : “I have placed G-d before me at all times.” 

ו —ואהבת לרעך כמו  : “Love your neighbor as yourself.” 

ב —בכל דרכיך דעהו  : “Know Him in all your ways.” 

ה —הצנע לכת עם ה' אלוקיך  : “Walk humbly with G-d your L-rd.” 

[The Rebbe Rayatz added:] When my revered father [the Rebbe Rashab] told me the above, he 
concluded: “The word teshuvah comprises five letters, each representing a distinct path and 
approach to the labor of teshuvah.” He explained these five approaches at length and then said: 
‘All of them are actualized through the service of prayer.’”  

Tishrei 6: An explanation [by the Rebbe Rashab] of the third approach, abridged: “Love your 
neighbor as yourself.” 
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As the Alter Rebbe explained, fulfilling this mitzvah is a medium for [attaining the level at which 
one can] “love G-d your L-rd.” It also underlies the principle that “anyone with whom his 
fellowmen are pleased, G-d is pleased with.” 

To “love your neighbor as yourself” is the path of teshuvah that comes from a good heart. 

Tishrei 11: On the night following Yom Kippur, 5556 (1795), in Liozna, the Alter Rebbe publicly 
delivered a teaching — briefly, as was his custom in those years — on the verse, “Who is… like G-d, 
our L-rd, whenever we call unto Him?” [And on the latter phrase the Sages specify:] “Unto Him, 
and not unto His attributes.” 

The Alter Rebbe’s teaching follows: 

The Pardes [Rimonim] states that “unto Him” refers to the oros (the Divine “lights”) that are 
enclothed in the keilim (“vessels”) of the Ten Sefiros of the World of Atzilus. The Rebbe, the Baal 
Shem Tov, states that “unto Him” refers to the G-dliness in the vessels of Ten Sefiros of the World 
of Atzilus. The simple meaning of “unto Him” is the Essence of the [infinite] Ein Sof that is present 
in the essential, intrinsic awareness of every ordinary Jew, by virtue of his simple faith. 

[The verse in full states: “Who is the nation so great that has G-d so near to them, like G-d, our 
L-rd, whenever we call unto Him?” In light of the latter explanation,] having G-d “so near” to us 
“whenever we call unto Him” means connecting the Essence of G-d with the essence of the soul. 
And it is praying with simple faith that connects the Essence of G-d with the essence of the soul. 
The Essence of the Ein Sof is then the One Who heals the sick and the One Who blesses the years 
[with prosperity]. 

Tishrei 15: The customs that are observed during the Priestly Blessing (as detailed in the entry for 
the second day of Shavuos) have come down to us by virtue of the fact that the Alter Rebbe used 
to take [his grandson] the Tzemach Tzedek — [in his youth,] before he was married — under his 
tallis during the Priestly Blessing. 

Tishrei 23: On Simchas Torah, 5540 (1779), the Alter Rebbe declared: “It [i.e., the Torah] is a tree 
of life to those who hold fast to it” — this phrase refers to “masters of understanding,” the 
intellectual scholars who study the Torah. “Those who support it are fortunate” — these are the 
“masters of Divine service” who engage in Torah study.  

On the term “fortunate” (מאושר), the Zohar (III, 53b) states: “Do not read the word as me’ushar; 
rather, [by transposing its letters,] read it as meirosho (,מראשו meaning ‘from His head’).” Through 
their Divine service, these individuals draw down spiritual influence from G-d’s “head,” from the 
innermost dimensions of the Ein Sof. This is an instance of the distinctive quality of the foot, in 
that it supports the head.  
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Tishrei 25: There are ten melodies, some of them merely melodic phrases, whose composition is 
ascribed to the Alter Rebbe.  

Those ascribed to the Mitteler Rebbe were composed in his time and were sung in his presence. 
He was not their composer, however. He had a group of musical young men who were known as 
“the Mitteler Rebbe’s choir,” which comprised singers and various instrumentalists 

Tishrei 26: The Alter Rebbe quotes the verse — “Forever, O G-d, Your word stands in the heavens” 
— and cites a classic teaching based on it. [The teaching: Each of the Ten Creative Utterances 
(“G-d’s word”) in the Six Days of Creation, such as “Let there be heavens,” is eternally present in 
the universe and continuously, at every instant, recreates all of existence, such as the heavens, ex 
nihilo.] However, the Alter Rebbe cites this teaching (both in Tanya — Shaar HaYichud 
VehaEmunah, ch. 1, and in Iggeres HaKodesh, Epistle 25) in the name of the Baal Shem Tov — 
even though the same teaching appears [much earlier] inMidrash Tehillim. (This fact is also 
mentioned in the maamar beginning Ki bayom hazeh yechaper, in Likkutei Torah.)  

[The Alter Rebbe] has a particular reason for doing this. The utterance, “Let there be heavens” — 
which itself stands in the heavens eternally — was issued on the second day of Creation. This 
serves as an everlasting reminder that on Monday, Chai Elul, the Baal Shem Tov was born.  

Marcheshvan 6: When the Alter Rebbe wished to bless R. Yekusiel Liepler with wealth, the latter 
replied that he had no desire for it, lest it interfere with his study of Chassidus and involvement in 
Divine service. 

When the Alter Rebbe then sought to bless him with long life, he replied: “But not peasant years. 
Not years of those ‘who have eyes, but do not see; who have ears, but do not hear’ — who neither 
see nor hear G-dliness.” 

Marcheshvan 10: The [Alter] Rebbe used to refer to the World of Atzilus (אצילות) as “above.” As is 
related, writing about this concept would bring him to such exhilaration that he could write no 
more than its first three letters — אצי. 

Marcheshvan 12: One of the Alter Rebbe’s first teachings, which in those [early] days were known 
as verter, was the following mystical interpretation of the opening verse of the Shema: 

Shema Yisrael (lit., “Hear, O Israel”) — a Jew hears deeply that 

Havayah Elokeinu — our strength and vitality transcend nature, and that 

Havayah Echad — Havayah is One.  

Marcheshvan 17: We must carefully watch our time. We have to accept the yoke of the Torah. 
Every moment and every day that passes is not only a day, but a chunk of life. The days pass by, as 
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our Sages say (Talmud Yerushalmi, Berachos 1:1): “A day arrives and a day departs; a week 
arrives…, a month…, a year….” 

My father, [the Rebbe Rashab,] used to say in the name of the Alter Rebbe: “A summer day and a 
winter night is an entire year.” 

Marcheshvan 19: In response to a question at yechidus, the Alter Rebbe once gave the following 
response: “Chassidus is Shema Yisrael. The word Shema (שמע) is an acronym for the words, ‘Raise 
your eyes on high’ (שאו מרום עיניכם) — ‘on high,’ not ‘heavenward.’ That means higher and higher, 
reaching beyond the intellect. Yet [we should] understand this very [non-intellectual] dimension 
with our minds as well — as the verse continues, “and behold Who created these.”  

Marcheshvan 22: The following is one of the teachings that the Alter Rebbe heard during his first 
visit to the Maggid of Mezritch, from late in the summer of 5524 (1764) until after Pesach of 5525 
(1765). [The teaching is based on a verse from the prophet Yeshayahu. 

“I (Anochi) made the earth and I created man upon it.” This means that… 

Anochi, [a term signifying the One] Who is hidden and concealed from even the highest emanated 
beings, enclothed His Essence in numerous self-screening contractions in order to radiate forth the 
emanated beings, and to produce the created beings, [including] seraphim, as well as chayos and 
ofanim — angels and worlds beyond number. Moreover, with an infinite number of contractions,… 

I made the earth — this physical world, 

and I created man upon it. Man is the ultimate purpose of creation. In fact, the numerical value of 
the word בראתי (“I created”) is 613, [the total number of mitzvos,] which are the ultimate purpose 
of man. As the Pardes states in the name of Sefer HaBahir: “The Attribute of Kindness complained 
to G-d: ‘Master of the world, ever since Avram has been on earth, I have not been required to 
perform my tasks, for Avram is there to function in my stead!’” 

Thus Avraham Avinu, who was a soul enclothed in a body, and who extended hospitality freely in 
order to make G-d’s existence known in this nether world, far surpassed the level of the Attribute 
of Kindness in the World of Atzilus. Indeed, the complaint of the Attribute of Kindness reflected its 
envy of his Divine service. 

Kislev 9: The birthday of the Mitteler Rebbe in 5534 (1773) and the anniversary of his passing in 
5588 (1827). His resting place is in Niezhin. 

On 9 Kislev, 5554 (1793), the Alter Rebbe delivered a maamar that was [later to appear as] part of 
chapter 53 of Tanya, which discusses the First Beis HaMikdash. On the following day he taught 
Chassidus again, concluding [what later constituted] the end of that chapter [and the entire book]. 
For the 53 chapters of Sefer shel Beinonim (the first part of Tanya) were constructed from the 
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maamarim he delivered fromRosh HaShanah, 5550 (1789) until 10 Kislev, 5554 (1793), which 
include selected words of counsel from earlier years.  

Kislev 15: The Alter Rebbe told his son, the Mitteler Rebbe: My [spiritual] grandfather, (the Baal 
Shem Tov,) once said that one must have mesirus nefesh for ahavas Yisrael — even for a Jew 
whom one has never seen.  

Kislev 18: The Tzemach Tzedek writes: The love [of G-d at the level] indicated by the verse, “Beside 
You, I desire nothing,” is such that one desires nothing other than G-d Himself. One does not even 
desire “heaven” or “earth,” which allude here to the Higher Gan Eden and the Lower Gan Eden, for 
they were created only through the letter yud. Rather, one’s love is directed solely to G-d, to His 
very Essence.  

And indeed, these were the words that used to be heard from our mentor and master (the Alter 
Rebbe), when he entered a state of dveikus: “I desire nothing. I don’t want Your Gan Eden. I don’t 
want Your World to Come…. I want nothing but You alone.”  

 

Rebbetzin Freida 
Rebbetzin Freida, the oldest of the Alter Rebbe’s children, was born in the year 5524 (1764). She 
was extremely close to her father and particularly precious to him. In her younger years, when she 
was the only child and the Alter Rebbe requested a berachah from his Rebbe the Maggid for a son, 
the Maggid replied, “Your daughter is also great.” 

It was known amongst the chassidim that the Alter Rebbe would say maamarim specifically for 
her. 

Once, the chassidim wanted to hear what new chassidic insight the Alter Rebbe was saying to her, 
so they crouched silently outside the window. Sensing their presence, the Alter Rebbe called out 
to them, that instead of listening to what he is saying now, they could learn just as much by 
studying the Tanya. 

On another occasion, she let her brother the Mitteler Rebbe hide under the bed in her room so 
that he could listen in. In that instance as well, the Alter Rebbe sensed he was there and told him 
to come out of his hiding place. 

A well-known story is told of a din Torah the young Freida once had with her mother. Observing 
the mitzvah of kibbud eim, Freida assumed the kitchen responsibilities, including all the cooking. 
One day, the tzaddik Reb Shlomo Karliner came to visit the Alter Rebbe, and Rebbetzin Sterna 
wanted to prepare the meal for their honored guest herself. 

Freida claimed that the kitchen had become her domain and, since she prepares all the meals, she 
should not be denied the honor and mitzvah of preparing this meal as well. 
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Hearing their argument, the Alter Rebbe paskened that Rebbetzin Sterna should be allowed to 
prepare the meal. However, their daughter had the right to put in the salt. He explained to her 
that since the seasoning is what gives the food its taste, it would be as if she prepared it (entirely). 

When the meal was served, the Alter Rebbe and his guest each took a spoonful and Reb Shlomo 
Karliner then said, “It’s too salty; I can’t eat it.” 

The Alter Rebbe then took a second spoonful and after tasting it, agreed with his guest. They then 
found out, that while Rebbetzin Sterna was happily preparing the meal, she added the salt out of 
habit. Afterwards, Freida, who was given the honor of spicing the food, also salted it. 

Around six months after her father’s histalkus, Rebbetzin Freida passed away, on the 17th of Sivan, 
in the city of Haditch. Before her passing, she requested to be buried next to her father.  The 
Chevrah Kadisha were not sure if they should respect her wishes. 

All their questions were resolved, however, when she called them to her home a few days later. 

Upon entering the house, they saw her lying on her bed in the middle of the room and she 
instructed them to stand around it. She then began saying the prayer “Elokai neshamah....” As 
soon as she said the words “...and You are destined to take [my soul] from me,” she stretched out 
her hands with her fingers raised upwards and said, “Tatte! Wait! In one moment I will be with 
you,” and she passed away. 

Witnessing such a petirah (passing), they resolved to fulfill her wish and buried her next to her 
father, the Alter Rebbe, in Haditch. 

Her husband was the chossid Reb Eliyahu. 

 

In a letter to her brother, the Mitteler Rebbe, Rebbetzin Freida explained the meaning of the 
"kaitz" and the avoda required to usher it in: 

 

The geulah is a great spiritual revelation which will cause everyone to perceive Hashem as the only 
true existence (Yichuda Ila'a). "Kaitz" refers to the end of material wants - as the posuk says, "kaitz 
kol basar," the end of all flesh - which is necessary to perceive Elokus. In preparation, we need to 
reduce our material desires through Iskafya. 

In his Reshimos, the Rebbe explains that to achieve this "Kaitz" and rid oneself completely of 
physical wants, one must have bittul to a Rebbe. The people of Ephraim "calculated the kaitz" on 
their own and left Mitzrayim without Moshe. They therefore fell amongst the frivolous and 
degrading Plishtim, since yeshus actually leads to becoming selfish and undignified. Their dry 
bones were ultimately revived by Yechezkel, who was a humble prophet. 

(Reshimos 176 p. 12)) 
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 ניעזשין

NIZHYN 

Нежин – Nezhin (Russian) 

Ніжин (Ukrainian) 
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The Mitteler Rebbe 
The Early Years 

Rabbi Dovber, the son of the founder of Chabad, known popularly as the Mitteler Rebbe 
(intermediate Rabbi, i.e. the middle one of the first three generations of the fathers of Chabad), 
expounded the philosophy of his father and interpreted the meaning and implications of all its 
intricate phases in a most lucid manner. 

His commentaries on his father’s original texts are filled with detailed discussions of the ideology 
and philosophical concepts of Rabbi Schneur Zalman, and by their volume, preciseness and clarity 
testify to the great mental stature of their author. 

It is interesting that when news of the death of Rabbi Schneur Zalman reached St Petersburg, the 
War Minister called a special session of the Cabinet to send a message of condolence to the 
bereaved family. 

The official address was brought to Rabbi Dovber at Krementchug by representatives of the 
Governors of Poltava, Tchernigow and Odessa, with an enquiry as to the best way in which Russia 
could repay the Lubavitcher Rebbe for the support and encouragement Rabbi Schneur Zalman had 
given the Czar during the Napoleonic war. 

The son and successor of the first Chabad leader asked nothing for himself, but requested a 
benevolent attitude by the Russian Government towards the Jews, and the improvement of their 
economic position. 

Asked for specific suggestions, he requested the cooperation of the government in settling 
numerous Jews on the land, a project which his father had taken up just before the Franco-Russian 
war broke out. In this way, the famous Jewish settlements of Kherson came into being. 

Rabbi Dovber continued the work started by his illustrious father, following the path he had 
pioneered. In addition to further expounding the doctrines and philosophy of Chabad, he devoted 
himself to the communal and social activities initiated by his father. Intellectually he was 
exceptionally gifted and he was also a fluent and sparkling speaker. 

Inevitably, the Napoleonic war had disastrously disrupted Jewish life. However, during the days of 
Rabbi Dovber, there was a revival of Chassidism, and there was a marked increase in the 
knowledge of it among young students. 

The Rebbe had instructed that young men should study Chassidism for at least three hours daily, 
and in time every Chassidic community produced a growing number of youthful scholars. Later, 
many of these learned young men became teachers in different communities. This had a marked 
effect on the local Chassidim, since the study and knowledge of Chassidism promptly increased. 
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Economic Well-Being of Jews 

The Mitteler Rebbe endeavored to persuade the Jewish masses to leave the precarious 
occupations in which they were then engaged. He urged them to go and live in villages and 
settlements where they could learn to till the soil, or acquire skills and learn crafts which would 
provide them with an honest, steady income. This would eliminate the constant worry and 
insecurity that accompanied their existing occupations. 

Of great importance was the fact that this way of life would not interfere with their living and 
practicing their religion completely and sincerely. In this connection, a letter from the Mitteler 
Rebbe to the community is of interest. It is quoted below in full: 

I have the following proposal to make concerning the decrease of income and the sharp 
increase in the number of those without a source of income who suffer extreme poverty in 
the cities, and the resulting evils of unemployment and the misdirected energies of the 
youth who really want to work. 

Only a small minority are employed in shops and open businesses, and even fewer practice 
manual trades. Those who have some capital are gradually losing it, and we find the Jewish 
masses in an increasingly dangerous state of impoverishment. 

My own suggestion, for the attention of the wise who understand the problem, is that strict 
regulations be introduced in the Jewish communities, whereby the women and children, 
boys and girls, learn some basic trades, such as the various types of weaving and spinning 
and allied crafts which are employed in factories. 

The training of artisans should likewise be organized and aided in an orderly manner, and 
should be properly regulated for the children of the poor and middle class as well. They 
should have teachers and instructors paid for by the communities and under communal 
supervision. 

They should not despise agriculture. They should acquire good fertile land, large plots or 
small, and work on the soil; G-d will surely send His blessing on the soil, so that they will at 
least be able to feed their children properly. No doubt they will have to hire experienced 
non-Jewish farm hands for two or three years, until they are sufficiently trained to do all the 
work themselves. 

They should not be ashamed of tilling the soil. Were not the fields and vineyards the source 
of our subsistence in the Holy Land, the richer farmer using Jewish servants and good 
workers? Why, then, should we be different from our forefathers, even though we may live 
in exile among non-Jewish people, provided there are opportunities to follow our ancient 
occupation as tillers of the soil? 
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Perhaps we may be permitted to buy land outright, or at any rate to rent it for a long time. 
When I visited the Southern Steppes, I saw with my own eyes Jewish farmers with their 
wives and children working the soil every weekday with zeal and enjoyment. 

Up to thirteen years of age every boy there learns in the elementary schools (cheder). If he 
shows promise of becoming a scholar he continues studying the Torah; if not, he leaves the 
cheder and works in the fields. The Jews there are happy and satisfied, free from worry, and 
they remain G-d-fearing, righteous people, supporting themselves honestly and decently. 

Although the work may not bring them any riches and luxuries, fancy clothes and jewelry, 
they have all they require. They sell their crops, the produce of their dairy farming, or their 
sheep and cattle to the neighboring provinces. I saw their way of living and liked it very 
much; the soil is fertile in those parts. 

We may, if we try hard, acquire good fields here which would greatly aid the poor. I have 
already corresponded with responsible people, and I believe that G-d will bless the land, and 
our people will earn as much as they need. As it is written, “If thou wilt eat by the toil of thy 
hands, happy art thou.” Thus, those who slander us will have no food for talk, and the 
nobles and officials will look favorably on the farmers. It cannot be otherwise, for there is 
no other hope; only the prospect of even greater poverty for the Jewish masses. 

And who knows what lies ahead? Perhaps, G-d forbid, they will be driven away to distant 
lands. Enough of this, and those with intelligence will understand. These words come from 
one who wishes well for the Jewish people and desires their prosperity. 

Dovber, son of the great gaon Rabbi Shneur Zalman of blessed memory. 

From this letter and other sources we know how deeply Rabbi Dovber was concerned about the 
economic plight of the Jewish masses, and how much effort he put into various attempts to better 
their lot. 

Rabbi Dovber was at all times interested in aiding the settlement in the Holy Land. In 5583 (1823) 
he was the first to establish a colony in Hebron, and he continued to support it financially. He 
personally acquired a synagogue there, which bears his name. 

Imprisonment 

At the time of his father’s death Rabbi Dovber was in Krementchug in Little Russia, and from there 
he went to settle in Lubavitch in White Russia. 

En route, Chassidim provided him with means to establish himself in his new home. Upon his 
arrival, however, he decided to distribute these funds to the needy and wrote to a relative about 
forming a committee of three to supervise the allocation. In this letter he referred to a 
“considerable” sum. 
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Years later this letter came into the hands of the recipient’s heir, an unscrupulous and vengeful 
enemy of Rabbi Dovber. He harbored an implacable hatred of the Rebbe for some personal family 
“slight.” With judicious doctoring the figures in the letter, “three or four thousand rubles” became 
“one hundred and three or four thousand.” Indeed a “considerable” sum. What could be its 
purpose? And how did he gather such a sum on so short a journey? Obviously he was planning a 
revolution! 

The money was destined for the Turks who then ruled the Holy Land. The regular remittances to 
needy scholars there lent an air of credibility to the charges. Other weird accusations were made 
concerning the dimensions of the Rebbe’s synagogue being similar to those of the Jerusalem 
Temple, and that meant that he intended to be king of Israel! 

The similarity to the charges leveled against Rabbi Shneur Zalman in 5558 (1798) is striking. 

In the autumn of 5587 (1826) Rabbi Dovber was instructed to appear in Vitebsk, the provincial 
capital. This was done in a most respectful manner through high-ranking officers and the 
arrangements were made to suit the Rebbe. 

Hundreds accompanied him from Lubavitch, and at every village the elders met him with the 
traditional bread and salt. The honor accorded him by Jew and gentile deeply impressed the 
officials. 

Governor-General Chavanski, a harsh man who had little affection for Rabbi Dovber, conducted 
the investigation. Important dignitaries interceded on his behalf. He was treated courteously and 
later he was permitted to worship publicly and to lecture on Chassidism. 

He was officially informed that he was completely exonerated of all suspicion and released on the 
tenth of the month of Kislev, a date which has since been a festival amongst Chassidim. 

His death, a year later, on the 9th of Kislev, 5588 (1827), exactly fifty-four years after his birth, 
marked the end of an important chapter in the history of Chabad. 

Rabbi Dovber had plumbed the depths of his father’s teachings, explored their implications and 
developed the doctrines in detail and depth. His father was the creative, original thinker, the 
founder of a movement. Rabbi Dovber achieved its consolidation and advanced Chabad’s manifold 
activities.

His wife: Rebbitzin Sheine. 

His sons: (a) R. Menachem Nachum; (b) R. Baruch. 

His daughters: (a) Rebbitzin Sarah, who passed away in her youth; (b) Rebbitzin Beile, wife of R. 
Yekusiel Zalman; (c) Rebbitzin Chayah Mushka, wife of the Tzemach Tzedek; (d) Rebbitzin Devorah 
Leah, wife of R. Yaakov Yisrael; (e) Rebbitzin Berachah, wife of R. Yonah; (f) Rebbitzin Menuchah 
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Rachel, wife of R. Yaakov Culi; (g) Rebbitzin Sarah, wife of R. Aharon of Shklov.  Another daughter, 
Rebbitzin Esther Miriam, is mentioned in Maamarei Admur HaEmtza’i — Kuntreisim, p. 276. 
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Kislev 28: Printed on page 85. 

1 Adar 24: To R. Hillel Paritcher's question whether to review Chassidus even in towns where the 
people have no conception of Chassidus, the Mitteler Rebbe responded: "The soul hears words of 
Chassidus." It is written, "Flowing from Lebanon." Lebanon is spelled (in Hebrew) l'b nu'n. 
"Lebanon" thus represents chochma and bina of the soul. When the soul hears, from there issues 
a "flow", a "stream of droplets" into that "radiance" or ha'ara of the soul which vitalizes the body; 
this results in a strengthening of "do good" expressed in the 248 positive mitzvot, and of "turn 
from evil" expressed in the 365 prohibitions. 

2 Adar 15: My grandfather said that the Mitteler Rebbe wrote specific maamarim and a special 
book for every different kind of maskil and oveid in the Chassidic community. Shaar Hayichud and 
Shaarei Ora, however, are general, written for all chassidim. Shaar Hayichud is the key to the 
teachings of Chassidus; Shaarei Ora is the alef-beit of Chassidus. 

Nissan 7: Printed on page 88. 

Nissan 20:  Printed on page 88. 

Iyar 18: Lag Ba'Omer was one of the Mitteler Rebbe's particularly noteworthy festivals. He and the 
Chassidim would go out to the fields that day, and although he did not wash and break bread, he 
did partake of mashkeh (strong drink), which he was not allowed to do for health reasons. Many 
wonders were seen at that time, most of them involving the blessing of children for childless 
couples - and all year long people waited for Lag Ba'Omer. 

Tammuz 7: Printed on page 92.  

Tammuz 28: Printed on page 93. 

Menachem Av 16: The travels of the Baal Shem Tov when he first revealed himself were for three 
purposes: Redemption of captives, buttressing Torah and piety, and revealing the Inner Torah 
(Chassidus). 

The Mitteler Rebbe would explain: The Revealed Torah is called water; one goes to water. The 
Inner Torah is called fire; one fears fire. Therefore, the mashpiya (the one who gives to another) 
must go to the recipient and say to him, "Do not fear, for Hashem your G-d is a consuming fire."  
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Menachem Av 18: Printed on page 95. 

Elul 17: Printed on page 96.  

Tishrei 7: A resume of the fourth method: 

V - B'chol..., "In all your ways, know Him." A person who sets his heart and mind to observe all that 
happens to him and around him, will perceive G-dliness tangibly in evidence; as the Mitteler 
Rebbe pointed out, men of affairs have an advantage over secluded scholars, in that the former 
can witness actual manifestations of G-dliness. This form of the service of teshuva comes from 
one's perceiving hashgacha p'ratit, (particular Divine Providence). 

Cheshvan 20: Birth of R. Shalom Dovber in the year which the Tzemach Tzedek termed Kitra 

("crown") - 5621 (1860). He was named for the Mitteler Rebbe and half the name of the Tzemach 
Tzedek's father. 

Every year my father delivered a maamar on his birthday, but he did so secretly except when it 
coincided with Shabbat. On his last birthday here on earth he said the maamar Natata lirei'echa 
neiss... When he concluded he said to me, "on one's birthday he should say Chassidus. May G-d 
give you a gift that you may say Chassidus on your birthday, but it should be with kindness and 
mercy." It took seven years for this to happen. 

Kislev 9: Printed on page 101.  

Kislev 10: On this day in 5587 (1826) the Mitteler Rebbe was released from his imprisonment in 
the city of Vitebsk. During the preceding Chol Hamo'ed Sukot it became known that the Mitteler 
Rebbe had been slandered. On Sunday of parshat Noach, 28 Tishrei, he left Lubavitch 
accompanied by officers. At noon he arrived in Dobromisl, where he said the maamar Mayim 
rabim etc. On Monday he left there, and travelled to Lyozna, where he said the maamar 
Reshafeha rishpei etc. On Tuesday he left there for Vitebsk where he remained imprisoned until 
the Sunday of Vayishlach, 10 Kislev. 

Kislev 15: Printed on page 102.

Reb Yisroel Noach of Niezhin 
Reb Yisroel Noach, the fourth son of the Rebbe the Tzemach Tzeddek, was born in the year 5575 
(1815). In his first marriage, he was the son-in-law of Reb Yekusiel Zalman Valles, son-in-law of the 
Mitteler Rebbe. After his first wife passed away he married the daughter of Reb Nochum, son of 
the Mitteler Rebbe. He lived in Lubavitch where he served as the rosh yeshiva in his father’s 
yeshiva (founded in 5602 (1842)). The Tzemach Tzeddek also appointed him to respond to many of 
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the halachic queries sent to him, leaving only the more difficult ones for the Rebbe to answer 
himself. In 5628 (1868), two years after his father’s passing, he moved to Niezhin and became a 
rebbe. He passed away on the first day of Chol Hamoed Pesach 5643 (1883), and is buried in 
Niezhin. He was the last of the Tzemach Tzedek’s sons to pass away. 

*** 

Reb Yisroel Noach would cry a lot, especially during davening. Not even knowing why, those 
davening along with him would also cry uncontrollably. 

He was once standing in the adjacent room before going into yechidus with his father and noticed 
the sefer Chovas Halevovos on the table. When he opened the sefer, it opened to Shaar Hakniah 
(Gate of Submission) and tears flowed freely from his eyes. By the time he went into yechidus, the 
pages were soaked. 

Reb Mordechai Yoel Duchman once asked Reb Yisroel Noach, “Since you are a leading tzaddik of 
the generation, when you cry, you draw down bitterness into the world. Why do you do so?” Reb 
Yisroel Noach replied, “But you know Mordechai Yoel, for us it’s a different type of tears.” 

*** 

When Reb Yisroel Noach needed to build his house in Niezhin, he called together a few baalei 
batim to hear their opinion. After they offered their suggestions he explained, “My father the 
Tzemach Tzedek said that when one needs to do something and is unsure how to do it, he should 
ask the opinion of the baalei batim and do the opposite." 

*** 

When the Maharin (Reb Yisroel Noach), the Tzemach Tzeddek's son, would travel through cities in 
Russia, the local Yidden would come to receive his brachos. Once, a Yid who was adverse to 
chassidim wanted to make a mockery of the Maharin, so although he already had a number of 
children, he presented himself as a childless man and requested a bracha. The Maharin 
responded, "Oy! It's truly not good to leave this world without children…!" Unfortunately, all this 
man's children died during his lifetime. The man would later cry, “For that one leitzonus, I lost all 
my children…” 

Reb Mendel Chein 
 

Reb Mendel Chein was born in Tchernigov in the year 5640 (1879). He studied under his father the 
Radatz, who served as rov of the city and was a great gaon. He traveled many times to the Rebbe 
Rashab in Lubavitch who was very much mekarev him. He had a phenomenal memory; at age six 
he knew the whole Tanach by heart and at eighteen, the whole Shas and Rambam word for word, 
and many other seforim as well. He married the daughter of Reb Shabsi Berman, a Chabad chossid 
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from Lithuania, and shortly after assumed the position of rov in the city of Niezhin at the young 
age of 26. His brilliance soon became known and rabbonim from far and wide would come seeking 
his opinion. He was killed al kidush Hashem on 4 Elul 5679 (1919). 

*** 

In the year 5670 (1910), Reb Mendel attended a conference of rabbonim in Russia, assisting the 
Rebbe Rashab. There he became very friendly with Reb Chaim Brisker (who was much older than 
him), and their friendship continued afterwards. When Reb Chaim became sick, Reb Mendel called 
upon the rich people of Niezhin to bring a specialist from abroad to treat Reb Chaim. The wealthy 
men kept quiet until one man piped up and said, “You realize that Reb Chaim is not a young man 
anymore…” Reb Mendel became angry and said, “Do you know what it means that Reb Chaim 
should live one more day? That he should put on tefillin one more time?!” 

*** 

Due to the different armies fighting over the city of Niezhin during World War I, chaos reigned and 
there was not much control and protection for the civilians. Reb Mendel went together with a 
priest to meet with the city officials to try to calm the situation. On their way back, they saw a 
group of gangsters coming towards them. The priest suggested that they should take shelter in a 
nearby church. Some Yidden went along, but Reb Mendel refused and instead risked his life and 
went into a Jewish hotel across the street. After a few moments the gangsters entered the hotel. 
Reb Mendel saw the end was near and he inspired all the Yidden present to do teshuvah and to 
make a resolution that if they will be saved they will strengthen their Yiddishkeit, especially 
keeping Shabbos. After reciting vidui with everyone, the gangsters entered and murdered him. 
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 זיטאמיר

ZHITOMIR 

Житомир 
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Zhitomir – first printing of Likutei Torah - 5608-1848 
By the famous Shapiro Brothers 
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Reb Zev Volf of Zhitomir 
Reb Zev Volf of Zhitomir (also known by the name of his sefer “Ohr Ha’Meir”) was one of the great 
talmidim of the Mezritcher Maggid. He also learned under Reb Pinchas Koritzer, Reb Michel and 
many flocked to hear his Torah and learn from him. Reb Zev passed away Erev Shavuos, 5557 

Before he became a Rebbe, Reb Zev owned an inn where he would sell liquor. Once, a Jew came in 
and ordered a cup of liquor. As soon as his order, he mumbled a brocha and drank it down. He was 
on his way out when Reb Zev called him, asking, “Do you know the concept of gilgul?” Reb Zev 
explained that some time a neshoma is sent down (“nisgalgael”) into a material object in order to 
be elevated by a Jew using it for a mitzvah. Sometimes a neshoma could be “nisgalgel” in a barley. 
It hopes and prays that it should not go to waste during the alcohol-making process, wishing to 
end up brimming in a cup held by a Jew who will make a brocha on the drink. Every stage of the 
making is another scare for the neshoma, lest it never reach its preferred destiny. Reb Volf 
described at length the trepidation of the neshoma until it reaches the final stage where it may be 
elevated, in the story Reb Volf related, the Yartzeit meal of the soul’s previous life, held in the very 
hand of his son who was presiding over the ceremony. As Reb Volf spoke, the man remembered 
that today was the Yartzeit of his father. 

He started to realize why Reb Volf was telling him all this and he fainted. When he awoke, he 
became a full ba’al teshuva. 

*** 

A chossid once came to the Maggid and complained about “Machshavos Zaros” (incorrect 
thoughts) that were constantly bothering him. The Maggid sent him to Reb Zev. “He will help you,” 
said the Maggid. The chossid arrived at the home of Reb Zev on a cold rainy evening. He knocked 
at the door but there was no response. He knocked again, this time louder, but still there was no 
response. Finally, after a long knocking, Reb Volf opened the door. When he explained what he 
came for, Reb Volf replied, “The answer you got already. You are the owner of the “house” – your 
mind. You decide who to let in and who to keep out. I showed you that if you don’t want someone 
coming in, he just does not come in…” 

 

Reb Yehoshua Eizik Baruch 

Reb Yehoshua Eizik Baruch was born in Zhitomer in 5650 (1890), and learned in Lubavitch for many 
years. After his marriage he served as the mashpia for Anash in the city of Kovno. He was admired 
by the whole city, and even those that were not chassidim attended his farbrengens. Later on he 
was appointed by the Frierdiker Rebbe to be the mashpia in Tomchei Temimim of Vilna. He was 
killed in the Kovno Ghetto on Shabbos, Tes Cheshvan 5702 (1941). 
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Reb Yehoshua Eizik was an extremely sincere person. When he received a letter from the Rebbe, 
he was overjoyed to the point that if he met someone in the street, even a non-chossid, he would 
dance with him. He would study the Rebbe’s letter many times, analyzing each word like a 
Gemara. Once, the Frierdiker Rebbe wrote him a letter and at the end requested him to give 
regards to Anash. Afterwards, he gave regards from the Rebbe to any Anash member he met. If he 
wasn’t sure if he already gave that person regards, he would give them regards a second time. 

One year on Rosh Hashana, the Frierdiker Rebbe requested that extra Tehilim should be recited, 
suggesting the kapitlach 20, 22 and 69. Reb Yehoshua Eizik didn’t hear about this until after Rosh 
Hashana. That Yud Tes Kislev during the farbrengen, he banged on the table and said the kapitlach 
of Tehilim, proclaiming that it was also Rosh Hashana. 

Before he was murdered he called everyone together and instructed them to prepare for the 
mitzva of kidush Hashem. Before the wicked ones took him away, they confiscated all his 
belongings. He saw this as a favor, since then he did not have to carry on Shabbos… 
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 אניפאלי

HANNOPIL 

Аннополь – Annopol (Russian) 

Ганнопіль (Ukrainian) 
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The Magid 

Little is known about the immediate background and early life of Rabbi Dovber, later known as the 
Maggid of Meseritch. 

Even the exact year of his birth is unknown, but it would appear that he was born at the end of the 
seventeenth century at about the same time as the Baal Shem Tov. His parents (Abraham and 
Chavah) traced their ancestry back to the royal house of King David. It is told that when Rabbi 
Dovber was five years old his home was destroyed by fire. His mother stood by the charred 
remains and wept bitterly. “It is not for the house that I weep,” she explained to the child, “but for 
the records of our family tree which have been burnt.” 

“Then start a new line from me,” returned the child. 

How aptly those words described the role he was later to play; for the boy was destined to 
become the successor to the Baal Shem Tov. 

All his time was devoted to the study of the Torah and he was recognized as a great Talmudic 
scholar. As was not uncommon among Torah scholars in those days, Rabbi Dovber delved into the 
significant ethical treatises of the mediaeval and the tracts of the Lurianic Kabbalah. From these he 
adopted their prescriptions of strict fasts and mortifications. He lived a simple life of great poverty 
by choice rather than of necessity, for it is recorded that he refused to accept numerous calls to 
become Rabbi and spiritual leader of great communities. 

A popular story about him relates to this fact. After the Maggid had already become his disciple, 
the Baal Shem Tov asked a follower, who was due to pass through Meseritch, to convey his 
regards. With great difficulty the messenger found the Maggid’s small and neglected home. 
Entering the Rabbi’s poor abode, the visitor found Rabbi Dovber seated on a rough block of wood. 
Before him were his pupils seated on planks of wood supported by similar blocks of wood. The 
only other furniture in the room was a wooden table. 

As the Maggid was in the midst of teaching, the visitor agreed to return later. When he did so, he 
found the scene changed. The pupils had gone; the “table” had been converted into a “bed”; the 
Maggid was still seated on the block of wood, studying alone. The visitor could not hide his 
astonishment at the conditions in which the great Rabbi lived. “I am far from wealthy,” he said, 
“but in my home you will find a chair, a bench, a bed and other home furnishings.” 

“At home,” replied his host, “one indeed needs a chair, a bed, a table and a lamp. But on a journey 
things are different.” 

To the Maggid his earthly dwelling was not his “home.” Here on earth he was but a sojourner and, 
as such, only those values which bring the traveler to his ultimate destination were of real and 
lasting importance. 
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The Maggid suffered from lameness in his left foot and was generally of a weak constitution. His 
life of self-denial aggravated his condition. His ill health, however, was one of the causes for his 
first meeting with the Baal Shem Tov. It is related that his teacher, the famed author of the Pnei 
Yehoshua, endeavored to persuade him to visit the Baal Shem Tov to seek a cure for his ailments. 

Strange are the ways of Providence leading to the first meetings between the Baal Shem Tov and 
some of his principal disciples. Many of them were far removed from Chassidism in thought and 
practice and yet, after initial opposition, they became the very pillars of the movement. The first 
meeting between the Baal Shem Tov and the Maggid is of particular interest. It took place late in 
5513 or early in 5514 (1753); less than eight years before the Baal Shem Tov’s passing. 

Encounter with the Baal Shem Tov 

The two sages (the Baal Shem Tov and Maggid) had corresponded during 5513 (1752). The Maggid 
had grave doubts whether to undertake the journey; the slanderous rumors spread by the 
opponents of Chassidism deterred him from taking that step. The Baal Shem Tov, in his replies, 
assuaged the Maggid’s suspicions and hesitations and urged him to come, foreseeing the meeting 
to be of great significance to Chassidism. The Maggid eventually decided to see for himself 
whether the Baal Shem Tov was as great as his followers reputed him to be. 

The journey to Mezibush was long and arduous and the Maggid was unable to study. This caused 
him much anguish and he began to regret his decision. He consoled himself by assuming that 
when he reached his destination he would surely hear profound words of Torah from the Baal 
Shem Tov. When his coach finally arrived in Mezibush, he lost no time in seeking out the Baal 
Shem Tov. 

Rabbi Israel Baal Shem Tov received his visitor cordially and told him a short, seemingly 
insignificant story. The interview ended. They met again on the second day and again the Baal 
Shem Tov told him only a short story. 

Rabbi Dovber, the assiduous type, to whom every moment was precious, regretted having come 
and having wasted so much time. He made plans to return home; he would leave the same night, 
as soon as the moonlight would make traveling possible. But before he could leave, a messenger 
came from the Baal Shem Tov asking Rabbi Dovber to come to the master’s house. When he 
arrived, the Baal Shem Tov asked him: “Are you well versed in Torah?” Upon receiving an 
affirmative reply, the Baal Shem Tov asked: “Are you familiar with the teachings of the Kabbalah?” 
Again, an affirmative reply. The Baal Shem Tov then asked the Maggid to interpret a passage in Etz 
Chaim, the basic work of the Lurianic Kabbalah. Rabbi Dovber carefully examined the passage and 
offered his interpretation. The Baal Shem Tov rejected his words. Rabbi Dovber deliberated again 
and reiterated his previous statement, adding: “The meaning of this passage is as I stated. Should 
you have a different interpretation, tell me and we will see who is right.” 
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At this stage the Baal Shem Tov read the passage to him. As the Baal Shem Tov read and spoke, it 
seemed to the Maggid as though the whole house had become full of light and that a Divine fire 
surrounded them. It appeared to the Maggid as though he actually saw the angels whose names 
were mentioned in the discourse. Afterwards, the Baal Shem Tov said: “Your interpretation was 
correct, but there is no soul in your learning.” 

Rabbi Dovber remained with the Baal Shem Tov for some time, to learn from him. 

Reports show that the Maggid visited the Baal Shem Tov only twice. The second time he remained 
for six months. Rabbi Dovber related that the Baal Shem Tov taught him everything to the most 
intricate details of the various works of the Kabbalah and the “language of the birds and trees." 

When he wished to return home, the Baal Shem Tov did not agree and delayed him several times. 
When asked for the reason, the Baal Shem Tov explained that as long as the Maggid was with him, 
his own mind was “as a gushing well, and the more one draws from a well the more it pours 
forth.” 

Though Rabbi Dovber may not have seen the Baal Shem Tov again, they remained in touch 
through messengers and correspondence. Occasionally, Rabbi Dovber served as interim leader of 
the Chassidim in the absence of, and at the request of, the Baal Shem Tov. 

Even though Chassidism is generally opposed to self-mortification, the Maggid appears to have 
continued for some time in his erstwhile habits. The Baal Shem Tov warned him to cease these 
practices and to guard his health. 

Appointed as Maggid 

During the period between his first meeting with the Baal Shem Tov and his becoming leader of 
the Chassidim, Rabbi Dovber was appointed Maggid (preacher, mentor) of the communities of 
Meseritch and Koritz. 

The year 5520 (1760) saw the passing of Rabbi Israel Baal Shem Tov. His son Rabbi Zvi assumed 
leadership of the Chassidim and remained in that position for one year. On the day following the 
anniversary of the passing (yahrzeit), Rabbi Zvi addressed the assembled Chassidim, and upon 
concluding his discourse said: “Today, my father came to me and told me that the Heavenly Court 
had decided that I must relinquish the leadership to Rabbi Dovber.” All those present rose in 
respect and remained standing to hear Rabbi Dovber’s first discourse.

The Chassidic center now moved from Mezibush to Meseritch. Rabbi Dovber was to remain leader 
of the Chassidim for the next twelve years and under his leadership Chassidism struck its roots 
deeply and widely. The seeds which had been planted in Mezibush grew in Meseritch. Attended by 
a unique group of followers, compounding the greatest minds and spirits of the time, Rabbi 
Dovber externalized the creative, seminal thoughts and teachings of the Baal Shem Tov and 
formed them into a comprehensive system. 
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Within three months of the beginning of the Maggid’s reign a new spirit had been breathed into 
the Chassidic camp. Throughout Poland and Lithuania, the ranks of the Chassidim swelled. The 
already established centers in Volhynia and Podolia made their influence felt even more strongly 
than before, and Meseritch itself was a scene of constant activity. 

The Maggid was a stabilizing force to his followers, directing their energies towards achieving the 
ideal combination of emotional excitement and intellectual restraint in serving Gd. 

Like the Baal Shem Tov before him, the Maggid preached that the love of your fellow Jew (ahavas 
Yisroel) is the key to true love of G -d. “The meaning of ahavas Yisroel,” the Maggid declared, “is to 
love the worst sinner in the same way as the most righteous.” 

He impressed this principle of love upon his followers, and molded it into a main factor in the 
Chassidic outlook. One of his closest disciples, Rabbi Levi Yitzchak of Berditchev, addressed 
everyone as “my heart.” 

In the autumn of 5533 (1772) Rabbi Dovber took to his bed. On Kislev 18, he summoned the 
members of the “Holy Society”, and said to them: “My children, always stay together and you will 
overcome everything. You will go ever forward and not back.” 

On Tuesday, Kislev 19, 5533 (1772) Rabbi Dovber, the great Maggid of Meseritch, returned his holy 
soul to heaven. Thus ended an era. His task was accomplished. 

A new line had not only been started, but set firmly on a solid foundation. It was now the work of 
others to carry it on. 

 

Selections from Hayom Yom – The Magid 
Kislev 19: Printed on Page 85 

Shevat 17: On Shabbat B'shalach 5621 (1861) the Tzemach Tzedek said the maamar R'u ki Hashem 
printed in Likutei Torah. Shortly afterward he said to his son, my grandfather: On Shabbat 
B'shalach 5565 (1805) my grandfather said this maamar. Afterwards he sent for me and told me 
that in 5529 (1769) when he was in Mezritch the Maggid had summoned him to his room and had 
said: 

On Shabbat B'shalach 5516 (1756) the Baal Shem Tov said a Maamar on Vayashav 
hayam...l'eitano, "The Red Sea returned to its strength," quoting the Rabbinic play on the last 
word, l'eitano - litnao, meaning to its condition or agreement. In 5521 (1761), a year after the Baal 
Shem Tov's passing, my Rebbe (the Baal Shem Tov) came to me, said the maamar, and added an 
explanation of the subject "doing His will" in contrast to "doing His word." And today my Rebbe 
again came to me to repeat the maamar. 
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Then the Maggid repeated the maamar to the Alter Rebbe, adding an interpretation of "River 
Ginai, part for me," which is similar to k'riat yam suf, the splitting of the Red Sea. 

The Tzemach Tzedek concluded: Today the Baal Shem Tov, the Maggid and the Alter Rebbe came 
to me, each repeating the maamar in his own style. 

Several hours later the Tzemach Tzedek called my grandfather again and told him an 
interpretation of the maamar. 

Shevat 18: Printed on page 87. 

29 Adar Aleph: Printed on page 88. 

20 Adar Bais: Printed on page 89. 

21 Adar Bais: Printed on page 89. 

Iyar 10: Printed on page 90. 

Iyar 27: My father related that he heard from his father quoting his father (the Tzemach Tzedek), 

who heard the Alter Rebbe refer to himself as the son of the Maggid (his Rebbe), and as the 

grandson of the Baal Shem Tov. 

Tammuz 7: Printed on page 92. 

Av 11: Printed on page 94. 

Av 12: Printed on page 94. 

Av 24: A tradition handed down from Rebbe to Rebbe: During the well-known conflict (between 
chassidim and their opponents) the chassidim told the Alter Rebbe about the terrible abuse they 
suffered from the plain misnagdic folk. The Rebbe said: Grandfather (as he called the Baal Shem 
Tov) deeply loved simple folk. In my first days in Mezritch, the Rebbe, (the Maggid) said: "It was a 
frequent customary remark of the Rebbe (Baal Shem Tov) that love of Israel is love of G-d. "You are 
children of Hashem your G-d"; when one loves the father one loves the children. 

Elul 1: Printed on page 95. 

Elul 25: Printed on page 97. 

Tishrei 3: Printed on page 98. 

Marcheshvan 22: Printed on page 101. 

Marcheshvan 27: R. Aizik HaLevi of Homil related: “When I came to Liozna, I met elder chassidim 
who had been disciples of the Maggid of Mezritch and R. Menachem Mendel of Horodok. They 
would frequently repeat the adage: “Love a fellow Jew, and G-d will love you. Do a favor for a 
fellow Jew, and G-d will do a favor for you. Befriend a fellow Jew, and G-d will befriend you.”  
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Kislev 3:  One of the differences in conduct between the Baal Shem Tov and [his successor,] the Maggid [of 
Mezritch], was that the Baal Shem Tov traveled widely, whereas the Maggid remained at home. Moreover, 
during the period of the Maggid’s leadership, Chassidus was already widely known, even in distant 
communities, due to the extensive journeys of the “holy brotherhood,” [the inner circle of his disciples]. 
Many common people had already established a connection with Chassidus and were visiting Mezritch. 

 

Reb Zusha of Anipoli 
Reb Meshulem Zusha of Anipoli was one of the great talmidim of the Mezritcher Maggid and a 
brother of Reb Elimelech of Lizensk. After exiling himself for many years, he finally settled in 
Anipoli, where he began teaching the ways of Chassidus. Throughout his life, he lived in poverty, 
but served Hashem with tremendous fervor and awe and aroused thousands to do teshuva. Reb 
Meshulam Zushe was the epitome of simplicity, humility, piety, and purity of heart. He was very 
close with the Alter Rebbe, who took a haskama from him on the Tanya. He passed away on the 
2nd of Shevat 5560 (1800). 

The Mezritcher Maggid once called in Reb Mendel Horodoker, Reb Pinchas Baal Hahafla'ah, and 
the Alter Rebbe, to ask them a question in nigleh. They left the Rebbe's room and discussed the 
matter among themselves. Reb Zusha came over to them, asking what they were conversing 
about, but Reb Mendel Horodoker told him that this was not his domain. Shortly after, when Reb 
Levi Yitzchak of Berditchev came in, the chassidim told him the question, and Reb Zusha listened 
in. 

Reb Zusha went to a side and began crying, "Ribono Shel Olam! Zusha does not have a part in the 
Torah; it does not belong to him…" Later, Reb Zusha approached the Alter Rebbe, for he was 
ashamed to speak up in front of the entire group, and elucidated a possible explanation. Amazed, 
the Alter Rebbe declared that this was Torah from shamayim. The Alter Rebbe told over the 
explanation to the Maggid, in the name of Reb Zusha, and the Maggid accepted it. 

Reb Shmelke of Nikolsburg asked the Maggid of Mezritch, "How is it possible to fulfill the words of 
our chachomim, 'A person is obligated to bentch Hashem for the bad the same way he bentches 
him for good'?" The Maggid told him to go to the bais medrash where he would find his talmid Reb 
Zusha, who would be able to explain the meaning of the Mishna. 

Reb Shmelke went to Reb Zusha and told him that the Rebbe had sent him here to hear an 
explanation on the Mishna. Reb Zusha could not fathom why the Rebbe had sent the chossid to 
him. "Such a question you should ask to someone who had some bad experience, chas v'shalom. I, 
however, have had no such experience, for nothing bad has ever befallen me! How then would I 
be able to explain this concept?" 

It is known that the brothers Reb Elimelech and Reb Zusha took upon themselves to go into golus 
(self-inflicted exile) for a long period of time. They wandered from village to village, dressed in 



126 - Routes to Roots 

simple rags, with no one knowing who they were. During the course of their travels, whenever 
they would come to the town of Ludmir, they would stay by a certain Reb Aharon, who was a great 
man but lived quite poorly. 

Years later, when Reb Elimelech and Reb Zushe had already become well known, they once again 
needed to travel to Ludmir. This time, however, they did not travel by foot, but with a horse and 
buggy and an entourage of chassidim accompanying them. 

When they reached a village close to Ludmir, one of the wealthy men in town came out to greet 
them and invite them to stay by him for the course of their visit. The bothers told him to return to 
Ludmir and they would make their way there on their own. 

When they arrived, they went, as their custom had always been, to the home of the poor Reb 
Aharon. The rich man came running and complained, "Why did you not accept my offer?" Reb 
Elimelech and Reb Zushe replied, "We are the same people who used to come here, and we do not 
want to change our place of stay. The only difference is that now we have come with a horse and 
buggy and therefore, you want us to stay with you. You know what, take the horse and buggy; let 
them stay with you..." 

The soul of a man teaches him 

(6) During R. Chaim Shmuel’s first visit to the Alter Rebbe at Liozna in 5537 ( 1; ז"תקל 7 7 7 ), the Alter 
Rebbe reminded him of an incident involving the saintly R. Meshullam Zusya of Hanipoli. On 
Shabbos Parshas Emor, 5530 ( 1; ל"תק 7 7 0 ), in the course of a discourse on the verse, ִנְׁשַמת ה-ֲהָויָ  ֵנר 

 The soul of man is a lamp of G‑d,” the Maggid interpreted the verse to mean that the soul“ — ָאָדם
of a man teaches him. 

The Maggid then went on to illustrate: “...just as the saintly R. Zusya grasps and knows a certain 
topic in Tractate Arachin by virtue of his soul.” R. Zusya did not hear these words. When he 
realized that the Maggid was speaking and he did not hear he was deeply distressed, and 
questioned all his colleagues of the Holy Brotherhood about what had transpired. 

(7) The background to the above incident: The most formidable Talmudic scholars of the Holy 
Brotherhood — including the author of Sefer Haflaah, his brother, R. Shmuel Shmelke, and the 
aged author of Toldos [Yaakov Yosef] — were once debating a certain problematic text in Tractate 
Arachin. R. Zusya edged his way into the group in order to listen in. When he discovered to his 
grief that he could not follow the train of their argument, he asked them to show him the printed 
text. He took the Gemara to his lodgings and wept bitterly: “L-rd of the Universe! You created 
Zusya and You gave him a soul. Zusya wants to taste the sweetness of Your holy Torah!” And, 
except for scant rations at night, he fasted for three days. 

Meanwhile, after the above scholars had vigorously debated this thorny text for a few days, they 
entered the study of the Maggid in order to propose their reasoned solution. Some of the other 
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disciples went in with them; among them — R. Zusya. After listening to their polemics for two 
hours, the Maggid leaned his head on his arms and for some time remained in a state of rapturous 
dveikus. When he finally opened his eyes he gazed upon the faces of his disciples. Turning to R. 
Zusya, he asked: “And how do you propose to untangle this text?” 

R. Zusya replied: “Zusya is no scholar; in scholarship, Zusya is poverty-stricken. Zusya cried and 
entreated G-d to let him taste the sweetness of the Torah’s reason. So this is how I read this 
text:...” 

And then, from memory, R. Zusya analyzed and clarified that entire legalistic text. His scholarly 
colleagues were amazed. 

The Maggid’s comment: “The soul of a man teaches him.” 

[Likutei Diburim – Lag Bomer 5708] 

 

Sincere Regret – The Story of Reb Eliezer Lipa 
The tzaddik Reb Zushe of Anipoli would travel to faraway Yiddishe townships and villages, and 
indeed to any place where he sensed an impurity, whether caused by an aveira that had already 
been committed or by a misdeed that someone was about to do. On arrival, he would ask the 
wrongdoer if he could stay in his home overnight, and if necessary would even insist on receiving 
that favor. 

At chatzos, Reb Zushe would wash his hands, get out of bed, light a candle, sit on the fl oor, and 
tearfully recite Tikkun Chatzos. With intense feelings of regret and teshuva, he would list in detail 
the aveiros the host had done, as if he himself had committed them. His host, overhearing this 
account of all the aveiros he had committed, would be shaken up with intense remorse. He would 
jump out of his bed and hurry to Reb Zushe: "Rebbe! Enough listing of my sins! I admit to my 
wrongdoing! I won't do it again! Ask Hashem to show me mercy and forgive me for all my aveiros!" 
However, Reb Zushe would not end his vidui until the entire household was filled with such fear 
over the commission of an aveira that they sweated and trembled, even more than they would 
have done in the presence of a king of flesh and blood. And anyone who was brought to teshuva 
through this approach of Reb Zushe would never commit that sin again. 

Desires the Heart 

In a village near Tarnow in Galicia there lived a simple Yid called Reb Eliezer Lipa. He couldn't study 
Torah and didn’t even know the meaning of the davening or Tehillim, but he was a sincere person 
who always davened with a minyan, made a point of never missing an Amen, and he would follow 
Krias HaTorah from a Chumash. He never conversed about worldly matters in the shul, and he 
would honor talmidei chachomim and bnei Torah. 
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He managed to make a decent living as a watercarrier, since he had four well-to-do merchants 
who were steady customers and paid him well. 

One day, the Baal Shem Tov arrived in Tarnow. At that time, before he had revealed himself to the 
world, he appeared to be an ordinary traveler. He would befriend the simple folk and tell them 
stories from the Aggada, and he would describe to them the great pleasure that HaShem derives 
from the sincere Tehillim of a simple Yid. 

Reb Eliezer Lipa was once leading his wagon through the center of town, when he spotted his 
fellow water-carrier Reb Zalman Dov and other friends, listening to a poor traveler. Reb Eliezer 
Lipa went over to join them. The Baal Shem Tov was telling the following story from the Midrash. 

“There was once a wealthy man who was taking a fattened ox to the Beis HaMikdash for a korbon.  
It was a massive beast, and when it decided, for reasons of its own, to stop still in its tracks, 
nobody could move it. A poor man was on his way home with a bunch of greens in his hand. 
Noticing the scene, he held out his greens for the animal to nibble, while he drew it to its 
destination. That night the owner of the ox had a dream in which he heard a voice saying, ‘The 
korbon of the poor man is greater than yours.’ 

The Baal Shem Tov explained, “What HaShem desires is a person's heart. The wealthy man was so 
joyful that he made a huge feast for his family and friends and he distributed gifts to the kohanim. 
His felt very proud of his great mitzva. The poor man, on the other hand, felt broken by his 
poverty. He thought: What worth is my bunch of greens in comparison to the fatted animal of the 
wealthy man? 

“However,” concluded the Baal Shem Tov, “the One Above derives more pleasure from the poor 
man’s greens than from the rich man’s ox.” 

The Baal Shem Tov went on to explain to his unsophisticated listeners that whatever mitzva a Yid 
does is measured by its intention. A small act done for HaShem’s sake, with joy and purity of heart, 
is very precious to the Creator. HaShem prides himself with it before the malochim and says, ‘Look 
at the good deed that my son or daughter has done!’ and showers the Yid with brachos.” 

Reb Eliezer Lipa continued on, but his mind knew no rest. How he longed to be able to do a mitzva 
like the poor man in the story, with pure intention and a heart overflowing with joy. He shared 
with his wife what he had heard from the traveling guest, and told her how every mitzva they 
performed was like a korbon. 

Weeks passed and still Reb Eliezer Lipa knew no peace. One day, as he delivered water to a 
wealthy customer, an idea fell into his head.  He was excited. His four wealthy customers provided 
him with half of his livelihood, since they paid him far more than the going rate for a barrel of 
water. On the other hand, his friend Reb Zalman Dov supplied the town’s four shuls, which paid 
him half-price for their water. “I can exchange four of my customers for four of his,” thought Reb 
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Eliezer Lipa. “Four wealthy homes for four shuls.” He shared the idea with his wife, and she 
immediately agreed. 

Reb Zalman Dov accepted the offer, and the two switched without anyone noticing a difference.  
There were days when Reb Eliezer Lipa’s wife went to the river to participate in the mitzva of 
drawing the water for the shuls. As they hauled the water, they would concentrate on the mitzvah 
of preparing water for their fellow townsmen to wash their hands with before davening. 

They were blessed with two sons, who did not succeed in learning. The parents would often recite 
Tehillim together in tears, with Reb Eliezer Lipa reading word for word and his wife repeating each 
word after him. Every Friday she would distribute two challos to the poor, and light two candles so 
that their two sons should shine in Torah. At times they also fasted, and distributed the value of 
their meals to tzedaka in the merit of their sons. 

A short time after they began supplying the water for the shul, word reached them that their sons 
began to succeed in their studies.  Eventually they both grew up to be the great tzaddikim – Reb 
Elimelech of Lyzhensk and Reb Zusya of Anipoli. 

 

Selections from Hayom Yom – Reb Zushe 

Iyar 3: All character traits, even those that are not good, or are even evil in name and description, 
can be used [as a lesson] in serving G-d according to the Torah. 

In this vein, the saintly R. Meshullam Zusya of Hanipoli learned several approaches to Divine service 
by pondering on the work ethic, so to speak, of a thief: 

(a) A thief is modest. (b) He is prepared to endanger himself. (c) The minutest details are as 
important to him as greater considerations. (d) He labors with great exertion. (e) He works quickly. 
(f) He exhibits trust and hope. (g) If he fails the first time, he tries again and again. 

Tishrei 3: printed on page 98. 

 

Reb Yehuda Leib Hakohen 

Rabbi Yehuda Leib Hakohen of Anipoli was born to his father Rabbi Yosef Gershon, was a disciple 
of the Maggid of Mezrich and was the author of sefer Ohr Haganuz. 

During the passing of the Maggid of Mezrich, only four of his students were present: Rabbi 
Avraham Hamalach, the Alter Rebbe, Rabbi Yehuda Leib and Rabbi Zushe Anipoli. The Maggid 
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enquired on his deathbed if Reb Yehuda Leib was there. When answered positively, The Maggid 
looked him in the face and said, “You will be with me”, “Because my lips of a Kohen guard 
knowledge”……..And I am from the world of knowledge”…  And so, Rabbi Yehuda Leib was buried 
with the Maggid.  

The Alter Rebbe said: "I have a love to my core (אהבת נפש) of three persons: R. Zushe, Rabbi 
Nachum (Chernobyler), and Reb Leib Hakohen.  

He was one of only two people to give haskoma on the Tanya. Him and Reb Zushe. About this it is 
told, that at a meeting held with Rabbi Zushe Anipoli, attended by students of the Maggid, the 
Alter Rebbe appeared. Reb Zushe asked the Alter Rebbe: What did you bring from Russia? The 
Alter Rebbe took his pamphlets (Tanya), and gave them to Rabbi Zushe Anipoli and Rabbi Leib 
Hacohen.  The students went to sleep that night at Rabbi Leib’s, and meanwhile, throughout the 
night, Reb Zushe and Reb Leib immersed themselves in the writings.  During the study of the texts, 
both began to get extremely excited, and in the morning told the Alter Rebbe that it should be 
printed. 

The Alter Rebbe burst into tears and said: The great people do not need this book, and the simple 
ones will not benefit from it. But they responded to him: the great need it and even the simple 
ones will benefit!  

In the Haskoma, they describe the Alter Rebbe with outstanding titles: קדוש  הרב הגאון איש אלקים
 וטהור חסיד ועניו.

He was nistalek on Yud Daled Tishrei, 5567. He is buried in Anipoli, in the Ohel with the Maggid 
and Reb Zushe. 
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 מעזיבוזש

 

MEDZHYBIZH 

Międzybóż (Polish) 
Меджибіж (Ukrainian) 

Меджибож – Medzhibozh (Russian) 

 



134 - Routes to Roots 
 

The Baal Shem Tov 
The Birth of Chassidism 

On Elul 18 in the year 5458 (1698) the founder of Chassidism, Rabbi Israel Baal Shem Tov, was 
born in the small town of Akop in the Carpathian Mountains of Poland. 

His birth came exactly fifty years after the Chmielnicki pogroms which had decimated the Jewish 
communities in the Ukraine, Podolia, Volhynia and Poland. 

Whole communities had been wiped out and the remaining Jews plunged into despair. The effects 
of this great disaster were still apparent when the Baal Shem Tov was born, and a large part of his 
life was dedicated to alleviating this sense of despair. 

However, it would be wrong to suppose that Chassidism was designed solely as a kind of spiritual 
medicine, necessary when one was ill, but of no value for the healthy. It was an important 
teaching of the Baal Shem Tov that Chassidism was vital for the spiritual well-being of every Jew. 

This is important for understanding the life and teachings of the Baal Shem Tov, because it is often 
said that Chassidism was meant primarily for the downtrodden, ignorant masses. Although the 
Baal Shem Tov and his followers aimed much of their energies at helping poor, illiterate Jews, this 
was not the main characteristic of Chassidism, for the movement also brought new vision and 
depth to the world of Torah and mitzvos as practiced by scholars. 

The teachings on which Chassidism is based were known previously to a select few, but the time 
had come for them to be transmitted to the Jews as a whole. The Baal Shem Tov’s mission was to 
begin this work and to establish the roots of Chassidism from which it would grow and develop to 
become an intrinsic part of Jewish life. 

It was not conceived as a mere luxurious addition to this life, but as a necessary support without 
which the essential character and essence of Jewish existence could not long survive. 

At the age of five the Baal Shem Tov became an orphan. His father, a pious and saintly man, left 
him this legacy: “My son, be not afraid of anyone but Gd. Love every Jew with all your heart and 
soul.” 

The young orphan became the ward of the community and received the customary education for 
Jewish boys in those days. He enjoyed spending his free time in the beautiful natural surroundings 
of his native town, where his sensitive soul could appreciate the majesty of the Creation. 

The Hidden Mystics 

At the age of fourteen the Baal Shem Tov joined a group of Nistarim - hidden mystics, the 
followers of Rabbi Adam Baal Shem of Ropshitz. Their mission was to wander from town to town, 
speaking with Rabbis, scholars, poor workers and wealthy businessmen, encouraging and giving 
hope where before there was only pessimism. 
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Four years later, at the Baal Shem Tov’s suggestion, the Nistarim assumed responsibility for the 
religious education of these communities. They organized suitable schools and provided pious, 
qualified teachers for them, paying special attention to the needs of the poor. 

After the death of Rabbi Adam Baal Shem, the Baal Shem Tov was elected to serve as the leader of 
the Nistarim. Upon his election, the Baal Shem Tov directed the establishment of religious schools 
(Chadorim) for the young and advance schools of Talmudic studies (yeshivos) for the older boys in 
hundreds of Jewish communities. 

With the religious educational apparatus thus firmly established, the way was clear for serving G-d 
and fulfilling the commandment of the love for your fellow Jew (Ahavas Yisroel). As a second 
objective, the Nistarim focused their attention on raising the masses from the morass of ignorance 
to the heights of Torah. 

During this period in his life the Baal Shem Tov came into possession of a number of manuscripts 
which had belonged to Rabbi Adam Baal Shem. These manuscripts revealed many Kabalistic 
secrets and instructions which he studied avidly. 

For a time, the Baal Shem Tov settled in Brody, where he married the sister of a renowned scholar, 
Rabbi Abraham Gershon Kutover. A son, Rabbi Zvi, and a daughter, Adel, were born to the Baal 
Shem Tov and his wife. 

For the ten years from 5484 (1724) the Baal Shem Tov led a secluded life dedicating himself to 
intensive study of the Torah. It is recorded that during this period the Baal Shem Tov received 
instruction from Achiya of Shilo, the ancient prophet of King David’s time, who appeared regularly 
to the Baal Shem Tov and taught him the secrets of the Torah. 

The Founding of Chassidism 

Then in 5494 (1734), at the age of thirty-six, the Baal Shem Tov moved to the city of Mezibush. 
Here he settled and began to teach the doctrines of Chassidus publicly. 

It must be remembered that, at that time, Torah scholarship alone was the path of Judaism and 
the illiterate and unlearned were regarded as “second rate” Jews. 

The Baal Shem Tov taught that Judaism and Torah are the property of all Jews; that every Jew, 
regardless of station or background or endowments, is perfectly capable of serving G-d; and that 
ahavas Yisroel must embrace the willingness to sacrifice oneself for the good of another Jew. 

He urged that worship is vital in the full life of every Jew; that the religious potential of prayer is 
incalculable. Prayer, however, is not petitioning G-d to grant a request, though that is one end of 
prayer, but cleaving-the feeling of oneness with G-d; the state of the soul when man gives up the 
consciousness of his separate existence and joins himself to the eternal being of Gd. Such a state 
produces a type of indescribable joy – simcha - which is a necessary ingredient in the true worship 
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of Gd. Simcha shel mitzvah - joy in the performance of a commandment and warmth and affection 
in dealing with others, became the hallmark of Chassidism. 

Many people flocked to Mezibush and became ardent followers of the Baal Shem Tov. Numbered 
among the thousands of his disciples were some of the most highly esteemed and erudite Rabbis 
and Talmudic scholars of the time. One of the greatest, Rabbi Dovber of Meseritch, became the 
Baal Shem Tov’s successor and the teacher of the celebrated Rabbi Schneur Zalman of Liadi. 

These outstanding scholars and Rabbis helped to spread the teachings of the Baal Shem Tov in 
their communities, so that before long the new Chassidic movement spread throughout Poland 
and the neighboring provinces. 

Some Rabbis who were not acquainted with the teachings of the Baal Shem Tov became 
suspicious lest here was yet another false “messianic” movement, and began to oppose it. These 
suspicions could not have been more unfounded, the Baal Shem Tov and his followers were, in 
fact, among the most active antagonists of such movements. 

The first open opposition to the Baal Shem Tov and his movement came in the year 5515 (1755), 
some twenty years after the Baal Shem Tov began his public work. But the opposition could not 
stem the tide of the Chassidic movement, which was gaining more and more adherents, both 
among the masses and among scholars and Rabbis. 

Thus, in the final years of his life, the Baal Shem Tov witnessed the beginning of the struggle which 
later, for a time, divided the Jewish people into two camps, the Chassidim and the Misnagdim. 

But he could also visualize the eventual victory of his teachings and their ultimate acceptance by 
the Jewish people everywhere. When this came to pass, the Baal Shem Tov taught, the ground 
would have been fully prepared for the coming of the Moshiach. 

Rabbi Israel Baal Shem Tov passed away on the first day of Shovuos (Sivan 6) in the year 5520 
(1760), at the age of sixty-two. He left no written works, but his teachings and doctrines were 
recorded by his disciples and published in their works and in special collections. 

As a system of thought and as a philosophy of Jewish life, the teachings of the Baal Shem Tov are 
contained in the extensive Chabad literature, particularly in the writings of Rabbi Schneur Zalman, 
the founder of the Lubavitch-Chabad movement. 

The far-reaching influence of Rabbi Israel Baal Shem Tov continued with growing momentum even 
after his death.

Soon, the breach between the Chassidim and Misnagdim began to heal, and the Chassidim were 
no longer suspected of heretical ideas. Instead, they were recognized as the pious representatives 
of traditional Judaism. Within fifty years, half the Jewish population of Eastern Europe belonged to 
the Chassidic movement. 

http://www.chabad.org/article.asp?AID=332562
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Today, over 200 years after the death of the Baal Shem Tov, the Chassidic movement, in all its 
colorful ramifications, constitutes one of the most, if not the most, vigorous, dynamic and creative 
forces of Orthodox Jewry. 

 

Selections from Hayom Yom – Baal Shem Tov 

Teves 14: Printed on page 86. 

Teves 21: The Rebbe, R. Yosef Yitzchak, once met a watercarrier carrying full buckets and 
remarked: When one encounters water there is an appropriate maxim of the Baal Shem Tov that 
he should say, namely: "When encountering water one should say that the Baal Shem says that it 
is a sign of blessing." 

Shevat 17: Printed on page 123. 

Shevat 28: One of the Baal Shem Tov's teachings: 

"When you see chamor, a donkey" - when you carefully examine your chomer ("materiality"), your 
body, you will see... 

..."your enemy" - meaning, that your chomer hates your Divine soul that longs for G-dliness and 
the spiritual, and furthermore, you will see that it is... 

..."lying under its burden" placed upon it - (the body) by G-d, namely, that it should become 
refined through Torah and mitzvot; but the body is lazy to fulfill them. It may then occur to you 
that... 

..."you will refrain from helping it" - to enable it to fulfill its mission, and instead you will follow 
the path of mortification of the flesh to break down the body's crass materiality. However, not in 
this approach will the light of Torah reside. Rather... 

..."you must aid it" - purify the body, refine it, but do not break it by mortification. 

Nissan 22: The Baal Shem Tov used to eat three festival meals on Acharon Shel Pesach. 

The Baal Shem Tov called the (third) meal of this day Mashiach's s'uda (the "festival meal of 
Mashiach"). Acharon Shel Pesach is the day for Mashiach's s'uda because on this day the radiance 
of the light of Mashiach shines openly. 

http://www.chabad.org/article.asp?AID=332562
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In 5666 (1906) a new procedure was adopted for Pesach in the Yeshiva Tomchei T'mimim in 
Lubavitch: The students ate the Pesach meals all together, in the study hall. There were 310 
students present seated at eighteen tables. My father the Rebbe ate the festive meal of Acharon 
Shel Pesach with the yeshiva students. He ordered that four cups of wine be given each student, 
and then declared, "this is Mashiach's s'uda." 

Iyar 5: The Alter Rebbe received the following teaching from the tzadik Reb Mordechai, who had 
heard it from the Baal Shem Tov: A soul may descend to this world and live seventy or eighty 
years, in order to do a Jew a material favor, and certainly a spiritual one. 

Iyar 9: Our teacher the Baal Shem Tov said: Every single thing one sees or hears is an instruction 
for his conduct in the service of G-d. This is the idea of avoda, service, to comprehend and discern 
in all things a way in which to serve G-d. 

Iyar 17: … On Lag Ba'Omer, about 5604 (1844), the Tzemach Tzedek related this teaching of the 
Baal Shem Tov: It is written, "For you (Israel) shall be a land of desire, says the L-rd of Hosts". Just 
as the greatest scientists will never discover the limits of the enormous natural resources which 
the A-lmighty has sunk into the land ("everything came from the earth"), neither will anyone ever 
find the limits of the great treasures which lie within Israel - G-d's "land of desire." 

The Baal Shem Tov concluded: I want to make Israel yield the kind of produce which the Almighty's 
"land of desire" is capable of yielding. 

Iyar 27: Printed on page 124. 

Sivan 6: The Baal Shem Tov passed away on Wednesday, the first day of Shavuot, 5520 (1760) and 
is interred in Mezibuz. The Alter Rebbe Commented (on Wednesday, the 20th of Kislev 5559 
(1798) in Petersburg): "On the fourth day the luminaries were taken away."  

Tammuz 7: Printed on page 92. 

Tammuz 16: The Baal Shem Tov's ahavat yisrael (love of fellow Jew) was beyond imagination. The 
Maggid said: If only we could kiss a sefer-Torah with the same love that my Master kissed the 
children when he took them to cheder as a teacher's assistant! 

Menachem Av 5: Turn away from evil and do good; seek peace and pursue it. 

The Baal Shem Tov commented: Every physical object whose use is permissible possesses good 
and evil elements. The material element is evil, and the G-dly life-force that gives life to the 
physical is good. The person utilizing the physical object must "turn from evil" - not desire the 
physical pleasure which is in its materiality, and "do good," i.e. he should desire to be nourished 
and supported by the G-dly vitality in that object. "Seek peace and pursue it": Whoever fulfills 
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"turn from evil and do good" must seek and pursue means for making peace between the physical 
and the G-dly life-force that vitalizes it. 

Menachem Av 12: Printed on page 94. 

Menachem Av 16: Printed on page 110 

Menachem Av 24: A tradition handed down from Rebbe to Rebbe: During the well-known conflict 
(between chassidim and their opponents) the chassidim told the Alter Rebbe about the terrible 
abuse they suffered from the plain misnagdic folk. The Rebbe said: Grandfather (as he called the 
Baal Shem Tov) deeply loved simple folk. In my first days in Mezritch, the Rebbe, (the Maggid) said: 
"It was a frequent customary remark of the Rebbe (Baal Shem Tov) that love of Israel is love of G-d. 
"You are children of Hashem your G-d"; when one loves the father one loves the children. 

Elul 1: Printed on page 95 

Elul 6: The Tzemach Tzedek related: The Baal Shem Tov was very fond of light, and said, "Or 
('light') is the numerical equivalent of raz ('secret'). Whoever knows the 'secret' contained in every 
thing can bring illumination." 

Elul 18: Printed on page 96 

Elul 25: Printed on page 97. 

Tishrei 11: At the conclusion of Yom Kippur 5556 (1795) in Lyozna, the Alter Rebbe delivered a 
public discourse (his discourses were brief, as usual then) on the verse "Who is like the Eternal our 
G-d whenever we call upon Him," on which the Sages comment - "...upon Him" and not upon His 
attributes: 

Pardes Rimonim explains that "upon Him" refers to the orot ("radiances" or "illuminations") as 
they are invested in the "vessels" of the Ten Sefirot of Atzilut. The Rebbe, the Baal Shem Tov, says 
that "upon Him" refers to the G-dhood invested in the "vessels" of the Ten Sefirot of Atzilut. 

The simple meaning is: "upon Him" refers to the Essence of the En Sof of which every ordinary Jew 
has inherent knowledge through his simple faith. This is the meaning of "close to him"to the 
person) and "whenever we call to Him (G-d)" - (These two expressions referring respectively to) the 
Essence of the En Sof and the essence of the soul. Davening with simple faith joins the essence of 
the soul with the essence of the Infinite, so that the Essence of the En Sof will be the Healer of the 
ill, and He Who blesses the years. 

Tishrei 26: Printed on page 99. 
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Kislev 3:  Printed on page 125.

Kislev 15:  Printed on page 102.

 

Reb Volf Kitzes 
Reb Ze’ev Volf Kitzes, a great talmid of the Baal Shem Tov, was known as a gaon in all areas of 
Torah. He often joined the Baal Shem Tov in his travels, and frequently represented his Rebbe in 
confrontations with the misnagdim. 

He passed away on the 12th of Cheshvan and is buried in the ohel of the Baal Shem Tov. 

Reb Volf once joined the Baal Shem Tov for a meal, but did not eat from the meat which was 
served. He later explained that he had refrained because the meat had not been salted in the best 
manner, and he had chosen to be machmir. 

The Alter Rebbe addresses the obvious question: How can it be that Reb Volf was more machmir 
than his own Rebbe? Was the Rebbe's behavior not good enough for him?  

The Alter Rebbe explains that the reason for all chumros which are beyond basic halacha are (not 
merely out of concern that perhaps it may not be kosher, rather) to separate the good from the 
bad (birrurim). The mixture of bad in good and the way to 'separate' them is dependent on the 
ruchniyusdike level of the particular individual. 

This is why in our generation we have many more chumros than there had been during the times 
of Chazal, since we are on a lower level than them. Similarly, Reb Volf, recognizing the greatness of 
the Baal Shem Tov, did not attempt to elevate that which only his Rebbe could. 

The Alter Rebbe asserts that for this reason we can never learn a halacha from the conduct of a 
tzaddik, not lekulah nor lechumrah. 

 

Reb Boruch Mezhibuzher 
Reb Boruch was the son of the daughter of the Baal Shem Tov, Odel, and her husband Reb Yechiel 
(“Der Deitchel”). 

He studied under the tutelage of the Maggid of Mezritch and Reb Pinchas Koritzer and went on to 
become a Rebbe in Mezibuz. He was known for his sharpness and his conduct was beyond the 
understanding of the masses. Reb Boruch passed away on the 18th of Kislev 1811. 

Reb Boruch Mezhibuzher was a staunch opponent of the Alter Rebbe and even promised Gan Eden 
to anyone who would harm the Alter Rebbe. One chossid took it seriously and awaited an 
opportunity to earn the promised reward. Once, as the Alter Rebbe was traveling alone, the 
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chossid threw a stone towards the coach of the Alter Rebbe. It pierced the carriage and hit the 
Rebbe. The Alter Rebbe turned and gave the man a piercing stare. The chossid began to shake 
uncontrollably. When he realized that the shaking wasn’t temporary, he traveled to Reb Boruch. “I 
did as you said Rebbe, now please cure me..” “What did you do?” asked Reb Baruch. “I threw a 
stone at the Alter Rebbe since you promised Gan Eden to whoever harms the Alter Rebbe.” 

“Fool!” answered Reb Boruch, “what I promised will be fulfilled, but what you got, I will not take 
away.” The chossid remained this way his entire life and his children and grandchildren also had 
the same defect. The constant shaking was a sign that they were from this family. 

The Alter Rebbe once said that his machlokes with Reb Boruch was a continuation of the 
machlokes between Shaul HaMelech and Dovid HaMelech. 

Once, an important Rov spent Shabbos with Reb Boruch. After the meal, the Rov absentmindedly 
took a candle from the amud and started looking for a Gemoro, obviously forgetting that it was 
Shabbos. No one said anything because he was a very respected Rov. Reb Boruch however turned 
to him sternly “it is quite a chutzpa you to take a candle from my amud.” The Rov, taken aback, 
immediately returned the candle to its place. 

Reb Boruch acted in this way with great wisdom. Had he exclaimed “It is Shabbos!” the Rov may 
have been so shocked that he would have dropped the candle and extinguished it, further 
desecrating the Shabbos.

The Apter Rav 
Reb Avraham Yehoshua Heshel of Apta was a famous Rebbe. He was a great talmid of Reb 
Elimelech of Lizensk, and served as Rov in four towns, including Mezhibuzh, but was known as the 
Apter Rov. He passed away on the 5th of Nissan, 5585. 

Chassidim relate that once, a man came to the Apter Rov and complained of his bad turn of fate. 
He was an oxen merchant and lost all his money in a bad business deal. The tzaddik gave a deep 
sigh, empathized with his pain, and gave him a bracha that he should once again be successful. 
The tsaddik then added in a sad tone, “You are speaking about oxen and business. 

You totally forget that a tragedy has befallen the Jewish people today. The Korban Tomid was not 
brought today in the Beis Hamikdash… We don’t have a Beis Hamikdash at all… no Kohanim, no 
Mizbeiach, etc., but this does not seem to be bothering you…” 

A simple man once came to the Apter Rov for a bracha. The man stood on the side and watched 
for a while as people came to the Rebbe each with their request. He went up to the Rov and 
simply said, “I think the Rov is a thief.” The Rov asked him, “Why do you say so?” The man 
answered, “I see that people are coming to you all day for a bracha. Each one has his own trouble, 
they come and leave a note with a ‘Pidyon’ (sum of money), and this goes on for hours. How do 
you have the time to pray for all these people? It just not possible!” The Rav answered, “When 
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people come to me with various requests, every one of them touches my very heart. If a Jew is in 
trouble, it causes me pain as if I was pierced with a sword. Then I daven Shmoneh Esrei and I ask 
HaShem “refoeinu” – “heal me” from the pain from the tzoros of the people who have asked me to 
help. HaShem fulfils the requests of his people, thereby healing me as well.

The BACH 
 

Rabbi Yoel Serkis – a Rav and Posek was known as the Bach (acronym for Bayis Chadash “new 
home”). His family name was Yaffe, but he took his mother’s name, Serkis. 

He was born in Lublin in 1561 and died in Krakow on the 20th of Adar, 1640. He was a grandson of 
Rabbi Moshe Yaffe who is mentioned by the M’harshal in the Yam Shel Shlomo.    

As a child he studied Torah from his father and from Rabbi Shlomo Leibush’s of Lublin (The teacher 
of the Shalah), R. Hirsch Shur or Brisk, (disciple of the Ramah), and R. Feivush, head of the 
rabbinical court in Krakow. 

As a young man he served in the rabbinate and a was in charge of the yeshivos in  Prozana (in the 
vicinity of  Slonim, Lithuania) and Lukcha, and later in Blombla, Mezibush, Belz, and Shildung.  In 
1615 he became head of the yeshiva and Chief Rabbi of Brisk.  In 1619 he became Chief Rabbi of 
Krakow and its surrounding areas.  He served as rabbi of Krakow until his passing in 1640.  He 
taught and spread Torah for forty years to large numbers of students, many of which became the 
leaders of their generation. 

He wrote the sefer "Bayis Chodosh" – an explanation of the Tur. This book corresponds to the 
safer “Beis Yosef” by Rabbi Yosef Karo. 

Rabbi Yoel Sirkis was very wealthy, and he lent a lot of money to the Cracow community. He lived 
as a wealthy person, and he fed many of his students who flocked to him from various places. 
Many communities sent him money so that his yeshiva would not lack in anything, and that he 
would be able to have great impact on his students. 

Although he never studied foreign languages, sciences or other types of knowledge, he was a 
brilliant mathematician, as can be seen from his writings and books. 

His two sons were also rabbis: Rabbi Yehuda Leib, a Dayan in Krakow and chief Rabbi of Chantshin, 
and Rabbi Shmuel Tzvi Hersh, Chief Rabbi of Pintsuv.  So too, his sons-in-law were great rabbis as 
well:  Rabbi Dovid Segal, author of the “Turei Zahav”; Rabbi Yehuda Zelki, Dayan in Krakow. 

Many great rabbis, Torah scholars and authors of great seforim were descendants of the Bach, 
including: the Shaagas Arye, Rabbi Menachem Mendel of Krachmal, Rabbi Tzvi Hirsh Kloizner, 
Rabbi Gershon Ashkenazi, Rabbi Menachem Mendel Auerback, and Rabbi Mendo Bas. 



 

 בערדיטשוב

BERDITCHEV 

Бердичів 
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Rabbi Levi Yitzchak of Berditchev 
Rabbi Levi Yitzchak of Berditchev (1740–1809) is one of the most beloved of chassidic leaders. 
Hundreds of stories, plays and poems highlight his fiery service of G-d, his love for the Jewish 
people, and his characteristic role of advocating before the heavenly court on behalf of the Jewish 
nation. 

Birth and Upbringing 

Rabbi Levi Yitzchak, the twenty-sixth generation in a dynasty of great rabbis, was born to Rabbi 
Meir of Husakov and his wife Sara Sasha. According to tradition, on the day of Levi Yitzchak’s birth, 
the Baal Shem Tov held a joyous gathering, informing his followers that the soul of a “defender of 
the Jewish people” had entered the world. 

On the day of his birth, the Baal Shem Tov informed his followers that a “defender of the Jewish 
people” has been born Levi Yitzchak studied with his father until marriage, when he moved to 
Levertov, his wife's hometown. 

When R. Levi Yitzchak first came to Levertov, he went to study under the holy Rabbi Shmelke 
Horowitz, the rabbi of the nearby town of Ritchvol. At Rabbi Shmelke’s urging, R. Levi Yitzchak 
eventually traveled to the Maggid of Mezeritch, who had assumed the leadership of the Chassidic 
movement after the passing of the Baal Shem Tov in 1760. R. Levi Yitzchak soon became an ardent 
follower of the Maggid and part of his elite inner circle of disciples. 

Life as a Rabbi 

After Rabbi Shmelke was appointed to the rabbinate of the larger city of Nikolsburg (after which 
he became known), R. Levi Yitzchak took his place as rabbi of Ritchvol. But his life was made 
difficult by the local opponents of Chassidism. Eventually, the young rabbi felt that his life was in 
danger, and escaped the city on foot on Hoshana Rabbah (the last day of Sukkot), with only a lulav 
and etrog in hand. 

He was appointed rabbi of Zelichov, but the same story repeated itself there. R. Levi Yitzchak left 
Zelichov and was appointed rabbi of the prominent city of Pinsk. However, in Pinsk too R. Levi 
Yitzchak and his family found no tranquility. 

In 1785 R. Levi Yitzchak arrived in Berditchev, where he led the community for nearly twenty-five 
years, until his death. In Berditchev, R. Levi Yitzchak finally found freedom from strife, and aside 
for serving as the city’s rabbi, he also established there his famed chassidic court, where 
thousands of his followers throughout Eastern Europe would flock to his synagogue for inspiration 
and guidance. 

Though a prominent Jewish center, Berditchev was highly influenced by the “Enlightenment” 
movement, and famous for its anti-religious sentiment. In the local theater, R. Levi Yitzchak was 
often satirized as an anti-hero—the ridiculous, outdated rabbi. One wealthy man traveled to 
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Berditchev to see the show, and he enjoyed the ridicule so much that he decided to visit the real 
rabbi, just for laughs. But once there, he was struck by R. Levi Yitzchak’s extraordinary persona, 
and returned to Jewish observance, becoming a devoted follower of R. Levi Yitzchak. 

To this very day, Jews from around the world flock to pray at the resting place of the “Lover of 
Israel” Despite the challenge of living in a city that was largely unwelcoming, R. Levi Yitzchak was 
determined to remain, to counter the anti-religious climate, and to advocate for his people. At the 
time, such a cause—specifically choosing to live amongst self-proclaimed secularized Jews—was 
unheard of, and R. Levi Yitzchak was entirely unique in his outlook. 

R. Levi Yitzchak passed away on 25 Tishrei 5570 (1809), and he is interred in the city of Berditchev. 
Until this very day, Jews from around the world flock to Berditchev to pray at the resting place of 
the “Lover of Israel,” asking him to intercede on their behalf on high, just as was his custom and 
passion during his earthly lifetime. 

Though R. Levi Yitzchak had children, none of them replaced him as rabbi after his death. The 
townspeople held him in such high esteem that they never again sought a rabbi to fill his place, 
instead relying for guidance on a dayan, a rabbinical arbiter. 

When R. Levi Yitzchak passed away, Rabbi Nachman of Breslov said that whoever has eyes can see 
that the “light of the universe” was extinguished. 

Defender of His People 

Rabbi Levi Yitzchak is remembered for his compassion and gentleness, and for his legendary love 
for every Jew, no matter his spiritual or material state. He once said, “If after I pass away I have 
the option of being alone in paradise, or to go to purgatory but there to be in the company of 
other Jews, I would certainly choose the latter. As long as I’m together with other Jews!” 

He was always judging others in a positive light. It is related that one Shabbat, R. Levi Yitzchak met 
a Jew smoking in the street. The rabbi asked the young man if he’d forgotten that such an act is 
forbidden on Shabbat. The young man replied that no, he hadn’t forgotten. R. Levi Yitzchak asked 
if there was some circumstance causing him to sin. The young man replied that no, he was 
knowingly and voluntarily sinning. R. Levi Yitzchak looked up to the sky and said, “L-rd of the 
Universe, see the holiness of your people! They’d rather declare themselves sinners than utter a 
lie!” 

He would appeal to G-d as if he were a lawyer, by addressing Him directly and often disputatiously 
R. Levi Yitzchak would appeal to G-d—to whom he’d always refer as der derbaremdiger, “the 
merciful One”—as if he were a lawyer, by addressing Him directly and often disputatiously. One 
classic example: “L-rd of the Universe, You must forgive Israel for their sins. If You do this, good. 
But if not, I’ll tell the world that the tefillin You wear are invalid. Why? The verse of King David 
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enclosed within Your tefillin reads, ‘Who is like your people Israel, a unique nation on earth?’ So, if 
You don’t forgive Israel, this verse is untrue, and the tefillin are invalid.” 

On another occasion he addressed G-d: “Master of the Universe, You have placed all the earthly 
temptations before our eyes, while the spiritual benefits and rewards for following Your will are 
relegated to the books we study. That is quite unfair! Reverse the situation. Serenade our senses 
with an appreciation for spirituality, and consign all material benefits and pleasures to the library 
shelves. See, then, how few people will sin!” 

Despite his personal travails, he never petitioned G -d for his personal needs, not even his spiritual 
needs. His only wish was that G-d should shower blessings upon his fellow Jews. 

A famous (and highly characteristic) anecdote is of when R. Levi Yitzchak spotted a Jew greasing 
the wheels of his buggy while wearing tallit and tefillin, in middle of prayer. Instead of rebuking 
the Jew, R. Levi Yitzchak turned to G -d and cried out, “G -d, look at how holy Your nation is. They 
even grease the wheels of their buggies with tallit and tefillin on . . .” 

The Tzemach Tzedek, the third Chabad Rebbe, explained that in honor of R. Levi Yitzchak’s role as 
advocate, a new hall of merit called “The Hall of Rabbi Levi Yitzchak son of Sara Sasha” was opened 
in the heavens, and any Jew who needs divine intervention and who recites Psalms 
wholeheartedly in the merit of R. Levi Yitzchak will surely be helped. 

The Seer of Lublin (known as the Chozeh), a younger contemporary of R. Levi Yitzchak, once 
remarked that he thanks and blesses the Almighty daily for bringing down the soul of R. Levi 
Yitzchak into the world. 

Passion for G -d 

Rabbi Levi Yitzchak was known for his tremendous excitement to serve G -d, and his intense ardor 
often caused him to act without consideration for his surroundings. Certain portions of prayer 
would send him into a state of profound ecstasy; it was a normal occurrence to see him jumping 
on the table during prayer. 

His intense ardor often caused him to act without consideration for his surroundings.  On the first 
night of Sukkot, R. Levi Yitzchak would stay awake, waiting for the first moment of sunlight, when 
he’d be allowed to recite the blessing on the lulav and etrog. The story is told that once the etrog 
was lying in a glass-doored cabinet. In his great excitement to perform the mitzvah, he failed to 
notice the “obstruction”; he simply put his hand through the glass and, with incredible fervor, 
recited the appropriate blessing and fulfilled the mitzvah. Only after his excitement had somewhat 
abated did he notice his bloodied hand . . . 

Similarly, at the end of the holidays of Sukkot and Passover (during which  tefillin aren’t worn), he 
wouldn’t sleep all night, waiting for the first opportunity to put on tefillin after the long 
interruption. 
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Rabbi Levi Yitzchak and Rabbi Schneur Zalman of Liadi 

While studying under his master, the Maggid of Mezeritch, Rabbi Levi Yitzchak became acquainted 
with Rabbi Schneur Zalman of Liadi, a fellow disciple of the Maggid five years his junior, who would 
later go on to found the Chabad stream of Chassidism. The two holy men immediately forged a 
warm relationship, one based on a deep mutual respect and love. 

Years later, R. Schneur Zalman published his foundational work on chassidic thought, the Tanya. 
When R. Levi Yitzchak was presented with a copy of the newly published work, his euphoric 
reaction was: “It’s incredible that he’s managed to fit such a great G -d into such a small book!” 

Eventually, the two became related through marriage: R. Levi Yitzchak’s grandson married R. 
Schneur Zalman’s granddaughter, the daughter of Rabbi DovBer, the second Chabad Rebbe. This 
wedding, which took place in the city of Zhlobin (the approximate halfway point between Liadi and 
Berditchev), is known in chassidic annals as the “Great Wedding,” and many stories are recounted 
regarding this wedding that brought together these two chassidic giants. 

In 1806 R. Levi Yitzchak’s beloved son Rabbi Meir passed away. Rabbi Schneur Zalman sent him a 
moving consolation letter wherein he expounds upon the tremendous spiritual lights that descend 
upon the world at the time of the passing of a tzaddik (righteous individual). This letter was later 
included in the collection of letters which comprise Part Four of the Tanya. 

“It is known and common knowledge in all the worlds that Rabbi Levi Yitzchak was a lover of Israel 
. . .”When R. Schneur Zalman was arrested in 1798 by the Czarist government, he immediately 
dispatched a messenger to R. Levi Yitzchak, asking that he pray on his behalf. When R. Schneur 
Zalman was released, he immediately penned a letter to R. Levi Yitzchak informing him of the 
miraculous news (part of this letter is published in Hayom Yom, entry for 19 Kislev). 

On the second day of Rosh Hashanah 5743 (1982), the Rebbe delivered a maamar (chassidic 
discourse). According to chassidic tradition, every word uttered by a Rebbe in the course of a 
maamar is part of a stream of consciousness dictated verbatim from Above. 

During the course of this dissertation, the Rebbe quoted a parable from R. Levi Yitzchak that 
explains the significance of the mitzvah of sounding the shofar (ram’s horn) on Rosh Hashanah. He 
then continued: 

“This is a parable attributed to Rabbi Levi Yitzchak of Berditchev. And it is known and common 
knowledge in all the worlds that Rabbi Levi Yitzchak, of blessed memory, was a lover of Israel, an 
advocate on behalf of each and every Jew, and one who tips the [heavenly] scales in favor of each 
and every Jew . . .” 

May the legacy and merit of the holy Rabbi Levi Yitzchak cause G -d to bestow abundant blessings 
upon all of Israel, Amen. 
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Rebbitzen Sarah 
Rebbitzen Sarah was the eldest of the Mittler Rebbe’s daughters. 

In the summer of 1807 Sarah, the granddaughter of R. Schneur Zalman, married Eliezer, the 
grandson of R. Levi Yitzchak of Berditchev. The wedding was attended by R. Schneur Zalman, R. 
Levi Yitzchak, and a great multitude of their respective followers. The wedding took place in 
Zhlobin. Zhlobin is a village in Belarus, midway between Babruysk (Babroisk) to the northwest and 
Gomel (Homil) to the southeast. It is also midway between Liadi to the north and Berditchev to the 
south. 

She passed away Adar 27 1809 in childbirth and her daughter was named after her. 

About the wedding: 

The grandchild of the tzaddik Reb Levi Yitzchak of Berditchev was engaged to marry the grandchild 
of the Alter Rebbe (at the great chassunah of Zhlobin). When Reb Levi Yitzchok was shown the 
invitation indicating that the chassunah would take place in Zhlobin, he tore it up and instructed 
that this be changed to, "The chassunah will iy"h take place in Yerushalayim ir hakodesh and in the 
Beis Hamikdosh, may it be speedily rebuilt. If however, Moshiach Tzidkeinu will chas v'shalom not 
yet be here, then the chassunah will take place in Zhlobin." 

 



 

 קיעוו

KIEV 

Киев – Kiev (Russian) 

Київ – Kyiv (Ukrainian) 
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Babi Yar 

Babi Yar (Russian: Бабий Яр, Babiy Yar; Ukrainian: Бабин Яр, Babyn Yar) is a ravine in the 
Ukrainian capital Kiev and a site of massacres carried out by German forces and local 
collaborators during their campaign against the Soviet Union. 

The most notorious and the best documented of these massacres took place from 29–30 
September 1941, wherein 33,771 Jews were killed. The decision to kill all the Jews in Kiev was 
made by the military governor, Major-General Kurt Eberhard, the Police Commander for Army 
Group South, SS-Obergruppenfьhrer Friedrich Jeckeln, and the Einsatzgruppe C Commander 
Otto Rasch. It was carried out by Sonderkommando 4a soldiers, along with the aid of the SD 
and SS Police Battalions backed by the local police. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Babi_Yar - 

cite_note-Berkhoff-2-1The massacre was the largest mass killing for which the Nazi regime and its 
collaborators were responsible during its campaign against the Soviet Union and is considered 
to be "the largest single massacre in the history of the Holocaust" to that particular date, 
surpassed only by Aktion Erntefest of November 1943 in occupied Poland with 42,000–43,000 
victims and the 1941 Odessa massacre of more than 50,000 Jews in October 1941, committed 
by Romanian troops.  

Victims of other massacres at the site included Soviet prisoners of war, communists and Roma. 
It is estimated that between 100,000 and 150,000 people were killed at Babi Yar during the 
German occupation.  

 

Why Did G-d Allow the Holocaust? – Rebbe’s Letter 
 
By the Grace of G-d 
23 Shevat, 5744 [January 28, 1984] 
Brooklyn, N.Y. 
Greeting and Blessing 

This is in reply to your letter of January 23, 1984, in which you write that you were born in a DP 
camp in Germany, a child of parents who survived the Holocaust, and you ask why G-d 
permitted the Holocaust to take place, etc. 
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No doubt you know that there is substantial literature dealing with this terrible tragedy, and a 
letter is hardly the medium to deal adequately with the question. However, since you have 
written to me, I must give you some answer, Hence, the following thoughts. 

Jews—including you and me—are “believers, the children of believers,” our Sages declare. 
Deep in one’s heart every Jew believes there is a G-d Who is the Creator and Master of the 
world, and that the world has a purpose. Any thinking person who contemplates the solar 
system, for example, or the complexities of an atom, must come to the conclusion and 
conviction that our universe did not come about by some “freak accident.” Wherever you turn, 
you see design and purpose. 

It follows that a human being “also” has a purpose, certainly where millions of human beings 
are concerned. 

Since the Creator created the world with a purpose, it is also logical to assume that He wished 
the purpose to be realized, and therefore, would reveal to the only “creature” on earth who has 
an intelligence to understand such matters, namely, humankind, what this purpose is, and how 
to go about realizing it. This, indeed, is the ultimate purpose of every human being, namely, to 
do his or her share in the realization of the Divine design and purpose of Creation. It is also 
common sense that without such “Divine revelation,” a human being would not, of his own 
accord, have what exactly is that purpose and how to achieve it, any more than a minuscule 
part or component in a highly complex system could comprehend the whole system, much less 
the creator of the system. 

The illustration often given in this connection is the case of an infant, whose lack of ability to 
understand an intricate theory of a mature scientist would not surprise anyone, although both 
the infant and the scientist are created beings, and the difference between them is only 
relative, in terms of age and knowledge, etc. Indeed, it is possible that the infant may someday 
surpass the scientist in knowledge and insight. Should it, then, be surprising that a created 
human being cannot understand the ways of the Creator? 

It is also understandable that since every person has a G-d-given purpose in life, he or she is 
provided with the capacity to carry out that purpose fully. 

A further important point to remember is that since G-d created everything with a purpose, 
there is nothing lacking or superfluous in the world. This includes also the human capacity. 
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It follows that a person’s capacity in terms of knowledge, time, energy, etc., must fully be 
applied to carrying out his, or her, purpose in life. If any of these resources is diverted to 
something that is extraneous to carrying out the Divine purpose, it would not only be misused 
and wasteful, but would detract to that extent from the real purpose. 

In the Torah, called Toras Chaim (“instruction of living”), G-d has revealed what the purpose of 
Creation is, and provided all the knowledge necessary for a human being, particularly a Jew, to 
carry it out in life. Having designated the Jewish people as a “Kingdom of Kohanim [priests] and 
a holy nation,” a Jew is required to live up to all the Divine precepts in the Torah. Gentiles are 
required to keep only the Seven Basic Moral Laws—the so-called Seven Noachide Laws with all 
their ramifications—which must be the basis of any and every human society, if it is to be 
human in accordance with the will and design of the Creator. 

One of the basic elements of the Divine Design, as revealed in the Torah, is that G-d desires it to 
be carried out by choice and not out of compulsion. Every human being has, therefore, the free 
will to live in accordance with G-d’s Will, or in defiance of it. 

With all the above in mind, let us return to your question, which is one that has been on the 
minds of many: Why did G-d permit the Holocaust? 

The only answer we can give is: only G-d knows. 

However, the very fact that there is no answer to this question is, in itself, proof that one is not 
required to know the answer, or understand it, in order to fulfill one’s purpose in life. Despite 
the lack of satisfactory answer to the awesome and tremendous “Why?”—one can, and must, 
carry on a meaningful and productive life, promote justice and kindness in one’s surroundings, 
and indeed, help create a world where there should be no room for any holocaust, or for any 
kind of man’s inhumanity to man.

As a matter of fact, in the above there is an answer to an unspoken question: “What should my 
reaction be?” The answer to this question is certain: It must be seen as a challenge to every 
Jew—because Jews were the principal victims of the Holocaust—a challenge that should be met 
head-on, with all resolve and determination, namely, that regardless how long it will take the 
world to repent for the Holocaust and make the world a fitting place to live in for all human 
beings—I, for one, will not slacken in my determination to carry out my purpose in life, which is 
to serve G-d, wholeheartedly and with joy, and make this world a fitting abode—not only for 
humans, but also for the Shechina, the Divine Presence itself. 
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Of course, much more could be said on the subject, but why dwell on such a painful matter, 
when there is so much good to be done? 

With blessing, 

P.S. Needless to say, the above may be accepted intellectually, and it may ease the mind, but it 
cannot assuage the pain and upheaval, especially of one who has been directly victimized by 
the Holocaust. 

Thus, in this day and age of rampant suspicion, etc., especially when one is not known 
personally, one may perhaps say—“Well, it is easy for one who is not emotionally involved to 
give an ‘intellectual’ explanation...” 

So, I ought perhaps, to add that I, too, lost in the Holocaust very close and dear relatives such as 
a grandmother, brother, cousins and others (G-d should avenge their blood). But, life according 
to G-d’s command must go on, and the sign of life is in growth and creativity. 

 

The Beilis Blood Libel 
It was during the years of the Rebbe Rashab's leadership that the famous Mendel Beilis blood 
libel case occurred, with the trial taking place in Kiev. 

Accused in 1911 of the age-old charge of ritual murder when the body of a Christian boy was 
found near a brick oven owned by a Jew, Mendel Beilis, an innocent employee, was arrested 
and ordered to stand trial, despite the absence of any incriminating evidence. A two-year anti-
Jewish campaign ensued, culminating in the trial itself. The judges had been carefully selected 
for their narrow-mindedness, and the jury consisted of ignorant peasants who believed in the 
myth of Jewish ritual murder. 

The Rebbe Rashab was instrumental in helping the Jewish defense attorney, Oscar Gruzenberg, 
prepare his case, providing him with some 33 books to consult. In a letter of encouragement 
and support, the Rebbe also instructed him to conclude his defense with the verse "Shema 
Yisrael, Hashem Elokeinu, Hashem Echad" ("Hear O Israel, the L-rd is our G-d, the L-rd is One"). 
The Rebbe also gave Gruzenberg a blessing to succeed in his objective. 

Oscar Gruzenberg listened to the Rebbe's advice. At the end of his very lengthy presentation in 
court, he turned to the prisoner sitting on the defendant's bench and said, "Mendel Beilis! Even 
if these judges close their ears and their hearts to the truth and find you guilty, do not be 
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discouraged. Be as willing for self-sacrifice as every other Jew who ever gave up his soul for the 
sanctity of G-d's name with the declaration, 'Hear O Israel, the L-rd is our G-d, the L-rd is One!'" 

Mendel Beilis was acquitted.
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SICHOS OF THE REBBE 
Handing a Pidyon to the Mitteler Rebbe 

Kislev 9, 5711 
This year Shabbos Parshas Vayeitzei falls on Tes Kislev - the festive anniversary of the passing of 
the Mitteler Rebbe and also his birthday, for his histalkus took place on the date of his birth. 

There is a letter of my revered father-in-law, the Rebbe [Rayatz], on the significance of observing 
the hillula of a tzaddik by studying and farbrengen. He relates that on Tes Kislev, 5657 [1896], 
which fell on Shabbos Parshas Vayeitzei (as it does this year), the Rebbe Rashab delivered the 
maamar which begins with the words, VehaEven HaZos. At the farbrengen that took place on that 
occasion he said: “The observance of the hillula of a tzaddik, by studying his teachings and by 
participating in a farbrengen, means that one is handing him a pidyon nefesh.” 

We may safely guess that if it were possible today to enter the study of the Mitteler Rebbe and to 
hand him a pidyon, anyone here would walk straight in without thinking twice and hand him a 
pidyon. 

Now, according to what was just related, it is now possible to hand a pidyon to the Mitteler Rebbe 
- by participating in the present farbrengen, and then later, when everyone goes home, by 
individually studying a subject discussed in one of his works. 

 

Of Lights and Luminaries 

This concept does not detract (G-d forbid) from one’s bond with the Rebbe [Rayatz] - the Nasi of 
our generation is all we have - because hiskashrus by means of a pidyon as described above relates 
to the Mitteler Rebbe inasmuch as he is incorporated in my revered father-in-law, the Rebbe 
[Rayatz], the Nasi of our generation. 

Incidentally, as I once recounted, when the title page was being set out for the printed works of 
Chassidus, there was a debate as to whether the wording should be Kovetz Shalsheles HaOr (“The 
Chain-of-Light Series”) or Kovetz Shalsheles HaMaor (“The Chain-of-Luminaries Series”). The 
former title was ultimately chosen, because the multiplicity of a chain cannot apply to a maor [lit., 
“luminary” - a source of light, alluding to a Rebbe], because a maor is an atzmi [i.e., one who is 
absolutely true to his essential self, or etzem, and this implies individuality]. 

To relate this to what was said above: Every one of the Rebbeim is a maor (a “luminary”); within 
this category, however, each Rebbe has a distinguishing characteristic in accordance with his 
position in the scheme of the Sefiros. Thus, as is well known, the Baal Shem Tov corresponds to 
the level known as Atik; the Maggid [of Mezritch] corresponds to the level of Arich; the Alter 
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Rebbe - to Chochmah; the Mitteler Rebbe - to Binah; and so on. And my revered father-in-law, the 
Rebbe [Rayatz], who is the luminary of this generation, incorporates all the luminaries - the Baal 
Shem Tov, the Maggid, the Alter Rebbe, the Mitteler Rebbe, the Tzemach Tzedek, the Rebbe 
Maharash, and the Rebbe Rashab - because he brings about the same effects that they brought 
about in their respective generations. 

Accordingly, we should now connect with the Mitteler Rebbe as a luminary inasmuch as he is 
incorporated in the luminary of this generation, viz., my revered father-in-law, the Rebbe [Rayatz]. 

 

HISHTATCHUS 

“My Eyes and My Heart Will Be There Forever” 
An Adaptation of a Sicha, Yud Shvat, 5714 
With regard to the concept of prostrating oneself at the graves of tzaddikim, there is a kuntres by 
the Mitteler Rebbe, a work by the Tzemach Tzedek, and statements from the later Rebbeim. All of 
these concepts have been published, so there is no need to review them. I would like to introduce 
an even higher conception of visiting the grave of a tzaddik. 

The importance of such visits is highlighted by the fact that the later halachicauthorities — see the 
responsa written by the Alter Rebbe’s brother, R. Yehudah Leib — seek leniencies to enable 
kohanim to visit the graves of tzaddikim despite the fact that they are Scripturally prohibited to 
come in contact with an ordinary grave. 

Speaking to G-d Face to Face 

The uniqueness of praying at a tzaddik’s grave can be understood in the context of the 
requirement to pray facing Eretz Yisrael — and more particularly, Jerusalem, the Beis HaMikdash, 
and the Holy of Holies. For one should make requests of G-d in a place of which it is said, “My eyes 
and My heart will be there forever.” 

In general, this promise reflects the uniqueness of Eretz Yisrael, “the land upon which the eyes of 
G-d are focused from the beginning of the year until the end of the year.” G-d’s providence is 
overtly manifest in Eretz Yisrael. In the Diaspora, by contrast, He expresses His influence through 
the medium of the 70 archangels. 

True, they are nothing more than “an ax in the hand of the chopper” and a Jew is forbidden Jew to 
worship them. Nevertheless, as G-d conveys His influence to this material world, it passes through 
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them and they color it. In contrast, “G-d’s eyes” are “upon Eretz Yisrael.”The influence of the 
intermediaries is less and G-dliness is more apparent. 

When Foxes Roam Among the Ruins 

This concept applied in the era of the Beis HaMikdash when G-d’s presence was overtly apparent. 
In the time of exile, by contrast, this superiority of Eretz Yisrael is not perceptible. Indeed, G-d’s 
hand is more concealed there than in the Diaspora. To illustrate by analogy: when a wall falls, the 
stone that is highest falls furthest away and is damaged most severely. 

In the Diaspora, the destruction of the Beis HaMikdash had only a spiritual effect. There was no 
radical change in the material nature of the land. In Eretz Yisrael, by contrast, the destruction of 
the Beis HaMikdash changed the land in a very tangible way. In the era of the Beis HaMikdash, it 
was a land flowing with milk and honey; prosperity poured forth from it to the entire world. At 
present, by contrast, it must receive sustenance from the Diaspora. As Ramban writes, the 
destruction of the Beis HaMikdash is more sorely felt in Eretz Yisrael than in the Diaspora and in 
Eretz Yisrael itself, the destruction is more sorely felt in the holiest places. 

Where No Interruption is Possible 

Nevertheless, destruction can only have an effect on G-d’s manifestation within the Seder 
Hishtalshelus, the chainlike stages of existence through which G-dly energy descends until our 
world is brought into being. In this framework, sin separates man from G-d, causing destruction 
and exile. When, by contrast, one focuses on G-d’s Essence and the essence of man’s soul, there is 
no separation. Nothing can ever intervene between the essential spark of the Jewish soul and G-
d’s Essence. It is even inappropriate to speak of their connection being weakened. 

In this vein, we can understand a statement of R. Aizik of Homil in the name of the Alter Rebbe,. As 
cited in Pelach HaRimon, Shmos, p. 7. that for lofty souls, it is as if the Beis HaMikdash was never 
destroyed. 

To give an example of this concept from human experience: When a person withstands a 
challenge of faith, the essence of his soul shines within all of his conscious powers. His self-
sacrifice affects his speech and his action, even though he has not transformed his nature and may 
be on a low spiritual level. 

To a greater extent, this motif applies with regard to the lofty souls mentioned above. At the very 
essence of their souls, there is no concept of destruction. In contrast to people at large, their 
essential Jewish spark permeates their entire being. Thus, for them, the destruction has no effect 
at all. 
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With No Thought of Self 

The connection these souls share with G-d is not restricted to them personally. On the contrary, 
they are comprehensive souls who care for the entire people. In that vein, we can understand 
Yaakov’s response after Esav invited him to Mount Seir: “I am responsible for the nursing flocks.... 
[Therefore,] I will make my way at a slow pace.” Yaakov was the nasi;. The leader of the Jewish 
people. See Likkutei Sichos, Vol. 31,, p. 148, which explains the connection between that title and 
the concept of a comprehensive soul. for him, there was no possibility of “destruction,” the 
separation and distance from G-d that lesser souls may experience. And this refers not only to his 
own personal level of refinement, but also as he exists in relation to the people at large. For the 
spiritual level of the people at large will affect their leader to a certain degree. Since he must assist 
them in their self-refinement, their underdeveloped characters have an effect on him. 
Nevertheless, Yaakov had already perfected that dimension of his spiritual personality as well. 
From his own perspective, Mashiach had already come. In his inner world, he was ready for 
“saviors... to judge the Mount of Esav,” for “the sovereignty will be G-d’s.” 

But Yaakov thought far beyond his own inner world — “I am responsible for the nursing flocks.” 
Among the Jewish people, there are souls who are on the level of sheep. Because of these souls 
whose appreciation of G-dliness is lacking, Yaakov had to tarry. Were he to rush them, “they would 
die,” i.e., they would be exposed to a level of G-dliness too powerful for them to internalize and 
their souls would expire. 

Yaakov was willing to remain in exile for his sheep, for these lowly souls. 

The first Jewish leader Moshe manifested the same motif. His body was not brought into Eretz 
Yisrael, but instead, has remained in the desert for 3000 years. Had he been concerned with 
himself alone, he could have entered Eretz Yisrael. He was, however, devoted to his people and 
remains in the desert with them until the coming of Mashiach, when together with them, he will 
enter the Holy Land. 

A Bond of Light 

In every generation, the nesiim have done the same: they have put their own personal, and even, 
spiritual, concerns aside and devoted themselves to their flock. They have remained in the 
Diaspora to serve as a medium that enables the Jews to connect to G-d — to enable a Jew to bond 
the essence of his soul to G-d’s essence and have that connection permeate the totality of his 
being. 
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To relate this concept to the opening theme: In simple terms, when one visits the grave of a nasi, 
there is a connection from yechidah to yechidah which continues to shine in the days that follow. 
It affects one’s thought, speech, and action, inspiring one’s Divine service. 

P’nimiyus HaTorah, the Torah’s mystic dimension, sees a visit to the grave of a nasi in this light. 
There is an allusion to this concept in Torah Law as well, for our Sages state that the Resurrection 
will take place only in Eretz Yisrael. Nevertheless, the righteous men buried in the Diaspora will 
also merit resurrection for their bodies will be taken to Eretz Yisrael through underground 
channels. 

Thus the graves of the righteous are connected to Eretz Yisrael. Just as G-d’s presence rests in that 
holy land in an overt manner, it rests at the grave of a tzaddik and that is why prayers and requests 
are recited there. For in that place, the essence of one’s soul is connected to the Essence of G-d. 
Like in the Beis HaMikdash, “My eyes and My heart will be there forever.” In such a place, the 70 
archangels have no dominion. 

There is an added dimension to praying at the grave of the nasi that causes one’s requests to be 
fulfilled. For the desire of the nesiim was — and remains — for their influence to be felt in one’s 
day-to-day life, in thought, speech, and action. In this way, their shlichus can be carried out 
without obstacles and with abundant success in material and spiritual matters.
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